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(1) A brief description of the record
disclosed;

(2) The date, nature, and purpose for
the disclosure; and,

(3) The name and address of the per-
son, agency, or other entity to whom
the disclosure is made.

(c) Except for the accounting of dis-
closure made to agencies, individuals,
or entities in law enforcement activi-
ties or disclosures made from the
AFRH exempt systems of records, the
accounting of disclosures will be made
available to the data subject upon re-
quest in accordance with the access
procedures of this part.

§ 2100.13 Specific exemptions.
Subsection (k) of 5 U.S.C. 552a au-

thorizes the AFRH to adopt rules des-
ignating eligible system of records as
exempt from certain requirements of 5
U.S.C. 552a. To be eligible for a specific
exemption under the authority of 5
U.S.C. 552a(k), the pertinent records
within a designated system must con-
tain one or more of the following:

(a) Investigative records compiled for
law enforcement purposes. If this infor-

mation has been used to deny someone
a right however, the AFRH must re-
lease it unless doing so would reveal
the identify of a confidential source
((k)(2) exemption).

(b) Records used only for statistical,
research, or other evaluation purposes,
and which are not used to make deci-
sions on the rights, benefits, or privi-
leges of individuals, except as per-
mitted by 13 U.S.C. 8 (Use of census
data) ((k)(4) exemption).

(c) Data compiled to determine suit-
ability, eligibility, or qualifications for
Federal service, Federal contracts, or
access to classified information. This
information may be withheld only if
disclosure would reveal the identity of
a confidential source ((k)(5) exemp-
tion).

(d) Test or examination material
used solely to determine individual
qualifications for appointment or pro-
motion in the Federal service, the dis-
closure of which would compromise the
objectivity or fairness of the testing or
examination process ((k)(6) exemption).
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AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 552.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3488, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2411.1 Purpose and scope.
This part contains the regulations of

the Federal Labor Relations Authority,
the General Counsel of the Federal
Labor Relations Authority and the
Federal Service Impasses Panel provid-
ing for public access to information
from the Authority, the General Coun-
sel or the Panel. These regulations im-
plement the Freedom of Information
Act, as amended, 5 U.S.C. 552, and the
policy of the Authority, the General
Counsel and the Panel to disseminate
information on matters of interest to
the public and to disclose to members
of the public on request such informa-
tion contained in records insofar as is
compatible with the discharge of their
responsibilities, consistent with appli-
cable law.

§ 2411.2 Delegation of authority.
(a) Federal Labor Relations Authority/

General Counsel of the Federal Labor Re-
lations Authority. Regional Directors of
the Federal Labor Relations Authority,
the Freedom of Information Officer of
the Office of the General Counsel,
Washington, DC, and the Solicitor of
the Federal Labor Relations Authority
are delegated the exclusive authority
to act upon all requests for informa-
tion, documents and records which are

received from any person or organiza-
tion under § 2411.4(a).

(b) Federal Service Impasses Panel. The
Executive Director of the Federal Serv-
ice Impasses Panel is delegated the ex-
clusive authority to act upon all re-
quests for information, documents and
records which are received from any
person or organization under § 2411.4(b).

§ 2411.3 Information policy.
(a) Federal Labor Relations Authority/

General Counsel of the Federal Labor Re-
lations Authority. (1) It is the policy of
the Federal Labor Relations Authority
and the General Counsel of the Federal
Labor Relations Authority to make
available for public inspection and
copying: (i) Final decisions and orders
of the Authority and administrative
rulings of the General Counsel; (ii)
statements of policy and interpreta-
tions which have been adopted by the
Authority or by the General Counsel
and are not published in the FEDERAL
REGISTER; and (iii) administrative staff
manuals and instructions to staff that
affect a member of the public (except
those establishing internal operating
rules, guidelines, and procedures for
the investigation, trial, and settlement
of cases). Any person may examine and
copy items (i) through (iii) at each re-
gional office of the Authority and at
the offices of the Authority and the
General Counsel, respectively, in Wash-
ington, DC, under conditions prescribed
by the Authority and the General
Counsel, respectively, and at reason-
able times during normal working
hours so long as it does not interfere
with the efficient operations of the Au-
thority and the General Counsel. To
the extent required to prevent a clearly
unwarranted invasion of personal pri-
vacy, identifying details may be de-
leted and, in each case, the justifica-
tion for the deletion shall be fully ex-
plained in writing.

(2) It is the policy of the Authority
and the General Counsel to make
promptly available for public inspec-
tion and copying, upon request by any

VerDate 27<FEB>98 10:03 Mar 10, 1998 Jkt 179013 PO 00000 Frm 00335 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179013.TXT 179013-3



340

5 CFR Ch. XIV (1–1–98 Edition)§ 2411.3

person, other records where the request
reasonably describes such records and
otherwise conforms with the rules pro-
vided herein.

(b) Federal Service Impasses Panel. (1)
It is the policy of the Federal Service
Impasses Panel to make available for
public inspection and copying: (i) Pro-
cedural determinations of the Panel;
(ii) factfinding and arbitration reports;
(iii) final decisions and orders of the
Panel; (iv) statements of policy and in-
terpretations which have been adopted
by the Panel and are not published in
the FEDERAL REGISTER; and (v) admin-
istrative staff manuals and instruc-
tions to staff that affect a member of
the public. Any person may examine
and copy items (i) through (v) at the
Panel’s offices in Washington, D.C.,
under conditions prescribed by the
Panel, and at reasonable times during
normal working hours so long as it
does not interfere with the efficient op-
erations of the Panel. To the extent re-
quired to prevent a clearly unwar-
ranted invasion of personal privacy,
identifying details may be deleted and,
in each case, the justification for the
deletion shall be fully explained in
writing.

(2) It is the policy of the Panel to
make promptly available for public in-
spection and copying, upon request by
any person, other records where the re-
quest reasonably describes such records
and otherwise conforms with the rules
provided herein.

(c) The Authority, the General Coun-
sel and the Panel shall maintain and
make available for public inspection
and copying the current indexes and
supplements thereto which are re-
quired by 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(2) and, as ap-
propriate, a record of the final votes of
each member of the Authority and of
the Panel in every agency proceeding.
Any person may examine and copy
such document or record of the Author-
ity, the General Counsel or the Panel
at the offices of either the Authority,
the General Counsel, or the Panel, as
appropriate, in Washington, D.C.,
under conditions prescribed by the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel at reasonable times during nor-
mal working hours so long as it does
not interfere with the efficient oper-

ations of either the Authority, the
General Counsel, or the Panel.

(d) The Authority, the General Coun-
sel or the Panel may decline to disclose
any matters exempted from the disclo-
sure requirements in 5 U.S.C. 552(b),
particularly those that are:

(1)(i) Specifically authorized under
criteria established by an executive
order to be kept secret in the interest
of national defense or foreign policy
and (ii) are in fact properly classified
pursuant to such executive order;

(2) Related solely to internal person-
nel rules and practices of the Author-
ity, the General Counsel or the Panel;

(3) Specifically exempted from disclo-
sure by statute (other than 5 U.S.C.
552(b)), provided that such statute:

(i) Requires that the matters be with-
held from the public in such a manner
as to leave no discretion on the issue;
or

(ii) Establishes particular criteria for
withholding or refers to particular
types of matters to be withheld;

(4) Trade secrets and commercial or
financial information obtained from a
person and privileged or confidential;

(5) Interagency or intra-agency
memoranda or letters which would not
be available by law to a party other
than an agency in litigation with the
agency;

(6) Personnel and medical files and
similar files the disclosure of which
would constitute a clearly unwarranted
invasion of personal privacy; or

(7) Investigatory records compiled for
law enforcement purposes, but only to
the extent that the production of such
records would:

(i) Interfere with an enforcement pro-
ceeding;

(ii) Deprive a person of a right to a
fair trial or an impartial adjudication;

(iii) Constitute an unwarranted inva-
sion of personal privacy;

(iv) Disclose the identity of a con-
fidential source and, in the case of a
record compiled by a criminal law en-
forcement authority in the course of a
criminal investigation, or by an agency
conducting a lawful national security
intelligence investigation, confidential
information furnished only by the con-
fidential source;

(v) Disclose investigative techniques
and procedures; or
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(vi) Endanger the life or physical
safety of law enforcement personnel.

(e)(1) The formal documents con-
stituting the record in a case or pro-
ceeding are matters of official record
and, until destroyed pursuant to appli-
cable statutory authority, are avail-
able to the public for inspection and
copying at the appropriate regional of-
fice of the Authority, or the offices of
the Authority, the General Counsel or
the Panel in Washington, D.C., as ap-
propriate, under conditions prescribed
by the Authority, the General Counsel
or the Panel at reasonable times dur-
ing normal working hours so long as it
does not interfere with the efficient op-
erations of the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel.

(2) The Authority, the General Coun-
sel or the Panel, as appropriate, shall
certify copies of the formal documents
upon request made a reasonable time
in advance of need and payment of law-
fully prescribed costs.

(f)(1) Copies of forms prescribed by
the Authority for the filing of charges
and petitions may be obtained without
charge from any regional office of the
Authority.

(2) Copies of forms prescribed by the
Panel for the filing of requests may be
obtained without charge from the Pan-
el’s offices in Washington, DC.

§ 2411.4 Procedure for obtaining infor-
mation.

(a) Federal Labor Relations Authority/
General Counsel of the Federal Labor Re-
lations Authority. Any person who de-
sires to inspect or copy any records,
documents or other information of the
Authority or the General Counsel, cov-
ered by this part, other than those
specified in paragraphs (a)(1) and (c) of
§ 2411.3, shall submit a written request
to that effect as follows:

(1) If the request is for records, docu-
ments or other information in a re-
gional office of the Authority, it should
be made to the appropriate Regional
Director;

(2) If the request is for records, docu-
ments or other information in the Of-
fice of the General Counsel and located
in Washington, DC, it should be made
to the Freedom of Information Officer,
Office of the General Counsel, Washing-
ton, DC; and

(3) If the request is for records, docu-
ments or other information in the of-
fices of the Authority in Washington,
D.C., it should be made to the Solicitor
of the Authority, Washington, D.C.

(b) Federal Service Impasses Panel. Any
person who desires to inspect or copy
any records, documents or other infor-
mation of the Panel covered by this
part, other than those specified in
paragraphs (b)(1) and (c) of § 2411.3,
shall submit a written request to that
effect to the Executive Director, Fed-
eral Service Impasses Panel, Washing-
ton, DC.

(c) All requests under this part
should be clearly and prominently
identified as a request for information
under the Freedom of Information Act
and, if submitted by mail or otherwise
submitted in an envelope or other
cover, should be clearly identified as
such on the envelope or other cover. If
a request does not comply with the
provisions of this paragraph, it shall
not be deemed received by the appro-
priate Regional Director, the Freedom
of Information Officer of the Office of
the General Counsel, the Solicitor of
the Authority, or the Executive Direc-
tor of the Panel, as appropriate, until
the time it is actually received by such
person.

§ 2411.5 Identification of information
requested.

(a) Each request under this part
should reasonably describe the records
being sought in a way that they can be
identified and located. A request
should include all pertinent details
that will help identify the records
sought.

(b) If the description is insufficient,
the officer processing the request will
so notify the person making the re-
quest and indicate the additional infor-
mation needed. Every reasonable effort
shall be made to assist in the identi-
fication and location of the record
sought.

(c) Upon receipt of a request for
records, the appropriate Regional Di-
rector, the Freedom of Information Of-
ficer of the Office of the General Coun-
sel, the Solicitor of the Authority, or
the Executive Director of the Panel, as
appropriate, shall enter it in a public
log. The log shall state the date and
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time received, the name and address of
the person making the request, the na-
ture of the records requested, the ac-
tion taken on the request, the date of
the determination letter sent pursuant
to paragraphs (b) and (c) of § 2411.6, the
date(s) any records are subsequently
furnished, the number of staff-hours
and grade levels of persons who spent
time responding to the request, and the
payment requested and received.

§ 2411.6 Time limits for processing re-
quests.

(a) All time limits established pursu-
ant to this section shall begin as of the
time at which a request for records is
logged in by the appropriate Regional
Director, the Freedom of Information
Officer of the Office of the General
Counsel, the Solicitor of the Authority,
or the Executive Director of the Panel,
as appropriate, processing the request
pursuant to paragraph (c) of § 2411.5. An
oral request for records shall not begin
any time requirement. A written re-
quest for records sent to other than the
appropriate officer will be forwarded to
that officer by the receiving officer,
but in that event the applicable time
limit for response set forth in para-
graph (b) of this section shall begin
upon the request being logged in as re-
quired by paragraph (c) of § 2411.5.

(b) Except as provided in § 2411.8, the
appropriate Regional Director, the
Freedom of Information Officer of the
Office of the General Counsel, the So-
licitor of the Authority, or the Execu-
tive Director of the Panel, as appro-
priate, shall, within twenty (20) work-
ing days following receipt of the re-
quest, respond in writing to the re-
quester, determining whether, or the
extent to which, the request shall be
complied with.

(1) If all the records requested have
been located and a final determination
has been made with respect to disclo-
sure of all of the records requested, the
response shall so state.

(2) If all of the records have not been
located or a final determination has
not been made with respect to disclo-
sure of all the records requested, the
response shall state the extent to
which the records involved shall be dis-
closed pursuant to the rules estab-
lished in this part.

(3) If the request is expected to in-
volve allowed charges in excess of
$250.00, the response shall specify or es-
timate the fee involved and shall re-
quire prepayment of any charges in ac-
cordance with the provisions of para-
graph (g) of § 2411.10 before the request
is processed further.

(4) Whenever possible, the response
relating to a request for records that
involves a fee of less than $250.00 shall
be accompanied by the requested
records. Where this is not possible, the
records shall be forwarded as soon as
possible thereafter, consistent with
other obligations of the Authority, the
General Counsel or the Panel.

(c) If any request for records is de-
nied in whole or in part, the response
required by paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion shall notify the requester of the
denial. Such denial shall specify the
reason therefor, set forth the name and
title or position of the person respon-
sible for the denial, and notify the per-
son making the request of the right to
appeal the denial under the provisions
of § 2411.7.

[45 FR 3488, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 52
FR 26128, July 13, 1987; 62 FR 60997, Nov. 14,
1997]

§ 2411.7 Appeal from denial of request.

(a) Federal Labor Relations Authority/
General Counsel of the Federal Labor Re-
lations Authority. (1) Whenever any re-
quest for records is denied, a written
appeal may be filed within thirty (30)
days after the requester receives notifi-
cation that the request has been denied
or after the requester receives any
records being made available, in the
event of partial denial. If the denial
was made by a Regional Director or by
the Freedom of Information Officer of
the Office of the General Counsel, the
appeal shall be filed with the General
Counsel in Washington, DC. If the de-
nial was made by the Solicitor of the
Authority, the appeal shall be filed
with the Chairman of the Authority in
Washington, DC.

(2) The Chairman of the Authority or
the General Counsel, as appropriate,
shall, within twenty (20) working days
from the time of receipt of the appeal,
except as provided in § 2411.8, make a
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determination on the appeal and re-
spond in writing to the requester, de-
termining whether, or the extent to
which, the request shall be complied
with.

(i) If the determination is to comply
with the request and the request is ex-
pected to involve an assessed fee in ex-
cess of $25.00, the determination shall
specify or estimate the fee involved
and shall require prepayment of any
charges due in accordance with the
provisions of paragraph (a) of § 2411.10
before the records are made available.

(ii) Whenever possible, the deter-
mination relating to a request for
records that involves a fee of less than
$25.00 shall be accompanied by the re-
quested records. Where this is not pos-
sible, the records shall be forwarded as
soon as possible thereafter, consistent
with other obligations of the Authority
or the General Counsel.

(b) Federal Service Impasses Panel. (1)
Whenever any request for records is de-
nied by the Executive Director, a writ-
ten appeal may be filed with the Chair-
man of the Panel within thirty (30)
days after the requester receives notifi-
cation that the request has been denied
or after the requester receives any
records being made available, in the
event of partial denial.

(2) The Chairman of the Panel, with-
in twenty (20) working days from the
time of receipt of the appeal, except as
provided in § 2411.8, shall make a deter-
mination on the appeal and respond in
writing to the requester, determining
whether, or the extent to which, the re-
quest shall be complied with.

(i) If the determination is to comply
with the request and the request is ex-
pected to involve an assessed fee in ex-
cess of $25.00, the determination shall
specify or estimate the fee involved
and shall require prepayment of any
charges due in accordance with the
provisions of paragraph (a) of § 2411.10
before the records are made available.

(ii) Whenever possible, the deter-
mination relating to a request for
records that involves a fee of less than
$25.00 shall be accompanied by the re-
quested records. Where this is not pos-
sible, the records shall be forwarded as
soon as possible thereafter, consistent
with other obligations of the Panel.

(c) If on appeal the denial of the re-
quest for records is upheld in whole or
in part by the Chairman of the Author-
ity, the General Counsel, or the Chair-
man of the Panel, as appropriate, the
person making the request shall be no-
tified of the reasons for the determina-
tion, the name and title or position of
the person responsible for the denial,
and the provisions for judicial review
of that determination under 5 U.S.C.
552(a)(4). Even though no appeal is filed
from a denial in whole or in part of a
request for records by the person mak-
ing the request, the Chairman of the
Authority, the General Counsel or the
Chairman of the Panel, as appropriate,
may, without regard to the time limit
for filing of an appeal, sua sponte initi-
ate consideration of a denial under this
appeal procedure by written notifica-
tion to the person making the request.
In such event the time limit for mak-
ing the determination shall commence
with the issuance of such notification.

§ 2411.8 Extension of time limits.

In unusual circumstances as specified
in this section, the time limits pre-
scribed with respect to initial deter-
minations or determinations on appeal
may be extended by written notice
from the officer handling the request
(either initial or on appeal) to the per-
son making such request setting forth
the reasons for such extension and the
date on which a determination is ex-
pected to be dispatched. No such notice
shall specify a date that would result
in a total extension of more than ten
(10) working days. As used in this sec-
tion, ‘‘unusual circumstances’’ means,
but only to the extent reasonably nec-
essary to the proper processing of the
particular request:

(a) The need to search for and collect
the requested records from field facili-
ties or other establishments that are
separate from the office processing the
request;

(b) The need to search for, collect and
appropriately examine a voluminous
amount of separate and distinct
records which are demanded in a single
request; or

(c) The need for consultation, which
shall be conducted with all practicable
speed, with another agency having a
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substantial interest in the determina-
tion of the request or among two or
more components of the agency having
substantial subject matter interest
therein.

§ 2411.9 Effect of failure to meet time
limits.

Failure by the Authority, the Gen-
eral Counsel or the Panel either to
deny or grant any request under this
part within the time limits prescribed
by the Freedom of Information Act, as
amended, 5 U.S.C. 552, and these regu-
lations shall be deemed to be an ex-
haustion of the administrative rem-
edies available to the person making
this request.

§ 2411.10 Fees.
(a) Definitions. For the purpose of this

section:
(1) The term direct costs means those

expenditures which the Authority, the
General Counsel or the Panel actually
incurs in searching for and duplicating
(and in the case of commercial request-
ers, reviewing) documents to respond
to a FOIA request. Direct costs in-
clude, for example, the salary of the
employee performing work (the basic
rate of pay for the employee plus 16
percent of the rate to cover benefits)
and the cost of operating duplicating
machinery. Not included in direct costs
are overhead expenses such as costs of
space, and heating or lighting the facil-
ity in which the records are stored.

(2) The term search includes all time
spent looking for material that is re-
sponsive to a request, including page-
by-page or line-by-line identification of
material within documents. Searches
may be done manually or by computer
using existing programming.

(3) The term duplication refers to the
process of making a copy of a docu-
ment necessary to respond to a FOIA
request. Such copies can take the form
of paper copy, microfilm, audio-visual
materials, or machine readable docu-
mentation (e.g., magnetic tape or
disk), among others.

(4) The term review refers to the proc-
ess of examining documents located in
response to a commercial use request
(see paragraph (a)(5) of this section) to
determine whether any portion of any
document located is permitted to be

withheld. It also includes processing
any documents for disclosure, e.g.,
doing all that is necessary to excise
them and otherwise prepare them for
release. Review does not include time
spent resolving general legal or policy
issues regarding the application of ex-
emptions.

(5) The term ‘‘commercial use’’ request
refers to a request from or on behalf of
one who seeks information for a use or
purpose that furthers the commercial,
trade, or profit interests of the re-
quester or the person on whose behalf
the request is made. In determining
whether a requester properly belongs
in this category, the Authority, the
General Counsel or the Panel will look
first to the use to which a requester
will put the document requested.
Where the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel has reasonable
cause to doubt the use to which a re-
quester will put the records sought, or
where that use is not clear from the re-
quest itself, the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel may seek addi-
tional clarification before assigning
the request to a specific category.

(6) The term educational institution re-
fers to a preschool, a public or private
elementary or secondary school, an in-
stitution of graduate higher education,
an institution of undergraduate higher
education, an institution of profes-
sional education, and an institution of
vocational education, which operates a
program or programs of scholarly re-
search.

(7) The term non-commercial scientific
institution refers to an institution that
is not operated on a ‘‘commercial’’
basis as that term is referenced in
paragraph (a)(5) of this section, and
which is operated solely for the pur-
pose of conducting scientific research
the results of which are not intended to
promote any particular product or in-
dustry.

(8) The term representative of the news
media refers to any person actively
gathering news for an entity that is or-
ganized and operated to publish or
broadcast news to the public. The term
news means information that is about
current events or that would be of cur-
rent interest to the public. Examples of
news media entities include television
or radio stations broadcasting to the
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public at large, and publishers of peri-
odicals (but only in those instances
when they can qualify as disseminators
of ‘‘news’’) who make their products
available for purchase or subscription
by the general public. These examples
are not intended to be all-inclusive. In
the case of ‘‘freelance’’ journalists,
they may be regarded as working for a
news organization if they demonstrate
a solid basis for expecting publication
through that organization, even though
not actually employed by it. A publica-
tion contract would be the clearest
proof, but the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel may also look to
the past publication record of a re-
quester, press accreditation, guild
membership, business registration,
Federal Communications Commission
licensing, or similar credentials of a re-
quester in making this determination.

(b) Exceptions to fee charges. (1) With
the exception of requesters seeking
documents for a commercial use, the
Authority, the General Counsel or the
Panel will provide the first 100 pages of
duplication and the first two hours of
search time without charge. The word
‘‘pages’’ in this paragraph refers to
paper copies of standard size, usually
81⁄2″ by 11″, or their equivalent in
microfiche or computer disks. The
term ‘‘search time’’ in this paragraph
is based on a manual search for
records. In applying this term to
searches made by computer, when the
cost of the search as set forth in para-
graph (d)(2) of this section equals the
equivalent dollar amount of two hours
of the salary of the person performing
the search, the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel will begin assess-
ing charges for computer search.

(2) The Authority, the General Coun-
sel, or the Panel will not charge fees to
any requester, including commercial
use requesters, if the cost of collecting
the fee would be equal to or greater
than the fee itself.

(3)(i) The Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel will provide docu-
ments without charge or at reduced
charges if disclosure of the information
is in the public interest because it is
likely to contribute significantly to
public understanding of the operations
or activities of the government and is

not primarily in the commercial inter-
est of the requester.

(ii) In determining whether disclo-
sure is in the public interest under
paragraph (b)(3)(i) of this section, the
Authority, the General Counsel, and
the Panel will consider the following
factors:

(a) The subject of the request. Whether
the subject of the requested records
concerns ‘‘the operations or activities
of the government’’;

(b) The informative value of the infor-
mation to be disclosed. Whether the dis-
closure is ‘‘likely to contribute’’ to an
understanding of government oper-
ations or activities;

(c) The contribution to an understand-
ing of the subject by the general public
likely to result from disclosure. Whether
disclosure of the requested information
will contribute to ‘‘public understand-
ing’’;

(d) The significance of the contribution
to the public understanding. Whether the
disclosure is likely to contribute ‘‘sig-
nificantly’’ to public understanding of
government operations or activities;

(e) The existence and magnitude of a
commercial interest. Whether the re-
quester has a commercial interest that
would be furthered by the requested
disclosure; and, if so

(f) The primary interest in disclosure.
Whether the magnitude of the identi-
fied commercial interest of the re-
quester is sufficiently large, in com-
parison with the public interest in dis-
closure, that disclosure is ‘‘primary in
the commercial interest of the re-
quester.’’

(iii) A request for a fee waiver based
on the public interest under paragraph
(b)(3)(i) of this section must address
these factors as they apply to the re-
quest for records in order to be consid-
ered by the Authority, the General
Counsel, or the Panel.

(c) Level of fees to be charged. The
level of fees to be charged by the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel, in accordance with the schedule
set forth in paragraph (d) of this sec-
tion, depends on the category of the re-
quester. The fee levels to be charged
are as follows:

(1) A request for documents appear-
ing to be for commercial use will be
charged to recover the full direct costs
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of searching for, reviewing for release,
and duplicating the records sought.

(2) A request for documents from an
educational or non-commercial sci-
entific institution will be charged for
the cost of reproduction alone, exclud-
ing charges for the first 100 pages. To
be eligible for inclusion in this cat-
egory, requesters must show that the
request is being made under the aus-
pices of a qualifying institution and
that the records are not sought for a
commercial use, but are sought in fur-
therance of scholarly (if the request is
from an educational institution) or sci-
entific (if the request is from a non-
commercial scientific institution) re-
search.

(3) The Authority, the General Coun-
sel or the Panel shall provide docu-
ments to requesters who are represent-
atives of the news media for the cost of
reproduction alone, excluding charges
for the first 100 pages.

(4) The Authority, the General Coun-
sel or the Panel shall charge requesters
who do not fit into any of the cat-
egories above fees which recover the
full direct cost of searching for and re-
producing records that are responsive
to the request, except that the first 100
pages of reproduction and the first two
hours of search time shall be furnished
without charge. Requests from record
subjects for records about themselves
filed in Authority, General Counsel, or
Panel systems of records will continue
to be treated under the fee provisions
of the Privacy Act of 1974, which per-
mits fees only for reproduction.
All requesters must reasonably de-
scribe the records sought.

(d) The following fees shall be
charged in accordance with paragraph
(c) of this section:

(1) Manual searches for records. The
salary rate (i.e., basic pay plus 16 per-
cent) of the employee(s) making the
search. Search time under this para-
graph and paragraph (d)(2) of this sec-
tion may be charged for even if the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel fails to locate records or if
records located are determined to be
exempt from disclosure.

(2) Computer searches for records. $4.15
per quarter hour, which the Authority,
the General Counsel and the Panel de-
termined to be the actual direct cost of

providing the service, including com-
puter search time directly attributable
to searching for records responsive to a
FOIA request, runs, and operator sal-
ary apportionable to the search.

(3) Review of records. The salary rate
(i.e., basic pay plus 16 percent) of the
employee(s) conducting the review.
This charge applies only to requesters
who are seeking documents for com-
mercial use, and only to the review
necessary at the initial administrative
level to determine the applicability of
any relevant FOIA exemptions, and not
at the administrative appeal level of an
exemption already applied.

(4) Duplication of records. Twenty-five
cents per page for paper copy reproduc-
tion of documents, which the Author-
ity, the General Counsel and the Panel
determined is the reasonable direct
cost of making such copies, taking into
account the average salary of the oper-
ator and the cost of the reproduction
machinery. For copies of records pre-
pared by computer, such as tapes or
printouts, the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel shall charge the
actual cost, including operator time, of
production of the tape or printout.

(5) Forwarding material to destination.
Postage, insurance and special fees will
be charged on an actual cost basis.

(e) Aggregating requests. When the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel reasonably believes that a re-
quester or group of requesters is at-
tempting to break a request down into
a series of requests for the purpose of
evading the assessment of fees, the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel will aggregate any such requests
and charge accordingly.

(f) Charging interest. Interest at the
rate prescribed in 31 U.S.C. 3717 may be
charged those requesters who fail to
pay fees charged, beginning on the 30th
day following the billing date. Receipt
of a fee by the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel, whether proc-
essed or not, will stay the accrual of
interest.

(g) Advanced payments. The Author-
ity, the General Counsel or the Panel
will not require a requester to make an
advance payment, i.e., payment before
work is commenced or continued on a
request, unless:
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(1) The Authority, the General Coun-
sel or the Panel estimates or deter-
mines that allowable charges that a re-
quester may be required to pay are
likely to exceed $250. Then the Author-
ity, the General Counsel or the Panel
will notify the requester of the likely
cost and obtain satisfactory assurance
of full payment where the requester
has a history of prompt payment of
FOIA fees, or require an advance pay-
ment of an amount up to the full esti-
mated charges in the case of requesters
with no history of payment; or

(2) A requester has previously failed
to pay a fee charged in a timely fashion
(i.e., within 30 days of the date of the
billing), in which case the Authority,
the General Counsel or the Panel re-
quires the requester to pay the full
amount owed plus any applicable inter-
est as provided above or demonstrate
that the requester has, in fact, paid the
fee, and to make an advance payment
of the full amount of the estimated fee
before the agency begins to process a
new request or a pending request from
that requester. When the Authority,
the General Counsel or the Panel acts
under paragraph (g)(1) or (2) of this sec-
tion, the administrative time limits
prescribed in subsection (a)(6) of the
FOIA (i.e., 20 working days from re-
ceipt of initial requests and 20 working
days from receipt of appeals from ini-
tial denial, plus permissible extension
of these time limits) will begin only
after the Authority, the General Coun-
sel or the Panel has received fee pay-
ments described above.

(h) Requests for copies of transcripts
of hearings should be made to the offi-
cial hearing reporter. However, a per-
son may request a copy of a transcript
of a hearing from the Authority, the
Panel or the General Counsel, as appro-
priate. In such instances, the Author-
ity, the General Counsel or the Panel,
as appropriate, may, by agreement
with the person making the request,
make arrangements with commercial
firms for required services to be
charged directly to the requester.

(i) Payment of fees shall be made by
check or money order payable to the
U.S. Treasury.

[52 FR 26128, July 13, 1987, as amended at 62
FR 60997, Nov. 14, 1997]

§ 2411.11 Compliance with subpenas.

No member of the Authority or the
Panel, or the General Counsel, or other
officer or employee of the Authority,
the Panel, or the General Counsel shall
produce or present any files, docu-
ments, reports, memoranda, or records
of the Authority, the Panel or the Gen-
eral Counsel, or testify in behalf of any
party to any cause pending in any arbi-
tration or in any court or before the
Authority or the Panel, or any other
board, commission, or administrative
agency of the United States, territory,
or the District of Columbia with re-
spect to any information, facts, or
other matter to their knowledge in
their official capacity or with respect
to the contents of any files, documents,
reports, memoranda, or records of the
Authority, the Panel or the General
Counsel, whether in answer to a sub-
pena, subpena duces tecum, or other-
wise, without the written consent of
the Authority, the Panel or the Gen-
eral Counsel, as appropriate. Whenever
any subpena, the purpose for which is
to adduce testimony or require the pro-
duction of records as described above,
shall have been served on any member
or other officer or employee of the Au-
thority, the Panel or the General Coun-
sel, such person will, unless otherwise
expressly directed by the Authority,
the Panel or the General Counsel, as
appropriate, and as provided by law,
move pursuant to the applicable proce-
dure to have such subpena invalidated
on the ground that the evidence sought
is privileged against disclosure by this
rule.

§ 2411.12 Annual report.

On or before March 1 of each calendar
year, the Executive Director of the Au-
thority shall submit a report of the ac-
tivities of the Authority, the General
Counsel and the Panel with regard to
public information requests during the
preceding calendar year to the Speaker
of the House of Representatives and
the President of the Senate for referral
to the appropriate committees of the
Congress. The report shall include for
such calendar year all information re-
quired by 5 U.S.C. 552(d) and such other
information as indicates the efforts of
the Authority, the General Counsel and
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the Panel to administer fully the provi-
sions of the Freedom of Information
Act, as amended.

PART 2412—PRIVACY

Sec.
2412.1 Purpose and scope.
2412.2 Definitions.
2412.3 Notice and publication.
2412.4 Existence of records requests.
2412.5 Individual access requests.
2412.6 Initial decision on access requests.
2412.7 Special procedures; medical records.
2412.8 Limitations on disclosures.
2412.9 Accounting of disclosures.
2412.10 Requests for correction or amend-

ment of records.
2412.11 Initial decision on correction or

amendment.
2412.12 Amendment or correction of pre-

viously disclosed records.
2412.13 Agency review of refusal to provide

access to, or amendment or correction of,
records.

2412.14 Fees.
2412.15 Penalties.
2412.16 Exemptions.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 552a.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2412.1 Purpose and scope.
This part contains the regulations of

the Federal Labor Relations Authority,
the General Counsel of the Federal
Labor Relations Authority and the
Federal Service Impasses Panel imple-
menting the Privacy Act of 1974, as
amended, 5 U.S.C. 552a. The regulations
apply to all records maintained by the
Authority, the General Counsel and the
Panel that are contained in a system of
records, as defined herein, and that
contain information about an individ-
ual. The regulations in this part set
forth procedures that: (a) Authorize an
individual’s access to records main-
tained about the individual; (b) limit
the access of other persons to those
records; and (c) permit an individual to
request the amendment or correction
of records about the individual.

§ 2412.2 Definitions.
For the purposes of this part—
(a) Individual means a citizen of the

United States or an alien lawfully ad-
mitted for permanent residence.

(b) Maintain includes maintain, col-
lect, use or disseminate.

(c) Record means any item, collection
or grouping of information about an in-
dividual that is maintained by the Au-
thority, the General Counsel and the
Panel including, but not limited to, the
individual’s education, financial trans-
actions, medical history and criminal
or employment history and that con-
tains the individual’s name, or the
identifying number, symbol or other
identifying particular assigned to the
individual, such as a finger or voice
print or a photograph.

(d) System of records means a group of
any records under the control of the
Authority, the General Counsel and the
Panel from which information is re-
trieved by the name of the individual
or by some identifying particular as-
signed to the individual.

(e) Routine use means, with respect to
the disclosure of a record, the use of
such record for a purpose which is com-
patible with the purpose for which it
was collected.

§ 2412.3 Notice and publication.
The Authority, the General Counsel,

and the Panel will publish in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER such notices describing
systems of records as are required by
law.

[51 FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.4 Existence of records requests.
(a) An individual who desires to know

if a system of records maintained by
the Authority, the General Counsel and
the Panel contains a record pertaining
to the individual must submit a writ-
ten inquiry as follows:

(1) If the system of records is located
in a regional office of the Authority, it
should be made to the appropriate Re-
gional Director; and

(2) If the system of records is located
in the office of the Authority, the Gen-
eral Counsel or the Panel in Washing-
ton, DC, it should be made to the Di-
rector of Administration of the Au-
thority, Washington, DC.

(b) The request shall be in writing
and should be clearly and prominently
identified as a Privacy Act request. If
the request is submitted by mail or
otherwise submitted in an envelope or
other cover, it should bear the legend
‘‘Privacy Act Request’’ on the envelope
or other cover. If a request does not
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comply with the provisions of this
paragraph, it shall not be deemed re-
ceived until the time it is actually re-
ceived by the appropriate Regional Di-
rector or the Director of Administra-
tion of the Authority, as appropriate.

(c) The inquiry must include the
name and address of the individual and
reasonably describe the system of
records in question by the individual.
Descriptions of the systems of records
maintained by the Authority, the Gen-
eral Counsel and the Panel have been
published in the FEDERAL REGISTER.

(d) The appropriate Regional Direc-
tor or the Director of Administration
of the Authority, as appropriate, will
advise the individual in writing within
ten (10) working days from receipt of
the request whether the system of
records named by the individual con-
tains a record pertaining to the indi-
vidual.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.5 Individual access requests.

(a) Any individual who desires to in-
spect or receive copies of any record
pertaining to the individual which is
contained in a system of records main-
tained by the Authority, the General
Counsel and the Panel must submit a
written request reasonably identifying
the records sought to be inspected or
copied as follows:

(1) If the system of records is located
in a regional office of the Authority, it
should be made to the appropriate Re-
gional Director; and

(2) If the system of records is located
in the offices of the Authority, the
General Counsel or the Panel in Wash-
ington, DC, it should be made to the
Deputy Director of Administration of
the Authority, Washington, DC.

(b) The request shall be in writing
and should be clearly and prominently
identified as a Privacy Act request. If
the request is submitted by mail or
otherwise submitted in an envelope or
other cover, it should bear the legend
‘‘Privacy Act Request’’ on the envelope
or other cover. If a request does not
comply with the provisions of this
paragraph, it shall not be deemed re-
ceived until the time it is actually re-
ceived by the appropriate Regional Di-

rector or the Director of Administra-
tion of the Authority, as appropriate.

(c) An individual seeking access to a
record may, if desired, be accompanied
by another person during review of the
records. If the requester does desire to
be accompanied by another person dur-
ing the inspection, the requester must
sign a statement, to be furnished to the
Authority, the General Counsel or the
Panel representative, as appropriate,
at the time of the inspection, authoriz-
ing such other person to accompany
the requester.

(d) Satisfactory identification (i.e.,
employee identification number, cur-
rent address, and verification of signa-
ture) must be provided to the Author-
ity, the General Counsel or the Panel
representative, as appropriate, prior to
review of the record.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.6 Initial decision on access re-
quests.

(a) Within ten (10) working days of
the receipt of a request pursuant to
§ 2412.5, the appropriate Regional Direc-
tor or the Director of Administration
of the Authority, as appropriate, shall
make an initial decision whether the
requested records exist and whether
they will be made available to the per-
son requesting them. That initial deci-
sion shall immediately be commu-
nicated, in writing or other appropriate
form, to the person who has made the
request.

(b) Where the initial decision is to
provide access to the requested records,
the above writing or other appropriate
communication shall:

(1) Briefly describe the records to be
made available;

(2) State whether any records main-
tained, in the system of records in
question, about the individual making
the request are not being made avail-
able;

(3) State that the requested records
will be available during ordinary office
hours at the appropriate regional office
or offices of the Authority, the General
Counsel or the Panel, as appropriate;
and

(4) State whether any further ver-
ification of the identity of the request-
ing individual is necessary.
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(c) Where the initial decision is not
to provide access to requested records,
the appropriate Regional Director or
the Director of Administration of the
Authority, as appropriate, shall by
writing or other appropriate commu-
nication explain the reason for that de-
cision. The appropriate Regional Direc-
tor or the Director of Administration
of the Authority, as appropriate, shall
only refuse to provide an individual ac-
cess where:

(1) There is inadequate verification of
identity under § 2412.5(d);

(2) In fact no such records are main-
tained; or

(3) The requested records have been
compiled in a reasonable anticipation
of civil or criminal action or proceed-
ings.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.7 Special procedures; medical
records.

(a) If medical records are requested
for inspection which, in the opinion of
the appropriate Regional Director or
the Director of Administration of the
Authority, as appropriate, may be
harmful to the requester if personally
inspected by such person, such records
will be furnished only to a licensed
physician designated to receive such
records by the requester. Prior to such
disclosure, the requester must furnish
a signed written authorization to make
such disclosure and the physician must
furnish a written request for the physi-
cian’s receipt of such records to the ap-
propriate Regional Director or the Di-
rector of Administration of the Au-
thority, as appropriate.

(b) If such authorization is not exe-
cuted within the presence of an Au-
thority, General Counsel or Panel rep-
resentative, the authorization must be
accompanied by a notarized statement
verifying the identification of the re-
quester.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.8 Limitations on disclosures.
(a) Requests for records about an in-

dividual made by person other than
that individual shall also be directed as
follows:

(1) If the system of records is located
in a regional office of the Authority, it
should be made to the appropriate Re-
gional Director; and

(2) If the system of records is located
in the offices of the Authority, the
General Counsel or the Panel in Wash-
ington, DC, it should be made to the
Director of Administration of the Au-
thority, Washington, DC.

(b) Such records shall only be made
available to persons other than that in-
dividual in the following cir-
cumstances:

(1) To any person with the prior writ-
ten consent of the individual about
whom the records are maintained;

(2) To officers and employees of the
Authority, the General Counsel and the
Panel who need the records in the per-
formance of their official duties;

(3) For a routine use compatible with
the purpose for which it was collected;

(4) To any person to whom disclosure
is required by the Freedom of Informa-
tion Act, as amended, 5 U.S.C. 552;

(5) To the Bureau of the Census for
uses pursuant to title 13 of the United
States Code;

(6) In a form not individually identi-
fiable to a recipient who has provided
the Authority, the General Counsel and
the Panel with adequate assurance
that the record will be used solely as a
statistical research or reporting
record;

(7) To the National Archives of the
United States or other appropriate en-
tity as a record which has historical or
other value warranting its preserva-
tion;

(8) To another agency or to an instru-
mentality of any governmental juris-
diction within or under control of the
United States for a civil or criminal
law enforcement activity that is au-
thorized by law if the head of the agen-
cy or instrumentality has made a writ-
ten request for the record to the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel;

(9) To a person pursuant to a showing
of compelling circumstances affecting
the health or safety of an individual,
provided that notification of such a
disclosure shall be immediately mailed
to the last known address of the indi-
vidual;
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(10) To either House of Congress or to
any committee thereof with appro-
priate jurisdiction;

(11) To the Comptroller General in
the performance of the official duties
of the General Accounting Office; or

(12) Pursuant to the order of a court
of competent jurisdiction.

(c) The request shall be in writing
and should be clearly and prominently
identified as a Privacy Act request and,
if submitted by mail or otherwise sub-
mitted in an envelope or other cover,
should bear the legend ‘‘Privacy Act
Request’’ on the envelope or other
cover. If a request does not comply
with the provisions of this paragraph,
it shall not be deemed received until
the time it is actually received by the
appropriate Regional Director or the
Director of Administration of the Au-
thority, as appropriate.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.9 Accounting of disclosures.

(a) All Regional Directors of the Au-
thority and the Director of Adminis-
tration of the Authority shall maintain
a record (‘‘accounting’’) of every in-
stance in which records about an indi-
vidual are made available, pursuant to
this part, to any person other than:

(1) Officers or employees of the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel in the performance of their du-
ties; or

(2) Any person pursuant to the Free-
dom of Information Act, as amended, 5
U.S.C. 552.

(b) The accounting which shall be re-
tained for at least five (5) years or the
life of the record, whichever is longer,
shall contain the following informa-
tion:

(1) A brief description of records dis-
closed;

(2) The date, nature and, where
known, the purpose of the disclosure;
and

(3) The name and address of the per-
son or agency to whom the disclosure
is made.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.10 Requests for correction or
amendment of records.

(a) After inspection of any records, if
the individual disagrees with any infor-
mation in the record, the individual
may request that the records main-
tained about the individual be cor-
rected or otherwise amended. Such re-
quest shall specify the particular por-
tions of the record to be amended or
corrected, the desired amendment or
correction, and the reasons therefor.

(b) Such request shall be in writing
and directed as follows:

(1) If the system of records is located
in a regional office of the Authority, it
should be made to the appropriate Re-
gional Director; and

(2) If the system of records is located
in the offices of the Authority, the
General Counsel or the Panel in Wash-
ington, DC, it should be made to the
Deputy Director of Administration of
the Authority, Washington, DC.

§ 2412.11 Initial decision on correction
or amendment.

(a) Within ten (10) working days from
the date of receipt of a request for cor-
rection or amendment, the appropriate
Regional Director or the Director of
Administration of the Authority, as
appropriate, will acknowledge receipt
of the request and, under normal cir-
cumstances, not later than thirty (30)
days from receipt of the request, will
give the requesting individual notice,
by mail or other appropriate means, of
the decision regarding the request.

(b) Such notice of decision shall in-
clude:

(1) A statement whether the request
has been granted or denied, in whole or
in part;

(2) A quotation or description of any
amendment or correction made to any
records; and

(3) Where a request is denied in whole
or in part, an explanation of the reason
for that denial and of the requesting
individual’s right to appeal the deci-
sion to the Chairman of the Authority
pursuant to § 2412.13.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]
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§ 2412.12 Amendment or correction of
previously disclosed records.

Whenever a record is amended or cor-
rected pursuant to § 2412.11 or a written
statement filed pursuant to § 2412.13,
the appropriate Regional Director or
the Director of Administration of the
Authority, as appropriate, shall give
notice of that correction, amendment
or written statement to all persons to
whom the records or copies thereof
have been disclosed, as recorded in the
accounting kept pursuant to § 2412.9.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.13 Agency review of refusal to
provide access to, or amendment or
correction of, records.

(a) Any individual whose request for
access to, or amendment or correction
of, records of the Authority, the Gen-
eral Counsel or the Panel has been de-
nied in whole or in part by an initial
decision may, within thirty (30) days of
the receipt of notice of the initial deci-
sion, appeal that decision by filing a
written request for review of that deci-
sion with the Chairman of the Author-
ity in Washington, DC.

(b) The appeal shall describe:
(1) The request initially made by the

individual for access to, or the amend-
ment or correction of, records;

(2) The initial decision thereupon of
the appropriate Regional Director or
the Director of Administration; and

(3) The reasons why that initial deci-
sion should be modified by the Chair-
man of the Authority.

(c) Not later than thirty (30) working
days from receipt of a request for re-
view (unless such period is extended by
the Chairman of the Authority for good
cause shown), the Chairman of the Au-
thority shall make a decision, and give
notice thereof to the appealing individ-
ual, whether to modify the initial deci-
sion of the Regional Director or the
Deputy Director of Administration, in
any way. If the Chairman of the Au-
thority upholds the Regional Director’s
or Deputy Director of Administration’s
initial decision not to provide access to
requested records or not to amend or
correct the records as requested, the
Chairman of the Authority shall notify
the appealing individual of the individ-
ual’s right:

(1) To judicial review of the Chair-
man of the Authority’s decision pursu-
ant to 5 U.S.C. 552a(g)(1); and

(2) To file with the Authority a writ-
ten statement of disagreement setting
forth the reasons why the record
should have been amended or corrected
as requested. That written statement
of disagreement shall be made a part of
the record and shall accompany that
record in any use or disclosure of the
record.

[45 FR 3491, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2412.14 Fees.

(a) As provided in this part, the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel will provide a copy of the records
to the individual to whom they per-
tain. There will be a charge of ten
cents per copy of each page.

(b) Any charges may be waived or re-
duced whenever it is in the public in-
terest to do so.

§ 2412.15 Penalties.

Any person who knowingly and will-
fully requests or obtains any record
concerning an individual from the Au-
thority, the General Counsel or the
Panel under false pretenses shall be
subject to criminal prosecution under 5
U.S.C. 552a(i)(3) which provides that
such person shall be guilty of a mis-
demeanor and fined not more than
$5,000.

§ 2412.16 Exemptions.

(a) OIG files compiled for the purpose of
a criminal investigation and for related
purposes. Pursuant to 5 U.S.C.
552a(j)(2), the FLRA hereby exempts
the system of records entitled ‘‘FLRA/
OIG–1, Office of Inspector General In-
vestigative Files,’’ insofar as it con-
sists of information compiled for the
purposes of a criminal investigation or
for other purposes within the scope of 5
U.S.C. 552a(j)(2), from the application
of 5 U.S.C. 552a, except for subsections
(b), (c) (1) and (2), (e)(4) (A) through (F),
(e) (6), (7), (9), (10), (11) and (i).

(b) OIG files compiled for other law en-
forcement purposes. Pursuant to 5 U.S.C.
552a(k)(2), the FLRA hereby exempts
the system of records entitled, ‘‘FLRA/
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OIG–1, Office of Inspector General In-
vestigative Files,’’ insofar as it con-
sists of information compiled for law
enforcement purposes other than mate-
rial within the scope of 5 U.S.C.
552a(j)(2), from the application of 5
U.S.C. 552a (c)(3), (d), (e)(1), (e)(4) (G),
(H), and (I), and (f).

[56 FR 33189, July 19, 1991]

PART 2413—OPEN MEETINGS

Sec.
2413.1 Purpose and scope.
2413.2 Public observation of meetings.
2413.3 Definition of meeting.
2413.4 Closing of meetings; reasons therefor.
2413.5 Action necessary to close meeting;

record of votes.
2413.6 Notice of meetings; public announce-

ment and publication.
2413.7 Transcripts, recordings or minutes of

closed meeting; public availability; re-
tention.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 552b.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3494, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2413.1 Purpose and scope.

This part contains the regulations of
the Federal Labor Relations Authority
implementing the Government in the
Sunshine Act, 5 U.S.C. 552b.

§ 2413.2 Public observation of meet-
ings.

Every portion of every meeting of the
Authority shall be open to public ob-
servation, except as provided in § 2413.4,
and Authority members shall not joint-
ly conduct or dispose of agency busi-
ness other than in accordance with the
provisions of this part.

§ 2413.3 Definition of meeting.

For purposes of this part, meeting
shall mean the deliberations of at least
two (2) members of the Authority
where such deliberations determine or
result in the joint conduct or disposi-
tion of official agency business, but
does not include deliberations to deter-
mine whether a meeting should be
closed to public observation in accord-
ance with the provisions of this part.

§ 2413.4 Closing of meetings; reasons
therefor.

(a) Except where the Authority de-
termines that the public interest re-
quires otherwise, meetings, or portions
thereof, shall not be open to public ob-
servation where the deliberations con-
cern the issuance of a subpena, the
Authority’s participation in a civil ac-
tion or proceeding or an arbitration, or
the initiation, conduct or disposition
by the Authority of particular cases of
formal agency adjudication pursuant
to the procedures in 5 U.S.C. 554 or oth-
erwise involving a determination on
the record after opportunity for a hear-
ing, or any court proceedings collateral
or ancillary thereto.

(b) Meetings, or portions thereof,
may also be closed by the Authority,
except where it determines that the
public interest requires otherwise,
when the deliberations concern mat-
ters or information falling within the
reasons for closing meetings specified
in 5 U.S.C. 552b(c)(1) (secret matters
concerning national defense or foreign
policy); (c)(2) (internal personnel rules
and practices); (c)(3) (matters specifi-
cally exempted from disclosure by stat-
ute); (c)(4) (privileged or confidential
trade secrets and commercial or finan-
cial information); (c)(5) (matters of al-
leged criminal conduct or formal cen-
sure); (c)(6) (personal information
where disclosure would cause a clearly
unwarranted invasion of personal pri-
vacy); (c)(7) (certain materials or infor-
mation from investigatory files com-
piled for law enforcement purposes); or
(c)(9)(B) (disclosure would significantly
frustrate implementation of a proposed
agency action).

§ 2413.5 Action necessary to close
meeting; record of votes.

A meeting shall be closed to public
observation under § 2413.4, only when a
majority of the members of the Au-
thority who will participate in the
meeting vote to take such action.

(a) When the meeting deliberations
concern matters specified in § 2413.4(a),
the Authority members shall vote at
the beginning of the meeting, or por-
tion thereof, on whether to close such
meeting, or portion thereof, to public
observation and on whether the public
interest requires that a meeting which
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may properly be closed should never-
theless be open to public observation.
A record of such vote, reflecting the
vote of each member of the Authority,
shall be kept and made available to the
public at the earliest practicable time.

(b) When the meeting deliberations
concern matters specified in § 2413.4(b),
the Authority shall vote on whether to
close such meeting, or portion thereof,
to public observation, and on whether
there is a public interest which re-
quires that a meeting which may prop-
erly be closed should nevertheless be
open to public observation. The vote
shall be taken at a time sufficient to
permit inclusion of information con-
cerning the open or closed status of the
meeting in the public announcement
thereof. A single vote may be taken
with respect to a series of meetings at
which the deliberations will concern
the same particular matters where
such subsequent meetings are sched-
uled to be held within thirty (30) days
after the initial meeting. A record of
such vote, reflecting the vote of each
member of the Authority, shall be kept
and made available for the public with-
in one (1) day after the vote is taken.

(c) Whenever any person whose inter-
ests may be directly affected by delib-
erations during a meeting, or a portion
thereof, requests that the Authority
close that meeting, or portion thereof,
to public observation for any of the
reasons specified in 5 U.S.C. 552b(c)(5)
(matters of alleged criminal conduct or
formal censure), (c)(6) (personal infor-
mation where disclosure would cause a
clearly unwarranted invasion of per-
sonal privacy), or (c)(7) (certain mate-
rials or information from investigatory
files compiled for law enforcement pur-
poses), the Authority members partici-
pating in the meeting, upon request of
any one of its members, shall vote on
whether to close such meeting, or a
portion thereof, for that reason. A
record of such vote, reflecting the vote
of each member of the Authority par-
ticipating in the meeting, shall be kept
and made available to the public with-
in one (1) day after the vote is taken.

(d) After public announcement of a
meeting as provided in § 2413.6, a meet-
ing, or portion thereof, announced as
closed may be opened, or a meeting, or
portion thereof, announced as open

may be closed only if a majority of the
members of the Authority who will
participate in the meeting determine
by a recorded vote that Authority busi-
ness so requires and that an earlier an-
nouncement of the change was not pos-
sible. The change made and the vote of
each member on the change shall be
announced publicly at the earliest
practicable time.

(e) Before a meeting may be closed
pursuant to § 2413.4, the Solicitor of the
Authority shall certify that in the So-
licitor’s opinion the meeting may prop-
erly be closed to public observation.
The certification shall set forth each
applicable exemptive provision for such
closing. Such certification shall be re-
tained by the agency and made pub-
licly available as soon as practicable.

§ 2413.6 Notice of meetings; public an-
nouncement and publication.

(a) A public announcement setting
forth the time, place and subject mat-
ter of meetings, or portions thereof,
closed to public observation pursuant
to the provisions of § 2413.4(a), shall be
made at the earliest practicable time.

(b) Except for meetings closed to pub-
lic observation pursuant to the provi-
sions of § 2413.4(a), the agency shall
make public announcement of each
meeting to be held at least seven (7)
days before the scheduled date of the
meeting. The announcement shall
specify the time, place and subject
matter of the meeting, whether it is to
be open to public observation or closed,
and the name, address, and phone num-
ber of an agency official designated to
respond to requests for information
about the meeting. The seven (7) day
period for advance notice may be short-
ened only upon a determination by a
majority of the members of the Au-
thority who will participate in the
meeting that agency business requires
that such meeting be called at an ear-
lier date, in which event the public an-
nouncements shall be made at the ear-
liest practicable time. A record of the
vote to schedule a meeting at an ear-
lier date shall be kept and made avail-
able to the public.

(c) Within one (1) day after a vote to
close a meeting, or any portion thereof,
pursuant to the provisions § 2413.4(b),
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the agency shall make publicly avail-
able a full written explanation of its
action closing the meeting, or portion
thereof, together with a list of all per-
sons expected to attend the meeting
and their affiliation.

(d) If after public announcement re-
quired by paragraph (b) of this section
has been made, the time and place of
the meeting are changed, a public an-
nouncement shall be made at the earli-
est practicable time. The subject mat-
ter of the meeting may be changed
after the public announcement only if
a majority of the members of the Au-
thority who will participate in the
meeting determine that agency busi-
ness so requires and that no earlier an-
nouncement of the change was pos-
sible. When such a change in subject
matter is approved, a public announce-
ment of the change shall be made at
the earliest practicable time. A record
of the vote to change the subject mat-
ter of the meeting shall be kept and
made available to the public.

(e) All announcements or changes
thereto issued pursuant to the provi-
sions of paragraphs (b) and (d) of this
section or pursuant to the provisions of
§ 2413.5(d) shall be submitted for publi-
cation in the FEDERAL REGISTER imme-
diately following their release to the
public.

(f) Announcements of meetings made
pursuant to the provisions of this sec-
tion shall be made publicly available
by the Executive Director.

§ 2413.7 Transcripts, recordings or
minutes of closed meeting; public
availability; retention.

(a) For every meeting, or portion
thereof, closed under the provisions of
§ 2413.4, the presiding officer shall pre-
pare a statement setting forth the time
and place of the meeting and the per-
sons present, which statement shall be
retained by the agency. For each such
meeting, or portion thereof, there shall
also be maintained a complete tran-
script or electronic recording of the
proceedings, except that for meetings
closed pursuant to § 2413.4(a), the Au-
thority may, in lieu of a transcript or
electronic recording, maintain a set of
minutes fully and accurately summa-
rizing any action taken, the reasons
therefor and views thereon, documents

considered and the members’ vote on
each rollcall vote.

(b) The agency shall make promptly
available to the public copies of tran-
scripts, recordings or minutes main-
tained as provided in accordance with
paragraph (a) of this section, except to
the extent the items therein contain
information which the agency deter-
mines may be withheld pursuant to the
provisions of 5 U.S.C. 552b(c). Copies of
transcripts or minutes, or tran-
scriptions of electronic recordings in-
cluding the identification of speakers,
shall to the extent determined to be
publicly available, be furnished to any
person, subject to the payment of du-
plication costs in accordance with the
schedule of fees set forth in § 2411.10 of
this subchapter and the actual cost of
transcription.

(c) The agency shall maintain a com-
plete verbatim copy of the transcript, a
complete copy of the minutes, or a
complete electronic recording of each
meeting, or portion of a meeting,
closed to the public, for a period of at
least two (2) years after such meeting
or until one (1) year after the conclu-
sion of any agency proceeding with re-
spect to which the meeting or portion
was held whichever occurs later.

PART 2414—EX PARTE
COMMUNICATIONS

Sec.
2414.1 Purpose and scope.
2414.2 Unauthorized communications.
2414.3 Definitions.
2414.4 Duration of prohibition.
2414.5 Communications prohibited.
2414.6 Communications not prohibited.
2414.7 Solicitation of prohibited commu-

nications.
2414.8 Reporting of prohibited communica-

tions; penalties.
2414.9 Penalties and enforcement.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3495, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2414.1 Purpose and scope.

This part contains the regulations of
the Federal Labor Relations Authority
relating to ex parte communications.
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§ 2414.2 Unauthorized communica-
tions.

(a) No interested person outside this
agency shall, in any agency proceeding
subject to 5 U.S.C. 557(a), make or
knowingly cause to be made any pro-
hibited ex parte communication to any
Authority member, Administrative
Law Judge, or other Authority em-
ployee who is or may reasonably be ex-
pected to be involved in the decisional
process of the proceeding.

(b) No Authority member, Adminis-
trative Law Judge, or other Authority
employee who is or may reasonably be
expected to be involved in the
decisional process of the proceeding
relevant to the merits of the proceed-
ing shall: (1) Request any prohibited ex
parte communications; or (2) make or
knowingly cause to be made any pro-
hibited ex parte communications about
the proceeding to any interested person
outside this agency relevant to the
merits of the proceeding.

§ 2414.3 Definitions.
When used in this part:
(a) The term person outside this agen-

cy, to whom the prohibitions apply,
shall include any individual outside the
Authority, labor organization, agency,
or other entity, or an agent thereof,
and the General Counsel or his rep-
resentative when prosecuting an unfair
labor practice proceeding before the
Authority pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 7118.

(b) The term ex parte communication
means an oral or written communica-
tion not on the public record with re-
spect to which reasonable prior notice
to all parties is not given, subject how-
ever, to the provisions of §§ 2414.5 and
2414.6.

§ 2414.4 Duration of prohibition.
Unless otherwise provided by specific

order of the Authority entered in the
proceeding, the prohibition of § 2414.2
shall be applicable in any agency pro-
ceeding subject to 5 U.S.C. 557(a) begin-
ning at the time of which the proceed-
ing is noticed for hearing, unless the
person responsible for the communica-
tion has knowledge that it will be no-
ticed, in which case the prohibitions
shall apply beginning at the time of
such person’s acquisition of such
knowledge.

§ 2414.5 Communications prohibited.
Except as provided in § 2414.6, ex

parte communications prohibited by
§ 2414.2 shall include:

(a) Such communications, when writ-
ten, if copies thereof are not contem-
poraneously served by the communica-
tor on all parties to the proceeding in
accordance with the provisions of part
2429 of this chapter; and

(b) Such communications, when oral,
unless advance notice thereof is given
by the communicator to all parties in
the proceeding and adequate oppor-
tunity afforded to them to be present.

§ 2414.6 Communications not prohib-
ited.

Ex parte communications prohibited
by § 2414.2 shall not include:

(a) Oral or written communications
which relate solely to matters which
the Hearing Officer, Regional Director,
Administrative Law Judge, General
Counsel or member of the Authority is
authorized by law or Authority rules to
entertain or dispose of on an ex parte
basis;

(b) Oral or written requests for infor-
mation solely with respect to the sta-
tus of a proceeding;

(c) Oral or written communications
which all the parties to the proceeding
agree, or which the responsible official
formally rules, may be made on an ex
parte basis;

(d) Oral or written communications
proposing settlement or an agreement
for disposition of any or all issues in
the proceeding;

(e) Oral or written communications
which concern matters of general sig-
nificance to the field of labor-manage-
ment relations or administrative prac-
tice and which are not specifically re-
lated to any agency proceeding subject
to 5 U.S.C. 557(a); or

(f) Oral or written communications
from the General Counsel to the Au-
thority when the General Counsel is
acting on behalf of the Authority under
5 U.S.C. 7123(d).

§ 2414.7 Solicitation of prohibited com-
munications.

No person shall knowingly and will-
fully solicit the making of an unau-
thorized ex parte communication by
any other person.
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§ 2414.8 Reporting of prohibited com-
munications; penalties.

(a) Any Authority member, Adminis-
trative Law Judge, or other Authority
employee who is or may reasonably be
expected to be involved in the
decisional process of the proceeding
relevant to the merits of the proceed-
ing to whom a prohibited oral ex parte
communication is attempted to be
made, shall refuse to listen to the com-
munication, inform the communicator
of this rule, and advise such person
that if the person has anything to say
it should be said in writing with copies
to all parties. Any such Authority
member, Administrative Law Judge, or
other Authority employee who is or
may reasonably be expected to be in-
volved in the decisional process of the
proceeding relevant to the merits of
the proceeding who receives, or who
makes or knowingly causes to be made,
an unauthorized ex parte communica-
tion, shall place or cause to be placed
on the public record of the proceeding:
(1) The communication, if it was writ-
ten; (2) a memorandum stating the sub-
stance of the communication, if it was
oral; (3) all written responses to the
prohibited communication; and (4)
memoranda stating the substance of all
oral responses to the prohibited com-
munication. The Executive Director, if
the proceeding is then pending before
the Authority, the Administrative Law
Judge, if the proceeding is then pend-
ing before any such judge, or the Re-
gional Director, if the proceeding is
then pending before a Hearing Officer
or the Regional Director, shall serve
copies of all such materials placed on
the public record of the proceeding on
all other parties to the proceeding and
on the attorneys of record for the par-
ties. Within ten (10) days after the
mailing of such copies, any party may
file with the Executive Director, Ad-
ministrative Law Judge, or Regional
Director serving the communication,
as appropriate, and serve on all other
parties, a statement setting forth facts
or contentions to rebut those con-
tained in the prohibited communica-
tion. All such responses shall be placed
in the public record of the proceeding,
and provision may be made for any fur-
ther action, including reopening of the
record, which may be required under

the circumstances. No action taken
pursuant to this provision shall con-
stitute a waiver of the power of the Au-
thority to impose an appropriate pen-
alty under § 2414.9.

§ 2414.9 Penalties and enforcement.

(a) Where the nature and cir-
cumstances of a prohibited commu-
nication made by or caused to be made
by a party to the proceeding are such
that the interests of justice and statu-
tory policy may require remedial ac-
tion, the Authority, Administrative
Law Judge, or Regional Director, as
appropriate, may issue to the party
making the communication a notice to
show cause, returnable before the Au-
thority, Administrative Law Judge, or
Regional Director, within a stated pe-
riod not less than seven (7) days from
the date thereof, why the Authority,
Administrative Law Judge, or Regional
Director should not determine that the
interests of justice and statutory pol-
icy require that the claim or interest
in the proceeding of a party who know-
ingly makes a prohibited communica-
tion or knowingly causes a prohibited
communication to be made, should be
dismissed, denied, disregarded or other-
wise adversely affected on account of
such violation.

(b) Upon notice and hearing, the Au-
thority may censure, suspend, or re-
voke the privilege of practice before
the agency of any person who know-
ingly and willfully makes or solicits
the making of a prohibited ex parte
communication. However, before the
Authority institutes formal proceed-
ings under this subsection, it shall first
advise the person or persons concerned
in writing that it proposes to take such
action and that they may show cause,
within a period to be stated in such
written advice, but not less than seven
(7) days from the date thereof, why it
should not take such action.

(c) The Authority may censure, or, to
the extent permitted by law, suspend,
dismiss, or institute proceedings for
the dismissal of, any Authority agent
who knowingly and willfully violates
the prohibitions and requirements of
this rule.
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PART 2415—EMPLOYEE
RESPONSIBILITIES AND CONDUCT

AUTHORITY: E.O. 11222, 30 FR 6469, 3 CFR,
1964–65 Comp., p. 306; 5 CFR 735.101 et seq. and
737.1 et seq.; Pub L. 95–521; 44 FR 19974.

§ 2415.1 Employee responsibilities and
conduct.

The Federal Labor Relations Author-
ity, the General Counsel of the Federal
Labor Relations Authority and the
Federal Service Impasses Panel, re-
spectively, hereby adopt the rules and
regulations contained in parts 735 and
737 of title 5 of the Code of Federal
Regulations, prescribing standards of
conduct and responsibilities, and gov-
erning statements reporting employ-
ment and financial interests for offi-
cers and employees, including special
Government employees, for applica-
tion, as appropriate, to the officers and
employees, including special Govern-
ment employees, of the Authority, the
General Counsel and the Panel.

[45 FR 3496, Jan. 17, 1980]

PART 2416—ENFORCEMENT OF
NONDISCRIMINATION ON THE
BASIS OF HANDICAP IN PRO-
GRAMS OR ACTIVITIES CON-
DUCTED BY THE FEDERAL LABOR
RELATIONS AUTHORITY

Sec.
2416.101 Purpose.
2416.102 Application.
2416.103 Definitions.
2416.104—2416.109 [Reserved]
2416.110 Self-evaluation.
2416.111 Notice.
2416.112—2416.129 [Reserved]
2416.130 General prohibitions against dis-

crimination.
2416.131—2416.139 [Reserved]
2416.140 Employment.
2416.141—2416.148 [Reserved]
2416.149 Program accessibility: Discrimina-

tion prohibited.
2416.150 Program accessibility: Existing fa-

cilities.
2416.151 Program accessibility: New con-

struction and alterations.
2416.152—2416.159 [Reserved]
2416.160 Communications.
2416.161—2416.169 [Reserved]
2416.170 Compliance procedures.
2416.171—2416.999 [Reserved]

AUTHORITY: 29 U.S.C. 794.

SOURCE: 53 FR 25881 and 25885, July 8, 1988,
unless otherwise noted.

§ 2416.101 Purpose.
The purpose of this regulation is to

effectuate section 119 of the Rehabili-
tation, Comprehensive Services, and
Developmental Disabilities Amend-
ments of 1978, which amended section
504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 to
prohibit discrimination on the basis of
handicap in programs or activities con-
ducted by Executive agencies or the
United States Postal Service.

§ 2416.102 Application.
This regulation (§§ 2416.101–2416.170)

applies to all programs or activities
conducted by the agency, except for
programs or activities conducted out-
side the United States that do not in-
volve individuals with handicaps in the
United States.

§ 2416.103 Definitions.
For purposes of this regulation, the

term—
Assistant Attorney General means the

Assistant Attorney General, Civil
Rights Division, United States Depart-
ment of Justice.

Auxiliary aids means services or de-
vices that enable persons with im-
paired sensory, manual, or speaking
skills to have an equal opportunity to
participate in, and enjoy the benefits
of, programs or activities conducted by
the agency. For example, auxiliary aids
useful for persons with impaired vision
include readers, Brailled materials,
audio recordings, and other similar
services and devices. Auxiliary aids
useful for persons with impaired hear-
ing include telephone handset amplifi-
ers, telephones compatible with hear-
ing aids, telecommunication devices
for deaf persons (TDD’s), interpreters,
notetakers, written materials, and
other similar services and devices.

Complete complaint means a written
statement that contains the complain-
ant’s name and address and describes
the agency’s alleged discriminatory ac-
tion in sufficient detail to inform the
agency of the nature and date of the al-
leged violation of section 504. It shall
be signed by the complainant or by
someone authorized to do so on his or
her behalf. Complaints filed on behalf
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of classes or third parties shall describe
or identify (by name, if possible) the
alleged victims of discrimination.

Facility means all or any portion of
buildings, structures, equipment,
roads, walks, parking lots, rolling
stock or other conveyances, or other
real or personal property.

Historic preservation programs means
programs conducted by the agency that
have preservation of historic properties
as a primary purpose.

Historic properties means those prop-
erties that are listed or eligible for
listing in the National Register of His-
toric Places or properties designated as
historic under a statute of the appro-
priate State or local government body.

Individual with handicaps means any
person who has a physical or mental
impairment that substantially limits
one or more major life activities, has a
record of such an impairment, or is re-
garded as having such an impairment.

As used in this definition, the phrase:
(1) Physical or mental impairment in-

cludes—
(i) Any physiological disorder or con-

dition, cosmetic disfigurement, or ana-
tomical loss affecting one or more of
the following body systems: Neuro-
logical; musculoskeletal; special sense
organs; respiratory, including speech
organs; cardiovascular; reproductive;
digestive; genitourinary; hemic and
lymphatic; skin; and endocrine; or

(ii) Any mental or psychological dis-
order, such as mental retardation, or-
ganic brain syndrome, emotional or
mental illness, and specific learning
disabilities. The term physical or mental
impairment includes, but is not limited
to, such diseases and conditions as or-
thopedic, visual, speech, and hearing
impairments, cerebral palsy, epilepsy,
muscular dystrophy, multiple sclerosis,
cancer, heart disease, diabetes, mental
retardation, emotional illness, and
drug addiction and alcoholism.

(2) Major life activities includes func-
tions such as caring for one’s self, per-
forming manual tasks, walking, seeing,
hearing, speaking, breathing, learning,
and working.

(3) Has a record of such an impairment
means has a history of, or has been
misclassified as having, a mental or
physical impairment that substantially

limits one or more major life activi-
ties.

(4) Is regarded as having an impairment
means—

(i) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that does not substantially limit
major life activities but is treated by
the agency as constituting such a limi-
tation;

(ii) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that substantially limits major
life activities only as a result of the at-
titudes of others toward such impair-
ment; or

(iii) Has none of the impairments de-
fined in paragraph (1) of this definition
but is treated by the agency as having
such an impairment.

Qualified individual with handicaps
means—

(1) With respect to preschool, elemen-
tary, or secondary education services
provided by the agency, an individual
with handicaps who is a member of a
class of persons otherwise entitled by
statute, regulation, or agency policy to
receive education services from the
agency;

(2) With respect to any other agency
program or activity under which a per-
son is required to perform services or
to achieve a level of accomplishment,
an individual with handicaps who
meets the essential eligibility require-
ments and who can achieve the purpose
of the program or activity without
modifications in the program or activ-
ity that the agency can demonstrate
would result in a fundamental alter-
ation in its nature;

(3) With respect to any other pro-
gram or activity, an individual with
handicaps who meets the essential eli-
gibility requirements for participation
in, or receipt of benefits from, that pro-
gram or activity; and

(4) Qualified handicapped person as
that term is defined for purposes of em-
ployment in 29 CFR 1613.702(f), which is
made applicable to this regulation by
§ 2416.140.

Section 504 means section 504 of the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Pub. L. 93–
112, 87 Stat. 394 (29 U.S.C. 794)), as
amended by the Rehabilitation Act
Amendments of 1974 (Pub. L. 93–516, 88
Stat. 1617); the Rehabilitation, Com-
prehensive Services, and Develop-
mental Disabilities Amendments of
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1978 (Pub. L. 95–602, 92 Stat. 2955); and
the Rehabilitation Act Amendments of
1986 (Pub. L. 99–506, 100 Stat. 1810). As
used in this regulation, section 504 ap-
plies only to programs or activities
conducted by Executive agencies and
not to federally assisted programs.

Substantial impairment means a sig-
nificant loss of the integrity of finished
materials, design quality, or special
character resulting from a permanent
alteration.

§§ 2416.104—2416.109 [Reserved]

§ 2416.110 Self-evaluation.

(a) The agency shall, by September 6,
1989, evaluate its current policies and
practices, and the effects thereof, that
do not or may not meet the require-
ments of this regulation and, to the ex-
tent modification of any such policies
and practices is required, the agency
shall proceed to make the necessary
modifications.

(b) The agency shall provide an op-
portunity to interested persons, includ-
ing individuals with handicaps or orga-
nizations representing individuals with
handicaps, to participate in the self-
evaluation process by submitting com-
ments (both oral and written).

(c) The agency shall, for at least
three years following completion of the
self-evaluation, maintain on file and
make available for public inspection:

(1) A description of areas examined
and any problems identified; and

(2) A description of any modifications
made.

§ 2416.111 Notice.

The agency shall make available to
employees, applicants, participants,
beneficiaries, and other interested per-
sons such information regarding the
provisions of this regulation and its ap-
plicability to the programs or activi-
ties conducted by the agency, and
make such information available to
them in such manner as the head of the
agency finds necessary to apprise such
persons of the protections against dis-
crimination assured them by section
504 and this regulation.

§§ 2416.112—2416.129 [Reserved]

§ 2416.130 General prohibitions
against discrimination.

(a) No qualified individual with
handicaps shall, on the basis of handi-
cap, be excluded from participation in,
be denied the benefits of, or otherwise
be subjected to discrimination under
any program or activity conducted by
the agency.

(b)(1) The agency, in providing any
aid, benefit, or service, may not, di-
rectly or through contractual, licens-
ing, or other arrangements, on the
basis of handicap—

(i) Deny a qualified individual with
handicaps the opportunity to partici-
pate in or benefit from the aid, benefit,
or service;

(ii) Afford a qualified individual with
handicaps an opportunity to partici-
pate in or benefit from the aid, benefit,
or service that is not equal to that af-
forded others;

(iii) Provide a qualified individual
with handicaps with an aid, benefit, or
service that is not as effective in af-
fording equal opportunity to obtain the
same result, to gain the same benefit,
or to reach the same level of achieve-
ment as that provided to others;

(iv) Provide different or separate aid,
benefits, or services to individuals with
handicaps or to any class of individuals
with handicaps than is provided to oth-
ers unless such action is necessary to
provide qualified individuals with
handicaps with aid, benefits, or serv-
ices that are as effective as those pro-
vided to others;

(v) Deny a qualified individual with
handicaps the opportunity to partici-
pate as a member of planning or advi-
sory boards;

(vi) Otherwise limit a qualified indi-
vidual with handicaps in the enjoy-
ment of any right, privilege, advan-
tage, or opportunity enjoyed by others
receiving the aid, benefit, or service.

(2) The agency may not deny a quali-
fied individual with handicaps the op-
portunity to participate in programs or
activities that are not separate or dif-
ferent, despite the existence of permis-
sibly separate or different programs or
activities.
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(3) The agency may not, directly or
through contractual or other arrange-
ments, utilize criteria or methods of
administration the purpose or effect of
which would—

(i) Subject qualified individuals with
handicaps to discrimination on the
basis of handicap; or

(ii) Defeat or substantially impair ac-
complishment of the objectives of a
program or activity with respect to in-
dividuals with handicaps.

(4) The agency may not, in determin-
ing the site or location of a facility,
make selections the purpose or effect
of which would—

(i) Exclude individuals with handi-
caps from, deny them the benefits of,
or otherwise subject them to discrimi-
nation under any program or activity
conducted by the agency; or

(ii) Defeat or substantially impair
the accomplishment of the objectives
of a program or activity with respect
to individuals with handicaps.

(5) The agency, in the selection of
procurement contractors, may not use
criteria that subject qualified individ-
uals with handicaps to discrimination
on the basis of handicap.

(6) The agency may not administer a
licensing or certification program in a
manner that subjects qualified individ-
uals with handicaps to discrimination
on the basis of handicap, nor may the
agency establish requirements for the
programs or activities of licensees or
certified entities that subject qualified
individuals with handicaps to discrimi-
nation on the basis of handicap. How-
ever, the programs or activities of enti-
ties that are licensed or certified by
the agency are not, themselves, cov-
ered by this regulation.

(c) The exclusion of nonhandicapped
persons from the benefits of a program
limited by Federal statute or Execu-
tive order to individuals with handi-
caps or the exclusion of a specific class
of individuals with handicaps from a
program limited by Federal statute or
Executive order to a different class of
individuals with handicaps is not pro-
hibited by this regulation.

(d) The agency shall administer pro-
grams and activities in the most inte-
grated setting appropriate to the needs
of qualified individuals with handicaps.

§§ 2416.131—2416.139 [Reserved]

§ 2416.140 Employment.

No qualified individual with handi-
caps shall, on the basis of handicap, be
subject to discrimination in employ-
ment under any program or activity
conducted by the agency. The defini-
tions, requirements, and procedures of
section 501 of the Rehabilitation Act of
1973 (29 U.S.C. 791), as established by
the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission in 29 CFR part 1613, shall
apply to employment in federally con-
ducted programs or activities.

§§ 2416.141—2416.148 [Reserved]

§ 2416.149 Program accessibility: Dis-
crimination prohibited.

Except as otherwise provided in
§ 2416.150, no qualified individual with
handicaps shall, because the agency’s
facilities are inaccessible to or unus-
able by individuals with handicaps, be
denied the benefits of, be excluded from
participation in, or otherwise be sub-
jected to discrimination under any pro-
gram or activity conducted by the
agency.

§ 2416.150 Program accessibility: Exist-
ing facilities.

(a) General. The agency shall operate
each program or activity so that the
program or activity, when viewed in its
entirety, is readily accessible to and
usable by individuals with handicaps.
This paragraph does not—

(1) Necessarily require the agency to
make each of its existing facilities ac-
cessible to and usable by individuals
with handicaps;

(2) In the case of historic preserva-
tion programs, require the agency to
take any action that would result in a
substantial impairment of significant
historic features of an historic prop-
erty; or

(3) Require the agency to take any
action that it can demonstrate would
result in a fundamental alteration in
the nature of a program or activity or
in undue financial and administrative
burdens. In those circumstances where
agency personnel believe that the pro-
posed action would fundamentally
alter the program or activity or would
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result in undue financial and adminis-
trative burdens, the agency has the
burden of proving that compliance with
§ 2416.150(a) would result in such alter-
ation or burdens. The decision that
compliance would result in such alter-
ation or burdens must be made by the
agency head or his or her designee
after considering all agency resources
available for use in the funding and op-
eration of the conducted program or
activity, and must be accompanied by
a written statement of the reasons for
reaching that conclusion. If an action
would result in such an alteration or
such burdens, the agency shall take
any other action that would not result
in such an alteration or such burdens
but would nevertheless ensure that in-
dividuals with handicaps receive the
benefits and services of the program or
activity.

(b) Methods—(1) General. The agency
may comply with the requirements of
this section through such means as re-
design of equipment, reassignment of
services to accessible buildings, assign-
ment of aides to beneficiaries, home
visits, delivery of services at alternate
accessible sites, alteration of existing
facilities and construction of new fa-
cilities, use of accessible rolling stock,
or any other methods that result in
making its programs or activities read-
ily accessible to and usable by individ-
uals with handicaps. The agency is not
required to make structural changes in
existing facilities where other methods
are effective in achieving compliance
with this section. The agency, in mak-
ing alterations to existing buildings,
shall meet accessibility requirements
to the extent compelled by the Archi-
tectural Barriers Act of 1968, as amend-
ed (42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), and any regula-
tions implementing it. In choosing
among available methods for meeting
the requirements of this section, the
agency shall give priority to those
methods that offer programs and ac-
tivities to qualified individuals with
handicaps in the most integrated set-
ting appropriate.

(2) Historic preservation programs. In
meeting the requirements of
§ 2416.150(a) in historic preservation
programs, the agency shall give prior-
ity to methods that provide physical
access to individuals with handicaps.

In cases where a physical alteration to
an historic property is not required be-
cause of § 2416.150(a) (2) or (3), alter-
native methods of achieving program
accessibility include—

(i) Using audio-visual materials and
devices to depict those portions of an
historic property that cannot other-
wise be made accessible;

(ii) Assigning persons to guide indi-
viduals with handicaps into or through
portions of historic properties that
cannot otherwise be made accessible;
or

(iii) Adopting other innovative meth-
ods.

(c) Time period for compliance. The
agency shall comply with the obliga-
tions established under this section by
November 7, 1988, except that where
structural changes in facilities are un-
dertaken, such changes shall be made
by September 6, 1991, but in any event
as expeditiously as possible.

(d) Transition plan. In the event that
structural changes to facilities will be
undertaken to achieve program acces-
sibility, the agency shall develop, by
March 6, 1989, a transition plan setting
forth the steps necessary to complete
such changes. The agency shall provide
an opportunity to interested persons,
including individuals with handicaps or
organizations representing individuals
with handicaps, to participate in the
development of the transition plan by
submitting comments (both oral and
written). A copy of the transition plan
shall be made available for public in-
spection. The plan shall, at a mini-
mum—

(1) Identify physical obstacles in the
agency’s facilities that limit the acces-
sibility of its programs or activities to
individuals with handicaps;

(2) Describe in detail the methods
that will be used to make the facilities
accessible;

(3) Specify the schedule for taking
the steps necessary to achieve compli-
ance with this section and, if the time
period of the transition plan is longer
than one year, identify steps that will
be taken during each year of the tran-
sition period; and

(4) Indicate the official responsible
for implementation of the plan.
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§ 2416.151 Program accessibility: New
construction and alterations.

Each building or part of a building
that is constructed or altered by, on
behalf of, or for the use of the agency
shall be designed, constructed, or al-
tered so as to be readily accessible to
and usable by individuals with handi-
caps. The definitions, requirements,
and standards of the Architectural Bar-
riers Act (42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), as estab-
lished in 41 CFR 101–19.600 to 101–19.607,
apply to buildings covered by this sec-
tion.

§§ 2416.152—2416.159 [Reserved]

§ 2416.160 Communications.
(a) The agency shall take appropriate

steps to ensure effective communica-
tion with applicants, participants, per-
sonnel of other Federal entities, and
members of the public.

(1) The agency shall furnish appro-
priate auxiliary aids where necessary
to afford an individual with handicaps
an equal opportunity to participate in,
and enjoy the benefits of, a program or
activity conducted by the agency.

(i) In determining what type of auxil-
iary aid is necessary, the agency shall
give primary consideration to the re-
quests of the individual with handi-
caps.

(ii) The agency need not provide indi-
vidually prescribed devices, readers for
personal use or study, or other devices
of a personal nature.

(2) Where the agency communicates
with applicants and beneficiaries by
telephone, telecommunication devices
for deaf persons (TDD’s) or equally ef-
fective telecommunication systems
shall be used to communicate with per-
sons with impaired hearing.

(b) The agency shall ensure that in-
terested persons, including persons
with impaired vision or hearing, can
obtain information as to the existence
and location of accessible services, ac-
tivities, and facilities.

(c) The agency shall provide signage
at a primary entrance to each of its in-
accessible facilities, directing users to
a location at which they can obtain in-
formation about accessible facilities.
The international symbol for acces-
sibility shall be used at each primary
entrance of an accessible facility.

(d) This section does not require the
agency to take any action that it can
demonstrate would result in a fun-
damental alteration in the nature of a
program or activity or in undue finan-
cial and administrative burdens. In
those circumstances where agency per-
sonnel believe that the proposed action
would fundamentally alter the program
or activity or would result in undue fi-
nancial and administrative burdens,
the agency has the burden of proving
that compliance with § 2416.160 would
result in such alteration or burdens.
The decision that compliance would re-
sult in such alteration or burdens must
be made by the agency head or his or
her designee after considering all agen-
cy resources available for use in the
funding and operation of the conducted
program or activity and must be ac-
companied by a written statement of
the reasons for reaching that conclu-
sion. If an action required to comply
with this section would result in such
an alteration or such burdens, the
agency shall take any other action
that would not result in such an alter-
ation or such burdens but would never-
theless ensure that, to the maximum
extent possible, individuals with handi-
caps receive the benefits and services
of the program or activity.

§§ 2416.161—2416.169 [Reserved]

§ 2416.170 Compliance procedures.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph
(b) of this section, this section applies
to all allegations of discrimination on
the basis of handicap in programs and
activities conducted by the agency.

(b) The agency shall process com-
plaints alleging violations of section
504 with respect to employment accord-
ing to the procedures established by
the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission in 29 CFR part 1613 pursu-
ant to section 501 of the Rehabilitation
Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 791).

(c) The Deputy for EEO and Affirma-
tive Action shall be responsible for co-
ordinating implementation of this sec-
tion. Complaints may be sent to the
Deputy for EEO and Affirmative Ac-
tion, Federal Labor Relations Author-
ity, 500 C St. SW., Washington, DC
20424.
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(d) The agency shall accept and in-
vestigate all complete complaints for
which it has jurisdiction. All complete
complaints must be filed within 180
days of the alleged act of discrimina-
tion. The agency may extend this time
period for good cause.

(e) If the agency receives a complaint
over which it does not have jurisdic-
tion, it shall promptly notify the com-
plainant and shall make reasonable ef-
forts to refer the complaint to the ap-
propriate Government entity.

(f) The agency shall notify the Archi-
tectural and Transportation Barriers
Compliance Board upon receipt of any
complaint alleging that a building or
facility that is subject to the Architec-
tural Barriers Act of 1968, as amended
(42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), is not readily ac-
cessible to and usable by individuals
with handicaps.

(g) Within 180 days of the receipt of a
complete complaint for which it has ju-
risdiction, the agency shall notify the
complainant of the results of the inves-
tigation in a letter containing—

(1) Findings of fact and conclusions
of law;

(2) A description of a remedy for each
violation found; and

(3) A notice of the right to appeal.

(h) Appeals of the findings of fact and
conclusions of law or remedies must be
filed by the complainant within 90 days
of receipt from the agency of the letter
required by § 2416.170(g). The agency
may extend this time for good cause.

(i) Timely appeals shall be accepted
and processed by the head of the agen-
cy.

(j) The head of the agency shall no-
tify the complainant of the results of
the appeal within 60 days of the receipt
of the request. If the head of the agen-
cy determines that additional informa-
tion is needed from the complainant,
he or she shall have 60 days from the
date of receipt of the additional infor-
mation to make his or her determina-
tion on the appeal.

(k) The time limits cited in para-
graphs (g) and (j) of this section may be
extended with the permission of the
Assistant Attorney General.

(l) The agency may delegate its au-
thority for conducting complaint in-
vestigations to other Federal agencies,
except that the authority for making
the final determination may not be
delegated to another agency.

[53 FR 25881 and 25885, July 8, 1988, as amend-
ed at 53 FR 25881, July 8, 1988]

§§ 2416.171—2416.999 [Reserved]

VerDate 27<FEB>98 10:03 Mar 10, 1998 Jkt 179013 PO 00000 Frm 00360 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179013.TXT 179013-3



365

SUBCHAPTER C—FEDERAL LABOR RELATIONS AUTHORITY
AND GENERAL COUNSEL OF THE FEDERAL LABOR RELA-
TIONS AUTHORITY

PART 2420—PURPOSE AND SCOPE

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

§ 2420.1 Purpose and scope.

The regulations contained in this
subchapter are designed to implement
the provisions of chapter 71 of title 5 of
the United States Code. They prescribe
the procedures, basic principles or cri-
teria under which the Federal Labor
Relations Authority or the General
Counsel of the Federal Labor Relations
Authority, as applicable, will:

(a) Determine the appropriateness of
units for labor organization representa-
tion under 5 U.S.C. 7112;

(b) Supervise or conduct elections to
determine whether a labor organiza-
tion has been selected as an exclusive
representative by a majority of the em-
ployees in an appropriate unit and oth-
erwise administer the provisions of 5
U.S.C. 7111 relating to the according of
exclusive recognition to labor organi-
zations;

(c) Resolve issues relating to the
granting of national consultation
rights under 5 U.S.C. 7113;

(d) Resolve issues relating to deter-
mining compelling need for agency
rules and regulations under 5 U.S.C.
7117(b);

(e) Resolve issues relating to the
duty to bargain in good faith under 5
U.S.C. 7117(c);

(f) Resolve issues relating to the
granting of consultation rights with re-
spect to conditions of employment
under 5 U.S.C. 7117(d);

(g) Conduct hearings and resolve
complaints of unfair labor practices
under 5 U.S.C. 7118;

(h) Resolve exceptions to arbitrators’
awards under 5 U.S.C. 7122; and

(i) Take such other actions as are
necessary and appropriate effectively
to administer the provisions of chapter
71 of title 5 of the United States Code.

[45 FR 3497, Jan. 17, 1980]

PART 2421—MEANING OF TERMS
AS USED IN THIS SUBCHAPTER

Sec.
2421.1 Federal Service Labor-Management

Relations Statute.
2421.2 Terms defined in 5 U.S.C. 7103(a);

General Counsel; Assistant Secretary.
2421.3 National consultation rights; con-

sultation rights on Government-wide
rules or regulations; exclusive recogni-
tion; unfair labor practices.

2421.4 Activity.
2421.5 Primary national subdivision.
2421.6 Regional Director.
2421.7 Executive Director.
2421.8 Hearing Officer.
2421.9 Administrative Law Judge.
2421.10 Chief Administrative Law Judge.
2421.11 Party.
2421.12 Intervenor.
2421.13 Certification.
2421.14 Appropriate unit.
2421.15 Secret ballot.
2421.16 Showing of interest.
2421.17 Regular and substantially equiva-

lent employment.
2421.18 Petitioner.
2421.19 Eligibility period.
2421.20 Election agreement.
2421.21 Affected by issues raised.
2421.22 Determinative challenged ballots.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3497, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2421.1 Federal Service Labor-Man-
agement Relations Statute.

The term Federal Service Labor-Man-
agement Relations Statute means chapter
71 of title 5 of the United States Code.

§ 2421.2 Terms defined in 5 U.S.C.
7103(a); General Counsel; Assistant
Secretary.

(a) The terms person, employee, agen-
cy, labor organization, dues, Authority,
Panel, collective bargaining agreement,
grievance, supervisor, management offi-
cial, collective bargaining, confidential
employee, conditions of employment, pro-
fessional employee, exclusive representa-
tive, firefighter, and United States, as
used herein shall have the meanings
set forth in 5 U.S.C. 7103(a).
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(b) The term General Counsel means
the General Counsel of the Authority.

(c) The term Assistant Secretary
means the Assistant Secretary of
Labor for Labor-Management Rela-
tions.

§ 2421.3 National consultation rights;
consultation rights on Government-
wide rules or regulations; exclusive
recognition; unfair labor practices.

(a) National consultation rights has the
meaning as set forth in 5 U.S.C. 7113;

(b) Consultation rights on Government-
wide rules or regulations has the mean-
ing as set forth in 5 U.S.C. 7117(d);

(c) Exclusive recognition has the mean-
ing as set forth in 5 U.S.C. 7111; and

(d) Unfair labor practices has the
meaning as set forth in 5 U.S.C. 7116.

§ 2421.4 Activity.
Activity means any facility, organiza-

tional entity, or geographical subdivi-
sion or combination thereof, of any
agency.

§ 2421.5 Primary national subdivision.
Primary national subdivision of an

agency means a first-level organiza-
tional segment which has functions na-
tional in scope that are implemented
in field activities.

§ 2421.6 Regional Director.
Regional Director means the Director

of a region of the Authority with geo-
graphical boundaries as fixed by the
Authority.

§ 2421.7 Executive Director.
Executive Director means the Execu-

tive Director of the Authority.

§ 2421.8 Hearing Officer.
Hearing Officer means the individual

designated to conduct a hearing involv-
ing a question concerning the appro-
priateness of a unit or such other mat-
ters as may be assigned.

§ 2421.9 Administrative Law Judge.
Administrative Law Judge means the

Chief Administrative Law Judge or any
Administrative Law Judge designated
by the Chief Administrative Law Judge
to conduct a hearing in cases under 5
U.S.C. 7116, and such other matters as
may be assigned.

§ 2421.10 Chief Administrative Law
Judge.

Chief Administrative Law Judge means
the Chief Administrative Law Judge of
the Authority.

§ 2421.11 Party.
Party means:
(a) Any labor organization, employ-

ing agency or activity or individual fil-
ing a charge, petition, or request;

(b) Any labor organization or agency
or activity

(1) Named as
(i) A charged party in a charge,
(ii) A respondent in a complaint, or
(iii) An employing agency or activity

or an incumbent labor organization in
a petition;

(2) Whose intervention in a proceed-
ing has been permitted or directed by
the Authority; or

(3) Who participated as a party
(i) In a matter that was decided by an

agency head under 5 U.S.C. 7117, or
(ii) In a matter where the award of an

arbitrator was issued; and
(c) The General Counsel, or the Gen-

eral Counsel’s designated representa-
tive, in appropriate proceedings.

[60 FR 67291, Dec. 29, 1995]

§ 2421.12 Intervenor.
Intervenor means a party in a pro-

ceeding whose intervention has been
permitted or directed by the Author-
ity, its agents or representatives.

§ 2421.13 Certification.
Certification means the determination

by the Authority, its agents or rep-
resentatives, of the results of an elec-
tion, or the results of a petition to con-
solidate existing exclusively recognized
units.

§ 2421.14 Appropriate unit.
Appropriate unit means that grouping

of employees found to be appropriate
for purposes of exclusive recognition
under 5 U.S.C. 7111, and for purposes of
allotments to representatives under 5
U.S.C. 7115(c), and consistent with the
provisions of 5 U.S.C. 7112.

§ 2421.15 Secret ballot.
Secret ballot means the expression by

ballot, voting machine or otherwise,
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but in no event by proxy, of a choice
with respect to any election or vote
taken upon any matter, which is cast
in such a manner that the person ex-
pressing such choice cannot be identi-
fied with the choice expressed, except
in that instance in which any deter-
minative challenged ballot is opened.

§ 2421.16 Showing of interest.

Showing of interest means evidence of
membership in a labor organization;
employees’ signed and dated authoriza-
tion cards or petitions authorizing a
labor organization to represent them
for purposes of exclusive recognition;
allotment of dues forms executed by an
employee and the labor organization’s
authorized official; current dues
records; an existing or recently expired
agreement; current exclusive recogni-
tion or certification; employees’ signed
and dated petitions or cards indicating
that they no longer desire to be rep-
resented for the purposes of exclusive
recognition by the currently recog-
nized or certified labor organization;
employees’ signed and dated petitions
or cards indicating a desire that an
election be held on a proposed consoli-
dation of units; or other evidence ap-
proved by the Authority.

§ 2421.17 Regular and substantially
equivalent employment.

Regular and substantially equivalent
employment means employment that
entails substantially the same amount
of work, rate of pay, hours, working
conditions, location of work, kind of
work, and seniority rights, if any, of an
employee prior to the cessation of em-
ployment in an agency because of any
unfair labor practice under 5 U.S.C.
7116.

§ 2421.18 Petitioner.

Petitioner means the party filing a pe-
tition under part 2422 of this sub-
chapter.

[60 FR 67291, Dec. 29, 1995]

§ 2421.19 Eligibility period.

Eligibility period means the payroll
period during which an employee must
be in an employment status with an
agency or activity in order to be eligi-

ble to vote in a representation election
under part 2422 of this subchapter.

[60 FR 67291, Dec. 29, 1995]

§ 2421.20 Election agreement.
Election agreement means an agree-

ment under part 2422 of this subchapter
signed by all the parties, and approved
by the Regional Director, concerning
the details and procedures of a rep-
resentation election in an appropriate
unit.

[60 FR 67291, Dec. 29, 1995]

§ 2421.21 Affected by issues raised.
The phrase affected by issues raised, as

used in part 2422, should be construed
broadly to include parties and other
labor organizations, or agencies or ac-
tivities that have a connection to em-
ployees affected by, or questions pre-
sented in, a proceeding.

[60 FR 67291, Dec. 29, 1995]

§ 2421.22 Determinative challenged
ballots.

Determinative challenged ballots are
challenges that are unresolved prior to
the tally and sufficient in number after
the tally to affect the results of the
election.

[60 FR 67291, Dec. 29, 1995]
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§ 2422.1 Purposes of a petition.
A petition may be filed for the fol-

lowing purposes:
(a) Elections or Eligibility for dues allot-

ment. To request:
(1)(i) An election to determine if em-

ployees in an appropriate unit wish to
be represented for the purpose of col-
lective bargaining by an exclusive rep-
resentative, and/or

(ii) A determination of eligibility for
dues allotment in an appropriate unit
without an exclusive representative; or

(2) an election to determine if em-
ployees in a unit no longer wish to be
represented for the purpose of collec-
tive bargaining by an exclusive rep-
resentative.

(3) Petitions under this subsection
must be accompanied by an appro-
priate showing of interest.

(b) Clarification or Amendment. To
clarify, and/or amend:

(1) A recognition or certification
then in effect; and/or

(2) Any other matter relating to rep-
resentation.

(c) Consolidation. To consolidate two
or more units, with or without an elec-
tion, in an agency and for which a
labor organization is the exclusive rep-
resentative.

§ 2422.2 Standing to file a petition.

A representation petition may be
filed by: an individual; a labor organi-
zation; two or more labor organizations
acting as a joint-petitioner; an individ-
ual acting on behalf of any em-
ployee(s); an agency or activity; or a
combination of the above: Provided,
however, that

(a) Only a labor organization has
standing to file a petition pursuant to
section 2422.1(a)(1);

(b) Only an individual has standing
to file a petition pursuant to section
2422.1(a)(2); and

(c) Only an agency or a labor organi-
zation may file a petition pursuant to
section 2422.1(b) or (c).

§ 2422.3 Contents of a petition.

(a) What to file. A petition must be
filed on a form prescribed by the Au-
thority and contain the following in-
formation:

(1) The name and mailing address for
each agency or activity affected by
issues raised in the petition, including
street number, city, state and zip code.

(2) The name, mailing address and
work telephone number of the contact
person for each agency or activity af-
fected by issues raised in the petition.

(3) The name and mailing address for
each labor organization affected by
issues raised in the petition, including
street number, city, state and zip code.
If a labor organization is affiliated
with a national organization, the local
designation and the national affiliation
should both be included. If a labor or-
ganization is an exclusive representa-
tive of any of the employees affected
by issues raised in the petition, the
date of the recognition or certification
and the date any collective bargaining
agreement covering the unit will ex-
pire or when the most recent agree-
ment did expire should be included, if
known.

(4) The name, mailing address and
work telephone number of the contact
person for each labor organization af-
fected by issues raised in the petition.

(5) The name and mailing address for
the petitioner, including street num-
ber, city, state and zip code. If a labor
organization petitioner is affiliated
with a national organization, the local
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designation and the national affiliation
should both be included.

(6) A description of the unit(s) af-
fected by issues raised in the petition.
The description should generally indi-
cate the geographic locations and the
classifications of the employees in-
cluded (or sought to be included) in,
and excluded (or sought to be excluded)
from, the unit.

(7) The approximate number of em-
ployees in the unit(s) affected by issues
raised in the petition.

(8) A clear and concise statement of
the issues raised by the petition and
the results the petitioner seeks.

(9) A declaration by the person sign-
ing the petition, under the penalties of
the Criminal Code (18 U.S.C. 1001), that
the contents of the petition are true
and correct to the best of the person’s
knowledge and belief.

(10) The signature, title, mailing ad-
dress and telephone number of the per-
son filing the petition.

(b) Compliance with 5 U.S.C. 7111(e). A
labor organization/petitioner complies
with 5 U.S.C. 7111(e) by submitting to
the agency or activity and to the De-
partment of Labor a roster of its offi-
cers and representatives, a copy of its
constitution and bylaws, and a state-
ment of its objectives. By signing the
petition form, the labor organization/
petitioner certifies that it has submit-
ted these documents to the activity or
agency and to the Department of
Labor.

(c) Showing of interest supporting a
representation petition. When filing a pe-
tition requiring a showing of interest,
the petitioner must:

(1) So indicate on the petition form;
(2) Submit with the petition a show-

ing of interest of not less than thirty
percent (30%) of the employees in the
unit involved in the petition; and

(3) Include an alphabetical list of the
names constituting the showing of in-
terest.

(d) Petition seeking dues allotment.
When there is no exclusive representa-
tive, a petition seeking certification
for dues allotment shall be accom-
panied by a showing of membership in
the petitioner of not less than ten per-
cent (10%) of the employees in the unit
claimed to be appropriate. An alpha-
betical list of names constituting the

showing of membership must be sub-
mitted.

§ 2422.4 Service requirements.

Every petition, motion, brief, re-
quest, challenge, written objection, or
application for review shall be served
on all parties affected by issues raised
in the filing. The service shall include
all documentation in support thereof,
with the exception of a showing of in-
terest, evidence supporting challenges
to the validity of a showing of interest,
and evidence supporting objections to
an election. The filer must submit a
written statement of service to the Re-
gional Director.

§ 2422.5 Filing petitions.

(a) Where to file. Petitions must be
filed with the Regional Director for the
region in which the unit or employee(s)
affected by issues raised in the petition
are located. If the unit(s) or employees
are located in two or more regions of
the Authority, the petitions must be
filed with the Regional Director for the
region in which the headquarters of the
agency or activity is located.

(b) Number of copies. An original and
two (2) copies of the petition and the
accompanying material must be filed
with the Regional Director.

(c) Date of filing. A petition is filed
when it is received by the appropriate
Regional Director.

§ 2422.6 Notification of filing.

(a) Notification to parties. After a peti-
tion is filed, the Regional Director will
notify any labor organization, agency
or activity that the parties have iden-
tified as being affected by issues raised
by the petition, that a petition has
been filed with the Regional Director.
The Regional Director will also make
reasonable efforts to identify and no-
tify any other party affected by the
issues raised by the petition.

(b) Contents of the notification. The
notification will inform the labor orga-
nization, agency or activity of:

(1) The name of the petitioner;
(2) The description of the unit(s) or

employees affected by issues raised in
the petition; and,
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(3) A statement that all affected par-
ties should advise the Regional Direc-
tor in writing of their interest in the
issues raised in the petition.

§ 2422.7 Posting notice of filing of a pe-
tition.

(a) Posting notice of petition. When ap-
propriate, the Regional Director, after
the filing of a representation petition,
will direct the agency or activity to
post copies of a notice to all employees
in places where notices are normally
posted for the employees affected by
issues raised in the petition and/or dis-
tribute copies of a notice in a manner
by which notices are normally distrib-
uted.

(b) Contents of notice. The notice shall
advise affected employees about the pe-
tition.

(c) Duration of notice. The notice
should be conspicuously posted for a
period of ten (10) days and not be al-
tered, defaced, or covered by other ma-
terial.

§ 2422.8 Intervention and cross-peti-
tions.

(a) Cross-petitions. A cross-petition is
a petition which involves any employ-
ees in a unit covered by a pending rep-
resentation petition. Cross-petitions
must be filed in accordance with this
subpart.

(b) Intervention requests and cross-peti-
tions. A request to intervene and a
cross-petition, accompanied by any
necessary showing of interest, must be
submitted in writing and filed with ei-
ther the Regional Director or the Hear-
ing Officer before the hearing opens,
unless good cause is shown for granting
an extension. If no hearing is held, a
request to intervene and a cross-peti-
tion must be filed prior to action being
taken pursuant to § 2422.30.

(c) Labor organization intervention re-
quests. Except for incumbent interve-
nors, a labor organization seeking to
intervene shall submit a statement
that it has complied with 5 U.S.C.
7111(e) and one of the following:

(1) A showing of interest of ten per-
cent (10%) or more of the employees in
the unit covered by a petition seeking
an election, with an alphabetical list of
the names of the employees constitut-
ing the showing of interest; or

(2) A current or recently expired col-
lective bargaining agreement covering
any of the employees in the unit af-
fected by issues raised in the petition;
or

(3) Evidence that it is or was, prior to
a reorganization, the recognized or cer-
tified exclusive representative of any
of the employees affected by issues
raised in the petition.

(d) Incumbent. An incumbent exclu-
sive representative, without regard to
the requirements of paragraph (c) of
this section, will be considered a party
in any representation proceeding rais-
ing issues that affect employees the in-
cumbent represents, unless it serves
the Regional Director with a written
disclaimer of any representation inter-
est in the claimed unit.

(e) Employing agency. An agency or
activity will be considered a party if
any of its employees are affected by
issues raised in the petition.

(f) Agency or activity intervention. An
agency or activity seeking to intervene
in any representation proceeding must
submit evidence that one or more em-
ployees of the agency or activity may
be affected by issues raised in the peti-
tion.

§ 2422.9 Adequacy of showing of inter-
est.

(a) Adequacy. Adequacy of a showing
of interest refers to the percentage of
employees in the unit involved as re-
quired by §§ 2422.3 (c) and (d) and
2422.8(c)(1).

(b) Regional Director investigation and
Decision and Order. The Regional Direc-
tor will conduct such investigation as
deemed appropriate. A Regional Direc-
tor’s determination that the showing
of interest is adequate is final and
binding and not subject to collateral
attack at a representation hearing or
on appeal to the Authority. If the Re-
gional Director determines that a
showing of interest is inadequate, the
Regional Director will issue a Decision
and Order dismissing the petition, or
denying a request for intervention.

§ 2422.10 Validity of showing of inter-
est.

(a) Validity. Validity questions are
raised by challenges to a showing of in-
terest on grounds other than adequacy.
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(b) Validity challenge. The Regional
Director or any party may challenge
the validity of a showing of interest.

(c) When and where validity challenges
may be filed. Party challenges to the
validity of a showing of interest must
be in writing and filed with the Re-
gional Director or the Hearing Officer
before the hearing opens, unless good
cause is shown for granting an exten-
sion. If no hearing is held, challenges
to the validity of a showing of interest
must be filed prior to action being
taken pursuant to § 2422.30.

(d) Contents of validity challenges.
Challenges to the validity of a showing
of interest must be supported with evi-
dence.

(e) Regional Director investigation and
Decision and Order. The Regional Direc-
tor will conduct such investigation as
deemed appropriate. The Regional Di-
rector’s determination that a showing
of interest is valid is final and binding
and is not subject to collateral attack
or appeal to the Authority. If the Re-
gional Director finds that the showing
of interest is not valid, the Regional
Director will issue a Decision and
Order dismissing the petition or deny-
ing the request to intervene.

§ 2422.11 Challenge to the status of a
labor organization.

(a) Basis of challenge to labor organiza-
tion status. The only basis on which a
challenge to the status of a labor orga-
nization may be made is compliance
with 5 U.S.C. 7103(a)(4).

(b) Format and time for filing a chal-
lenge. Any party filing a challenge to
the status of a labor organization in-
volved in the processing of a petition
must do so in writing to the Regional
Director or the Hearing Officer before
the hearing opens, unless good cause is
shown for granting an extension. If no
hearing is held, challenges must be
filed prior to action being taken pursu-
ant to § 2422.30.

§ 2422.12 Timeliness of petitions seek-
ing an election.

(a) Election bar. Where there is no cer-
tified exclusive representative, a peti-
tion seeking an election will not be
considered timely if filed within twelve
(12) months of a valid election involv-

ing the same unit or a subdivision of
the same unit.

(b) Certification bar. Where there is a
certified exclusive representative of
employees, a petition seeking an elec-
tion will not be considered timely if
filed within twelve (12) months after
the certification of the exclusive rep-
resentative of the employees in an ap-
propriate unit. If a collective bargain-
ing agreement covering the claimed
unit is pending agency head review
under 5 U.S.C. 7114(c) or is in effect,
paragraphs (c), (d), or (e) of this section
apply.

(c) Bar during 5 U.S.C. 7114(c) agency
head review. A petition seeking an elec-
tion will not be considered timely if
filed during the period of agency head
review under 5 U.S.C. 7114(c). This bar
expires upon either the passage of thir-
ty (30) days absent agency head action,
or upon the date of any timely agency
head action.

(d) Contract bar where the contract is
for three (3) years or less. Where a collec-
tive bargaining agreement is in effect
covering the claimed unit and has a
term of three (3) years or less from the
date it became effective, a petition
seeking an election will be considered
timely if filed not more than one hun-
dred and five (105) and not less than
sixty (60) days prior to the expiration
of the agreement.

(e) Contract bar where the contract is
for more than three (3) years. Where a
collective bargaining agreement is in
effect covering the claimed unit and
has a term of more than three (3) years
from the date it became effective, a pe-
tition seeking an election will be con-
sidered timely if filed not more than
one hundred and five (105) and not less
than sixty (60) days prior to the expira-
tion of the initial three (3) year period,
and any time after the expiration of
the initial three (3) year period.

(f) Unusual circumstances. A petition
seeking an election or a determination
relating to representation matters may
be filed at any time when unusual cir-
cumstances exist that substantially af-
fect the unit or majority representa-
tion.

(g) Premature extension. Where a col-
lective bargaining agreement with a
term of three (3) years or less has been
extended prior to sixty (60) days before
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its expiration date, the extension will
not serve as a basis for dismissal of a
petition seeking an election filed in ac-
cordance with this section.

(h) Contract requirements. Collective
bargaining agreements, including
agreements that go into effect under 5
U.S.C. 7114(c) and those that automati-
cally renew without further action by
the parties, do not constitute a bar to
a petition seeking an election under
this section unless a clear and unam-
biguous effective date, renewal date
where applicable, duration, and termi-
nation date are ascertainable from the
agreement and relevant accompanying
documentation.

§ 2422.13 Resolution of issues raised by
a petition.

(a) Meetings prior to filing a representa-
tion petition. All parties affected by the
representation issues that may be
raised in a petition are encouraged to
meet prior to the filing of the petition
to discuss their interests and narrow
and resolve the issues. If requested by
all parties a representative of the ap-
propriate Regional Office will partici-
pate in these meetings.

(b) Meetings to narrow and resolve the
issues after the petition is filed. After a
petition is filed, the Regional Director
may require all affected parties to
meet to narrow and resolve the issues
raised in the petition.

§ 2422.14 Effect of withdrawal/dismis-
sal.

(a) Withdrawal/dismissal less than sixty
(60) days before contract expiration.
When a petition seeking an election
that has been timely filed is withdrawn
by the petitioner or dismissed by the
Regional Director less than sixty (60)
days prior to the expiration of an exist-
ing agreement between the incumbent
exclusive representative and the agen-
cy or activity or any time after the ex-
piration of the agreement, another pe-
tition seeking an election will not be
considered timely if filed within a
ninety (90) day period from either:

(1) The date the withdrawal is ap-
proved; or

(2) The date the petition is dismissed
by the Regional Director when no ap-
plication for review is filed with the
Authority; or

(3) The date the Authority rules on
an application for review. Other pend-
ing petitions that have been timely
filed under this Part will continue to
be processed.

(b) Withdrawal by petitioner. A peti-
tioner who submits a withdrawal re-
quest for a petition seeking an election
that is received by the Regional Direc-
tor after the notice of hearing issues or
after approval of an election agree-
ment, whichever occurs first, will be
barred from filing another petition
seeking an election for the same unit
or any subdivision of the unit for six (6)
months from the date of the approval
of the withdrawal by the Regional Di-
rector.

(c) Withdrawal by incumbent. When an
election is not held because the incum-
bent disclaims any representation in-
terest in a unit, a petition by the in-
cumbent seeking an election involving
the same unit or a subdivision of the
same unit will not be considered timely
if filed within six (6) months of can-
cellation of the election.

§ 2422.15 Duty to furnish information
and cooperate.

(a) Relevant information. After a peti-
tion is filed, all parties must, upon re-
quest of the Regional Director, furnish
the Regional Director and serve all
parties affected by issues raised in the
petition with information concerning
parties, issues, and agreements raised
in or affected by the petition.

(b) Inclusions and exclusions. After a
petition seeking an election is filed,
the Regional Director may direct the
agency or activity to furnish the Re-
gional Director and all parties affected
by issues raised in the petition with a
current alphabetized list of employees
and job classifications included in and/
or excluded from the existing or
claimed unit affected by issues raised
in the petition.

(c) Cooperation. All parties are re-
quired to cooperate in every aspect of
the representation process. This obliga-
tion includes cooperating fully with
the Regional Director, submitting all
required and requested information,
and participating in prehearing con-
ferences and hearings. The failure to
cooperate in the representation process
may result in the Regional Director

VerDate 27<FEB>98 10:03 Mar 10, 1998 Jkt 179013 PO 00000 Frm 00368 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179013.TXT 179013-3



373

Federal Labor Relations Authority § 2422.19

taking appropriate action, including
dismissal of the petition or denial of
intervention.

§ 2422.16 Election agreements or di-
rected elections.

(a) Election agreements. Parties are
encouraged to enter into election
agreements.

(b) Regional Director directed election.
If the parties are unable to agree on
procedural matters, specifically, the
eligibility period, method of election,
dates, hours, or locations of the elec-
tion, the Regional Director will decide
election procedures and issue a Direc-
tion of Election, without prejudice to
the rights of a party to file objections
to the procedural conduct of the elec-
tion.

(c) Opportunity for a hearing. Before
directing an election, the Regional Di-
rector shall provide affected parties an
opportunity for a hearing on other
than procedural matters, and there-
after may:

(1) Issue a Decision and Order; or
(2) If there are no questions regarding

unit appropriateness, issue a Direction
of Election without a Decision and
Order.

(d) Challenges or objections to a di-
rected election. A Direction of Election
issued under this section will be issued
without prejudice to the right of a
party to file a challenge to the eligi-
bility of any person participating in
the election and/or objections to the
election.

§ 2422.17 Notice of hearing and pre-
hearing conference.

(a) Purpose of notice of a hearing. The
Regional Director may issue a notice of
hearing involving any issues raised in
the petition.

(b) Contents. The notice of hearing
will advise affected parties about the
hearing. The Regional Director will
also notify affected parties of the
issues raised in the petition and estab-
lish a date for the prehearing con-
ference.

(c) Prehearing conference. A prehear-
ing conference will be conducted by the
Hearing Officer, either by meeting or
teleconference. All parties must par-
ticipate in a prehearing conference and
be prepared to fully discuss, narrow

and resolve the issues set forth in the
notification of the prehearing con-
ference.

(d) No interlocutory appeal of hearing
determination. A Regional Director’s de-
termination of whether to issue a no-
tice of hearing is not appealable to the
Authority.

§ 2422.18 Hearing procedures.
(a) Purpose of a hearing. Representa-

tion hearings are considered investiga-
tory and not adversarial. The purpose
of the hearing is to develop a full and
complete record of relevant and mate-
rial facts.

(b) Conduct of hearing. Hearings will
be open to the public unless otherwise
ordered by the Hearing Officer. There
is no burden of proof, with the excep-
tion of proceedings on objections to
elections as provided for in § 2422.27(b).
Formal rules of evidence do not apply.

(c) Hearing officer. Hearings will be
conducted by a Hearing Officer ap-
pointed by the Regional Director. An-
other Hearing Officer may be sub-
stituted for the presiding Hearing Offi-
cer at any time.

(d) Transcript. An official reporter
will make the official transcript of the
hearing. Copies of the official tran-
script may be examined in the appro-
priate Regional Office during normal
working hours. Requests by parties to
purchase copies of the official tran-
script should be made to the official
hearing reporter.

§ 2422.19 Motions.
(a) Purpose of a motion. Subsequent to

the issuance of a Notice of Hearing in
a representation proceeding, a party
seeking a ruling, an order, or relief
must do so by filing or raising a mo-
tion stating the order or relief sought
and the grounds therefor. Challenges
and other filings referenced in other
sections of this subpart may, in the
discretion of the Regional Director or
Hearing Officer, be treated as a motion.

(b) Prehearing motions. Prehearing
motions must be filed in writing with
the Regional Director. Any response
must be filed with the Regional Direc-
tor within five (5) days after service of
the motion. The Regional Director may
rule on the motion or refer the motion
to the Hearing Officer.
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(c) Motions made at the hearing. Dur-
ing the hearing, motions will be made
to the Hearing Officer and may be oral
on the record, unless otherwise re-
quired in this subpart to be in writing.
Responses may be oral on the record or
in writing, but, absent permission of
the Hearing Officer, must be provided
before the hearing closes. When appro-
priate, the Hearing Officer will rule on
motions made at the hearing or re-
ferred to the Hearing Officer by the Re-
gional Director.

(d) Posthearing motions. Motions made
after the hearing closes must be filed
in writing with the Regional Director.
Any response to a posthearing motion
must be filed with the Regional Direc-
tor within five (5) days after service of
the motion.

§ 2422.20 Rights of parties at a hear-
ing.

(a) Rights. A party at a hearing will
have the right:

(1) To appear in person or by a rep-
resentative;

(2) To examine and cross-examine
witnesses; and

(3) To introduce into the record rel-
evant evidence.

(b) Documentary evidence and stipula-
tions. Parties must submit two (2) cop-
ies of documentary evidence to the
Hearing Officer and copies to all other
parties. Stipulations of fact between/
among the parties may be introduced
into evidence.

(c) Oral argument. Parties will be en-
titled to a reasonable period prior to
the close of the hearing for oral argu-
ment. Presentation of a closing oral ar-
gument does not preclude a party from
filing a brief under paragraph (d) of
this section.

(d) Briefs. A party will be afforded an
opportunity to file a brief with the Re-
gional Director.

(1) An original and two (2) copies of a
brief must be filed with the Regional
Director within thirty (30) days from
the close of the hearing.

(2) A written request for an extension
of time to file a brief must be filed
with and received by the Regional Di-
rector no later than five (5) days before
the date the brief is due.

(3) No reply brief may be filed with-
out permission of the Regional Direc-
tor.

§ 2422.21 Duties and powers of the
Hearing Officer.

(a) Duties of the Hearing Officer. The
Hearing Officer will receive evidence
and inquire fully into the relevant and
material facts concerning the matters
that are the subject of the hearing, and
may make recommendations on the
record to the Regional Director.

(b) Powers of the Hearing Officer. Dur-
ing the period a case is assigned to a
Hearing Officer by the Regional Direc-
tor and prior to the close of the hear-
ing, the Hearing Officer may take any
action necessary to schedule, conduct,
continue, control, and regulate the
hearing, including ruling on motions
when appropriate.

§ 2422.22 Objections to the conduct of
the hearing.

(a) Objections. Objections are oral or
written complaints concerning the con-
duct of a hearing.

(b) Exceptions to rulings. There are
automatic exceptions to all adverse
rulings.

§ 2422.23 Election procedures.

(a) Regional Director conducts or super-
vises election. The Regional Director
will decide to conduct or supervise the
election. In supervised elections, agen-
cies will perform all acts as specified in
the Election Agreement or Direction of
Election.

(b) Notice of election. Prior to the elec-
tion a notice of election, prepared by
the Regional Director, will be posted
by the activity in places where notices
to employees are customarily posted
and/or distributed in a manner by
which notices are normally distributed.
The notice of election will contain the
details and procedures of the election,
including the appropriate unit, the eli-
gibility period, the date(s), hour(s) and
location(s) of the election, a sample
ballot, and the effect of the vote.

(c) Sample ballot. The reproduction of
any document purporting to be a copy
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of the official ballot that suggests ei-
ther directly or indirectly to employ-
ees that the Authority endorses a par-
ticular choice in the election may con-
stitute grounds for setting aside an
election if objections are filed under
§ 2422.26.

(d) Secret ballot. All elections will be
by secret ballot.

(e) Intervenor withdrawal from ballot.
When two or more labor organizations
are included as choices in an election,
an intervening labor organization may,
prior to the approval of an election
agreement or before the direction of an
election, file a written request with the
Regional Director to remove its name
from the ballot. If the request is not re-
ceived prior to the approval of an elec-
tion agreement or before the direction
of an election, unless the parties and
the Regional Director agree otherwise,
the intervening labor organization will
remain on the ballot. The Regional Di-
rector’s decision on the request is final
and not subject to the filing of an ap-
plication for review with the Author-
ity.

(f) Incumbent withdrawal from ballot in
an election to decertify an incumbent rep-
resentative. When there is no interven-
ing labor organization, an election to
decertify an incumbent exclusive rep-
resentative will not be held if the in-
cumbent provides the Regional Direc-
tor with a written disclaimer of any
representation interest in the unit.
When there is an intervenor, an elec-
tion will be held if the intervening
labor organization proffers a thirty
percent (30%) showing of interest with-
in the time period established by the
Regional Director.

(g) Petitioner withdraws from ballot in
an election. When there is no interven-
ing labor organization, an election will
not be held if the petitioner provides
the Regional Director with a written
request to withdraw the petition. When
there is an intervenor, an election will
be held if the intervening labor organi-
zation proffers a thirty percent (30%)
showing of interest within the time pe-
riod established by the Regional Direc-
tor.

(h) Observers. All parties are entitled
to representation at the polling loca-
tion(s) by observers of their own selec-

tion subject to the Regional Director’s
approval.

(1) Parties desiring to name observers
must file in writing with the Regional
Director a request for specifically
named observers at least fifteen (15)
days prior to an election. The Regional
Director may grant an extension of
time for filing a request for specifically
named observers for good cause where
a party requests such an extension or
on the Regional Director’s own motion.
The request must name and identify
the observers requested.

(2) An agency or activity may use as
its observers any employees who are
not eligible to vote in the election, ex-
cept:

(i) Supervisors or management offi-
cials;

(ii) Employees who have any official
connection with any of the labor orga-
nizations involved; or

(iii) Non-employees of the Federal
government.

(3) A labor organization may use as
its observers any employees eligible to
vote in the election, except:

(i) Employees on leave without pay
status who are working for the labor
organization involved; or

(ii) Employees who hold an elected
office in the union.

(4) Objections to a request for spe-
cific observers must be filed with the
Regional Director stating the reasons
in support within five (5) days after
service of the request.

(5) The Regional Director’s ruling on
requests for and objections to observers
is final and binding and is not subject
to the filing of an application for re-
view with the Authority.

§ 2422.24 Challenged ballots.
(a) Filing challenges. A party or the

Regional Director may, for good cause,
challenge the eligibility of any person
to participate in the election prior to
the employee voting.

(b) Challenged ballot procedure. An in-
dividual whose eligibility to vote is in
dispute will be given the opportunity
to vote a challenged ballot. If the par-
ties and the Region are unable to re-
solve the challenged ballot(s) prior to
the tally of ballots, the unresolved
challenged ballot(s) will be impounded
and preserved until a determination
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can be made, if necessary, by the Re-
gional Director.

§ 2422.25 Tally of ballots.
(a) Tallying the ballots. When the elec-

tion is concluded, the Regional Direc-
tor will tally the ballots.

(b) Service of the tally. When the tally
is completed, the Regional Director
will serve the tally of ballots on the
parties in accordance with the election
agreement or direction of election.

(c) Valid ballots cast. Representation
will be determined by the majority of
the valid ballots cast.

§ 2422.26 Objections to the election.
(a) Filing objections to the election. Ob-

jections to the procedural conduct of
the election or to conduct that may
have improperly affected the results of
the election may be filed by any party.
Objections must be filed and received
by the Regional Director within five (5)
days after the tally of ballots has been
served. Any objections must be timely
regardless of whether the challenged
ballots are sufficient in number to af-
fect the results of the election. The ob-
jections must be supported by clear
and concise reasons. An original and
two (2) copies of the objections must be
received by the Regional Director.

(b) Supporting evidence. The objecting
party must file with the Regional Di-
rector evidence, including signed state-
ments, documents and other materials
supporting the objections within ten
(10) days after the objections are filed.

§ 2422.27 Determinative challenged
ballots and objections.

(a) Investigation. The Regional Direc-
tor will investigate objections and/or
determinative challenged ballots that
are sufficient in number to affect the
results of the election.

(b) Burden of proof. A party filing ob-
jections to the election bears the bur-
den of proof by a preponderance of the
evidence concerning those objections.
However, no party bears the burden of
proof on challenged ballots.

(c) Regional Director Action. After in-
vestigation, the Regional Director will
take appropriate action consistent
with § 2422.30.

(d) Consolidated hearing on objections
and/or determinative challenged ballots

and an unfair labor practice hearing.
When appropriate, and in accordance
with § 2422.33, objections and/or deter-
minative challenged ballots may be
consolidated with an unfair labor prac-
tice hearing. Such consolidated hear-
ings will be conducted by an Adminis-
trative Law Judge. Exceptions and re-
lated submissions must be filed with
the Authority and the Authority will
issue a decision in accordance with
part 2423 of this chapter, except for the
following:

(1) Sections 2423.18 and 2423.19(j) of
this Subchapter concerning the burden
of proof and settlement conferences are
not applicable;

(2) The Administrative Law Judge
may not recommend remedial action to
be taken or notices to be posted as pro-
vided by § 2423.26(a) of this Subchapter;
and,

(3) References to ‘‘charge’’ and ‘‘com-
plaint’’ in § 2423.26(b) of this chapter
will be omitted.

§ 2422.28 Runoff elections.

(a) When a runoff may be held. A run-
off election is required in an election
involving at least three (3) choices, one
of which is ‘‘no union’’ or ‘‘neither,’’
when no choice receives a majority of
the valid ballots cast. However, a run-
off may not be held until the Regional
Director has ruled on objections to the
election and determinative challenged
ballots.

(b) Eligibility. Employees who were el-
igible to vote in the original election
and who are also eligible on the date of
the runoff election may vote in the
runoff election.

(c) Ballot. The ballot in the runoff
election will provide for a selection be-
tween the two choices receiving the
largest and second largest number of
votes in the election.

§ 2422.29 Inconclusive elections.

(a) Inconclusive elections. An inconclu-
sive election is one where challenged
ballots are not sufficient to affect the
outcome of the election and one of the
following occurs:

(1) The ballot provides for at least
three (3) choices, one of which is ‘‘no
union’’ or ‘‘neither’’ and the votes are
equally divided; or
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(2) The ballot provides for at least
three (3) choices, the choice receiving
the highest number of votes does not
receive a majority, and at least two
other choices receive the next highest
and same number of votes; or

(3) When a runoff ballot provides for
a choice between two labor organiza-
tions and results in the votes being
equally divided; or

(4) When the Regional Director deter-
mines that there have been significant
procedural irregularities.

(b) Eligibility to vote in a rerun elec-
tion. A current payroll period will be
used to determine eligibility to vote in
a rerun election.

(c) Ballot. If the Regional Director de-
termines that the election is inconclu-
sive, the election will be rerun with all
the choices that appeared on the origi-
nal ballot.

(d) Number of reruns. There will be
only one rerun of an inconclusive elec-
tion. If the rerun results in another in-
conclusive election, the tally of ballots
will indicate a majority of valid ballots
has not been cast for any choice and a
certification of results will be issued. If
necessary, a runoff may be held when
an original election is rerun.

§ 2422.30 Regional Director investiga-
tions, notices of hearings, actions,
and Decisions and Orders.

(a) Regional Director investigation. The
Regional Director will make such in-
vestigation of the petition and any
other matter as the Regional Director
deems necessary.

(b) Regional Director notice of hearing.
The Regional Director will issue a no-
tice of hearing to inquire into any mat-
ter about which a material issue of fact
exists, and any time there is reason-
able cause to believe a question exists
regarding unit appropriateness.

(c) Regional Director action and Deci-
sion and Order. After investigation and/
or hearing, when a hearing has been or-
dered, the Regional Director will re-
solve the matter in dispute and, when
appropriate, direct an election or ap-
prove an election agreement, or issue a
Decision and Order.

(d) Appeal of Regional Director Deci-
sion and Order. A party may file with
the Authority an application for review

of a Regional Director Decision and
Order.

(e) Contents of the Record. When no
hearing has been conducted all mate-
rial submitted to and considered by the
Regional Director during the investiga-
tion becomes a part of the record.
When a hearing has been conducted,
the transcript and all material entered
into evidence, including any
posthearing briefs, become a part of
the record.

§ 2422.31 Application for review of a
Regional Director Decision and
Order.

(a) Filing an application for review. A
party must file an application for re-
view with the Authority within sixty
(60) days of the Regional Director’s De-
cision and Order. The sixty (60) day
time limit provided for in 5 U.S.C.
7105(f) may not be extended or waived.

(b) Contents. An application for re-
view must be sufficient to enable the
Authority to rule on the application
without recourse to the record; how-
ever, the Authority may, in its discre-
tion, examine the record in evaluating
the application. An application must
specify the matters and rulings to
which exception(s) is taken, include a
summary of evidence relating to any
issue raised in the application, and
make specific reference to page cita-
tions in the transcript if a hearing was
held. An application may not raise any
issue or rely on any facts not timely
presented to the Hearing Officer or Re-
gional Director.

(c) Review. The Authority may grant
an application for review only when
the application demonstrates that re-
view is warranted on one or more of
the following grounds:

(1) The decision raises an issue for
which there is an absence of precedent;

(2) Established law or policy war-
rants reconsideration; or,

(3) There is a genuine issue over
whether the Regional Director has:

(i) Failed to apply established law;
(ii) Committed a prejudicial proce-

dural error;
(iii) Committed a clear and preju-

dicial error concerning a substantial
factual matter.
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(d) Opposition. A party may file with
the Authority an opposition to an ap-
plication for review within ten (10)
days after the party is served with the
application. A copy must be served on
the Regional Director and all other
parties and a statement of service must
be filed with the Authority.

(e) Regional Director Decision and
Order becomes the Authority’s action. A
Decision and Order of a Regional Direc-
tor becomes the action of the Author-
ity when:

(1) No application for review is filed
with the Authority within sixty (60)
days after the date of the Regional Di-
rector’s Decision and Order; or

(2) A timely application for review is
filed with the Authority and the Au-
thority does not undertake to grant re-
view of the Regional Director’s Deci-
sion and Order within sixty (60) days of
the filing of the application; or

(3) The Authority denies an applica-
tion for review of the Regional Direc-
tor’s Decision and Order.

(f) Authority grant of review and stay.
The Authority may rule on the issue(s)
in an application for review in its order
granting the application for review.
Neither filing nor granting an applica-
tion for review shall stay any action
ordered by the Regional Director un-
less specifically ordered by the Author-
ity.

(g) Briefs if review is granted. If the
Authority does not rule on the issue(s)
in the application for review in its
order granting review, the Authority
may, in its discretion, afford the par-
ties an opportunity to file briefs. The
briefs will be limited to the issue(s) ref-
erenced in the Authority’s order grant-
ing review.

§ 2422.32 Certifications and revoca-
tions.

(a) Certifications. The Regional Direc-
tor will issue an appropriate certifi-
cation when:

(1) After an election, runoff, or rerun,
(i) No objections are filed or chal-

lenged ballots are not determinative,
or

(ii) Objections and determinative
challenged ballots are decided and re-
solved; or

(2) The Regional Director issues a De-
cision and Order requiring a certifi-

cation and the Decision and Order be-
comes the action of the Authority
under § 2422.31(e) or the Authority oth-
erwise directs the issuance of a certifi-
cation.

(b) Revocations. Without prejudice to
any rights and obligations which may
exist under the Statute, the Regional
Director will revoke a recognition or
certification, as appropriate, and pro-
vide a written statement of reasons
when:

(1) An incumbent exclusive rep-
resentative files, during a representa-
tion proceeding, a disclaimer of any
representational interest in the unit;
or

(2) Due to a substantial change in the
character and scope of the unit, the
unit is no longer appropriate and an
election is not warranted.

§ 2422.33 Relief obtainable under part
2423.

Remedial relief that was or could
have been obtained as a result of a mo-
tion, objection, or challenge filed or
raised under this subpart, may not be
the basis for similar relief if filed or
raised as an unfair labor practice under
part 2423 of this chapter: Provided, how-
ever, that related matters may be con-
solidated for hearing as noted in
§ 2422.27(d) of this subpart.

§ 2422.34 Rights and obligations dur-
ing the pendency of representation
proceedings.

(a) Existing recognitions, agreements,
and obligations under the Statute. During
the pendency of any representation
proceeding, parties are obligated to
maintain existing recognitions, adhere
to the terms and conditions of existing
collective bargaining agreements, and
fulfill all other representational and
bargaining responsibilities under the
Statute.

(b) Unit status of individual employees.
Notwithstanding paragraph (a) of this
section and except as otherwise prohib-
ited by law, a party may take action
based on its position regarding the bar-
gaining unit status of individual em-
ployees, pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 7103(a)(2),
7112 (b) and (c): Provided, however, that
its actions may be challenged, re-
viewed, and remedied where appro-
priate.
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PART 2423—UNFAIR LABOR
PRACTICE PROCEEDINGS

Sec.
2423.1 Applicability of this part.

Subpart A—Filing, Investigating, Resolving,
and Acting on Charges

2423.2 Informal proceedings.
2423.3 Who may file charges.
2423.4 Contents of the charge; supporting

evidence and documents.
2423.5 Selection of the unfair labor practice

procedure or the negotiability procedure.
2423.6 Filing and service of copies.
2423.7 Investigation of charges.
2423.8 Amendment of charges.
2423.9 Action by the Regional Director.
2423.10 Determination not to issue com-

plaint; review of action by the Regional
Director.

2423.11 Settlement prior to issuance of a
complaint.

2423.12–2423.19 [Reserved]

Subpart B—Post Complaint, Prehearing
Procedures

2423.20 Issuance and contents of the com-
plaint; answer to the complaint; amend-
ments; role of Office of the Administra-
tive Law Judges.

2423.21 Motions procedure.
2423.22 Intervenors.
2423.23 Prehearing disclosure.
2423.24 Powers and duties of the Adminis-

trative Law Judge during prehearing pro-
ceedings.

2423.25 Post complaint, prehearing settle-
ments.

2423.26 Stipulations of fact submissions.
2423.27 Summary judgment motions.
2423.28 Subpoenas.
2423.29 [Reserved]

Subpart C—Hearing Procedures.

2423.30 General rules.
2423.31 Powers and duties of the Adminis-

trative Law Judge at the hearing.
2423.32 Burden of proof before the Adminis-

trative Law Judge.
2423.33 Posthearing briefs.
2423.34 Decision and record.
2423.35–2423.39 [Reserved]

Subpart D—Post-Transmission and
Exceptions to Authority Procedures

2423.40 Exceptions; oppositions and cross-
exceptions; oppositions to cross-excep-
tions; waiver.

2423.41 Action by the Authority; compliance
with Authority decisions and orders.

2423.42 Backpay proceedings.
2423.43–2423.49 [Reserved]

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

SOURCE: 62 FR 40916, July 31, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2423.1 Applicability of this part.
This part is applicable to any charge

of alleged unfair labor practices filed
with the Authority on or after January
11, 1979, and any complaint filed on or
after October 1, 1997.

Subpart A—Filing, Investigating,
Resolving, and Acting on Charges

§ 2423.2 Informal proceedings.
(a) The purposes and policies of the

Federal Service Labor-Management
Relations Statute can best be achieved
by the cooperative efforts of all persons
covered by the program. To this end, it
shall be the policy of the Authority
and the General Counsel to encourage
all persons alleging unfair labor prac-
tices and persons against whom such
allegations are made to meet and, in
good faith, attempt to resolve such
matters prior to the filing of unfair
labor practice charges with the Au-
thority.

(b) In furtherance of the policy re-
ferred to in paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion, and noting the six (6) month pe-
riod of limitation set forth in 5 U.S.C.
7118(a)(4), it shall be the policy of the
Authority and the General Counsel to
encourage the informal resolution of
unfair labor practice allegations subse-
quent to the filing of a charge and
prior to the issuance of a complaint by
the Regional Director.

(c) In order to afford the parties an
opportunity to implement the policy
referred to in paragraphs (a) and (b) of
this section, the investigation of an un-
fair labor practice charge by the Re-
gional Director will normally not com-
mence until the parties have been af-
forded a reasonable amount of time,
not to exceed 15 days from the filing of
the charge, during which period the
parties are urged to attempt to infor-
mally resolve the unfair labor practice
allegation.

§ 2423.3 Who may file charges.
An activity, agency or labor organi-

zation may be charged by any person
with having engaged in or engaging in
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any unfair labor practice prohibited
under 5 U.S.C. 7116.

§ 2423.4 Contents of the charge; sup-
porting evidence and documents.

(a) A charge alleging a violation of 5
U.S.C. 7116 shall be submitted on forms
prescribed by the Authority and shall
contain the following:

(1) The name, address and telephone
number of the person(s) making the
charge;

(2) The name, address and telephone
number of the activity, agency, or
labor organization against whom the
charge is made;

(3) A clear and concise statement of
the facts constituting the alleged un-
fair labor practice, a statement of the
section(s) and paragraph(s) of chapter
71 of title 5 of the United States Code
alleged to have been violated, and the
date and place of occurrence of the par-
ticular acts; and

(4) A statement of any other proce-
dure invoked involving the subject
matter of the charge and the results, if
any, including whether the subject
matter raised in the charge:

(i) has been raised previously in a
grievance procedure;

(ii) has been referred to the Federal
Service Impasses Panel, the Federal
Mediation and Conciliation Service,
the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission, the Merit Systems Pro-
tection Board or the Special Counsel of
the Merit Systems Protection Board
for consideration or action; or

(iii) involves a negotiability issue
raised by the charging party in a peti-
tion pending before the Authority pur-
suant to part 2424 of this subchapter.

(b) Such charge shall be in writing
and signed and shall contain a declara-
tion by the person signing the charge,
under the penalties of the Criminal
Code (18 U.S.C. 1001), that its contents
are true and correct to the best of that
person’s knowledge and belief.

(c) When filing a charge, the charging
party shall submit to the Regional Di-
rector any supporting evidence and
documents.

§ 2423.5 Selection of the unfair labor
practice procedure or the nego-
tiability procedure.

Where a labor organization files an
unfair labor practice charge pursuant
to this part which involves a nego-
tiability issue, and the labor organiza-
tion also files pursuant to part 2424 of
this subchapter a petition for review of
the same negotiability issue, the Au-
thority and the General Counsel ordi-
narily will not process the unfair labor
practice charge and the petition for re-
view simultaneously. Under such cir-
cumstances, the labor organization
must select under which procedure to
proceed. Upon selection of one proce-
dure, further action under the other
procedure will ordinarily be suspended.
Such selection must be made regard-
less of whether the unfair labor prac-
tice charge or the petition for review of
a negotiability issue is filed first. Noti-
fication of this selection must be made
in writing at the time that both proce-
dures have been invoked, and must be
served on the Authority, the appro-
priate Regional Director and all parties
to both the unfair labor practice case
and the negotiability case. Cases which
solely involve an agency’s allegation
that the duty to bargain in good faith
does not extend to the matter proposed
to be bargained and which do not in-
volve actual or contemplated changes
in conditions of employment may only
be filed under part 2424 of this sub-
chapter.

§ 2423.6 Filing and service of copies.
(a) An original and four (4) copies of

the charge together with one copy for
each additional charged party named
shall be filed with the Regional Direc-
tor for the region in which the alleged
unfair labor practice has occurred or is
occurring. A charge alleging that an
unfair labor practice has occurred or is
occurring in two or more regions may
be filed with the Regional Director for
any such region.

(b) Upon the filing of a charge, the
charging party shall be responsible for
the service of a copy of the charge
(without the supporting evidence and
documents) upon the person(s) against
whom the charge is made, and for filing
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a written statement of such service
with the Regional Director. The Re-
gional Director will, as a matter of
course, cause a copy of such charge to
be served on the person(s) against
whom the charge is made, but shall not
be deemed to assume responsibility for
such service.

(c) A charge will be deemed to be
filed when it is received by the appro-
priate Regional Director in accordance
with the requirements in paragraph (a)
of this section.

§ 2423.7 Investigation of charges.
(a) The Regional Director, on behalf

of the General Counsel, shall conduct
such investigation of the charge as the
Regional Director deems necessary.
Consistent with the policy set forth in
§ 2423.2, the investigation will normally
not commence until the parties have
been afforded a reasonable amount of
time, not to exceed 15 days from the
filing of the charge, to informally re-
solve the unfair labor practice allega-
tion.

(b) During the course of the inves-
tigation all parties involved will have
an opportunity to present their evi-
dence and views to the Regional Direc-
tor.

(c) In connection with the investiga-
tion of charges, all persons are ex-
pected to cooperate fully with the Re-
gional Director.

(d) The purposes and policies of the
Federal Service Labor-Management
Relations Statute can best be achieved
by the full cooperation of all parties in-
volved and the voluntary submission of
all potentially relevant information
from all potential sources during the
course of the investigation. To this
end, it shall be the policy of the Au-
thority and the General Counsel to pro-
tect the identity of individuals and the
substance of the statements and infor-
mation they submit or which is ob-
tained during the investigation as a
means of assuring the Authority’s and
the General Counsel’s continuing abil-
ity to obtain all relevant information.

§ 2423.8 Amendment of charges.
Prior to the issuance of a complaint,

the charging party may amend the
charge in accordance with the require-
ments set forth in § 2423.6.

§ 2423.9 Action by the Regional Direc-
tor.

(a) The Regional Director shall take
action which may consist of the follow-
ing, as appropriate:

(1) Approve a request to withdraw a
charge;

(2) Refuse to issue a complaint;
(3) Approve a written settlement

agreement in accordance with the pro-
visions of part 2423;

(4) Issue a complaint; or
(5) Withdraw a complaint.
(b) Parties may request the General

Counsel to seek appropriate temporary
relief (including a restraining order)
under 5 U.S.C. 7123(d). The General
Counsel will initiate and prosecute in-
junctive proceedings under 5 U.S.C.
7123(d) only upon approval of the Au-
thority. A determination by the Gen-
eral Counsel not to seek approval of
the Authority for such temporary re-
lief is final and may not be appealed to
the Authority.

(c) Upon a determination to issue a
complaint, whenever it is deemed ad-
visable by the Authority to seek appro-
priate temporary relief (including a re-
straining order) under 5 U.S.C. 7123(d),
the Regional Attorney or other des-
ignated agent of the Authority to
whom the matter has been referred will
make application for appropriate tem-
porary relief (including a restraining
order) in the district court of the
United States within which the unfair
labor practice is alleged to have oc-
curred or in which the party sought to
be enjoined resides or transacts busi-
ness. Such temporary relief will not be
sought unless the record establishes
probable cause that an unfair labor
practice is being committed, or if such
temporary relief will interfere with the
ability of the agency to carry out its
essential functions.

(d) Whenever temporary relief has
been obtained pursuant to 5 U.S.C.
7123(d) and thereafter the Administra-
tive Law Judge hearing the complaint,
upon which the determination to seek
such temporary relief was predicated,
recommends dismissal of such com-
plaint, in whole or in part, the Re-
gional Attorney or other designated
agent of the Authority handling the
case for the Authority shall inform the
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district court which granted the tem-
porary relief of the possible change in
circumstances arising out of the deci-
sion of the Administrative Law Judge.

§ 2423.10 Determination not to issue
complaint; review of action by the
Regional Director.

(a) If the Regional Director deter-
mines that the charge has not been
timely filed, that the charge fails to
state an unfair labor practice, or for
other appropriate reasons, the Re-
gional Director may request the charg-
ing party to withdraw the charge, and
in the absence of such withdrawal
within a reasonable time, decline to
issue a complaint.

(b) If the Regional Director deter-
mines not to issue a complaint on a
charge which is not withdrawn, the Re-
gional Director shall provide the par-
ties with a written statement of the
reasons for not issuing a complaint.

(c) The charging party may obtain a
review of the Regional Director’s deci-
sion not to issue a complaint by filing
an appeal with the General Counsel
within 25 days after service of the Re-
gional Director’s decision. The appeal
shall contain a complete statement
setting forth the facts and reasons
upon which it is based. A copy of the
appeal shall also be filed with the Re-
gional Director. In addition, the charg-
ing party should notify all other par-
ties of the fact that an appeal has been
taken, but any failure to give such no-
tice shall not affect the validity of the
appeal.

(d) A request for extension of time to
file an appeal shall be in writing and
received by the General Counsel not
later than 5 days before the date the
appeal is due. The charging party
should notify the Regional Director
and all other parties that it has re-
quested an extension of time in which
to file an appeal, but any failure to
give such notice shall not affect the va-
lidity of its request for an extension of
time to file an appeal.

(e) The General Counsel may sustain
the Regional Director’s refusal to issue
or re-issue a complaint, stating the
grounds of affirmance, or may direct
the Regional Director to take further
action. The General Counsel’s decision
shall be served on all the parties. The

decision of the General Counsel shall
be final.

§ 2423.11 Settlement prior to issuance
of a complaint.

(a) Prior to the issuance of any com-
plaint or the taking of other formal ac-
tion, the Regional Director will afford
the Charging Party and the Respond-
ent a reasonable period of time in
which to enter into an informal settle-
ment agreement to be approved by the
Regional Director. Upon approval by
the Regional Director and compliance
with the terms of the informal settle-
ment agreement, no further action
shall be taken in the case. If the Re-
spondent fails to perform its obliga-
tions under the informal settlement
agreement, the Regional Director may
determine to institute further proceed-
ings.

(b) In the event that the Charging
Party fails or refuses to become a
party to an informal settlement agree-
ment offered by the Respondent, if the
Regional Director concludes that the
offered settlement will effectuate the
policies of the Federal Service Labor-
Management Relations Statute, the
Regional Director shall enter into the
agreement with the Respondent and
shall decline to issue a complaint. The
Charging Party may obtain a review of
the Regional Director’s action by filing
an appeal with the General Counsel in
accordance with § 2423.10(c). The Gen-
eral Counsel shall take action on such
appeal as set forth in § 2423.10(e).

§§ 2423.12–2423.19 [Reserved]

Subpart B—Post Complaint,
Prehearing Procedures

§ 2423.20 Issuance and contents of the
complaint; answer to the complaint;
amendments; role of Office of Ad-
ministrative Law Judges.

(a) Complaint. Whenever formal pro-
ceedings are deemed necessary, the Re-
gional Director shall file and serve, in
accordance with § 2429.12 of this sub-
chapter, a complaint with the Office of
Administrative Law Judges. The deci-
sion to issue a complaint shall not be
subject to review. Any complaint may
be withdrawn by the Regional Director
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prior to the hearing. The complaint
shall set forth:

(1) Notice of the charge;
(2) The basis for jurisdiction;
(3) The facts alleged to constitute an

unfair labor practice;
(4) The particular sections of 5

U.S.C., chapter 71 and the rules and
regulations involved;

(5) Notice of the date, time, and place
that a hearing will take place before an
Administrative Law Judge; and

(6) A brief statement explaining the
nature of the hearing.

(b) Answer. Within 20 days after the
date of service of the complaint, but in
any event, prior to the beginning of the
hearing, the Respondent shall file and
serve, in accordance with part 2429 of
this subchapter, an answer with the Of-
fice of Administrative Law Judges. The
answer shall admit, deny, or explain
each allegation of the complaint. If the
Respondent has no knowledge of an al-
legation or insufficient information as
to its truthfulness, the answer shall so
state. Absent a showing of good cause
to the contrary, failure to file an an-
swer or respond to any allegation shall
constitute an admission. Motions to
extend the filing deadline shall be filed
in accordance with § 2423.21.

(c) Amendments. The Regional Direc-
tor may amend the complaint at any
time before the answer is filed. The Re-
spondent then has 20 days from the
date of service of the amended com-
plaint to file an answer with the Office
of Administrative Law Judges. Prior to
the beginning of the hearing, the an-
swer may be amended by the Respond-
ent within 20 days after the answer is
filed. Thereafter, any requests to
amend the complaint or answer must
be made by motion to the Office of Ad-
ministrative Law Judges.

(d) Office of Administrative Law
Judges. Pleadings, motions, con-
ferences, hearings, and other matters
throughout as specified in subparts B,
C, and D of this part shall be adminis-
tered by the Office of Administrative
Law Judges, as appropriate. The Chief
Administrative Law Judge, or any Ad-
ministrative Law Judge designated by
the Chief Administrative Law Judge,
shall administer any matters properly
submitted to the Office of Administra-
tive Law Judges. Throughout subparts

B, C, and D of this part, ‘‘Administra-
tive Law Judge’’ or ‘‘Judge’’ refers to
the Chief Administrative Law Judge or
his or her designee.

§ 2423.21 Motions procedure.

(a) General requirements. All motions,
except those made during a prehearing
conference or hearing, shall be in writ-
ing. Motions for an extension of time,
postponement of a hearing, or any
other procedural ruling shall include a
statement of the position of the other
parties on the motion. All written mo-
tions and responses in subparts B, C, or
D of this part shall satisfy the filing
and service requirements of part 2429 of
this subchapter.

(b) Motions made to the Administrative
Law Judge. Prehearing motions and
motions made at the hearing shall be
filed with the Administrative Law
Judge. Unless otherwise specified in
subparts B or C of this part, or other-
wise directed or approved by the Ad-
ministrative Law Judge:

(1) Prehearing motions shall be filed
at least 10 days prior to the hearing,
and responses shall be filed within 5
days after the date of service of the
motion;

(2) Responses to motions made during
the hearing shall be filed prior to the
close of hearing;

(3) Posthearing motions shall be filed
within 10 days after the date the hear-
ing closes, and responses shall be filed
within 5 days after the date of service
of the motion; and

(4) Motions to correct the transcript
shall be filed with the Administrative
Law Judge within 10 days after receipt
of the transcript, and responses shall
be filed within 5 days after the date of
service of the motion.

(c) Post-transmission motions. After
the case has been transmitted to the
Authority, motions shall be filed with
the Authority. Responses shall be filed
within 5 days after the date of service
of the motion.

(d) Interlocutory appeals. Motions for
an interlocutory appeal of any ruling
and responses shall be filed in accord-
ance with this section and § 2423.31(c).
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§ 2423.22 Intervenors.
Motions for permission to intervene

and responses shall be filed in accord-
ance with § 2423.21. Such motions shall
be granted upon a showing that the
outcome of the proceeding is likely to
directly affect the movant’s rights or
duties. Intervenors may participate
only: on the issues determined by the
Administrative Law Judge to affect
them; and to the extent permitted by
the Judge. Denial of such motions may
be appealed pursuant to § 2423.21(d).

§ 2423.23 Prehearing disclosure.
Unless otherwise directed or ap-

proved by the Judge, the parties shall
exchange, in accordance with the serv-
ice requirements of § 2429.27(b) of this
subchapter, the following items at
least 14 days prior to the hearing:

(a) Witnesses. Proposed witness lists,
including a brief synopsis of the ex-
pected testimony of each witness;

(b) Documents. Copies of documents,
with an index, proposed to be offered
into evidence; and

(c) Theories. A brief statement of the
theory of the case, including relief
sought, and any and all defenses to the
allegations in the complaint.

§ 2423.24 Powers and duties of the Ad-
ministrative Law Judge during pre-
hearing proceedings.

(a) Prehearing procedures. The Admin-
istrative Law Judge shall regulate the
course and scheduling of prehearing
matters, including prehearing orders,
conferences, disclosure, motions, and
subpoena requests.

(b) Changing date, time, or place of
hearing. After issuance of the com-
plaint or any prehearing order, the Ad-
ministrative Law Judge may, in the
Judge’s discretion or upon motion by
any party through the motions proce-
dure in § 2423.21, change the date, time,
or place of the hearing.

(c) Prehearing order. (1) The Adminis-
trative Law Judge may, in the Judge’s
discretion or upon motion by any party
through the motions procedure in
§ 2423.21, issue a prehearing order con-
firming or changing:

(i) The date, time, or place of the
hearing;

(ii) The schedule for prehearing dis-
closure of witness lists and documents

intended to be offered into evidence at
the hearing;

(iii) The date for submission of proce-
dural and substantive motions;

(iv) The date, time, and place of the
prehearing conference; and

(v) Any other matter pertaining to
prehearing or hearing procedures.

(2) The prehearing order shall be
served in accordance with § 2429.12 of
this subchapter.

(d) Prehearing conferences. The Ad-
ministrative Law Judge shall conduct
one or more prehearing conferences, ei-
ther by telephone or in person, at least
7 days prior to the hearing date, unless
the Administrative Law Judge deter-
mines that a prehearing conference
would serve no purpose and no party
has moved for a prehearing conference
in accordance with § 2423.21. If a pre-
hearing conference is held, all parties
must participate in the prehearing con-
ference and be prepared to discuss, nar-
row, and resolve the issues set forth in
the complaint and answer, as well as
any prehearing disclosure matters or
disputes. When necessary, the Adminis-
trative Law Judge shall prepare and
file for the record a written summary
of actions taken at the conference.
Summaries of the conference shall be
served on all parties in accordance
with § 2429.12 of this subchapter. The
following may also be considered at the
prehearing conference:

(1) Settlement of the case, either by
the Judge conducting the prehearing
conference or pursuant to § 2423.25;

(2) Admissions of fact, disclosure of
contents and authenticity of docu-
ments, and stipulations of fact;

(3) Objections to the introduction of
evidence at the hearing, including oral
or written testimony, documents, pa-
pers, exhibits, or other submissions
proposed by a party;

(4) Subpoena requests or petitions to
revoke subpoenas;

(5) Any matters subject to official no-
tice;

(6) Outstanding motions; or
(7) Any other matter that may expe-

dite the hearing or aid in the disposi-
tion of the case.

(e) Sanctions. The Administrative
Law Judge may, in the Judge’s discre-
tion or upon motion by any party
through the motions procedure in
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§ 2423.21, impose sanctions upon the
parties as necessary and appropriate to
ensure that a party’s failure to fully
comply with subpart B or C of this part
is not condoned. Such authority in-
cludes, but is not limited to, the power
to:

(1) Prohibit a party who fails to com-
ply with any requirement of subpart B
or C of this part from, as appropriate,
introducing evidence, calling wit-
nesses, raising objections to the intro-
duction of evidence or testimony of
witnesses at the hearing, presenting a
specific theory of violation, seeking
certain relief, or relying upon a par-
ticular defense.

(2) Refuse to consider any submission
that is not filed in compliance with
subparts B or C of this part.

§ 2423.25 Post complaint, prehearing
settlements.

(a) Informal and formal settlements.
Post complaint settlements may be ei-
ther informal or formal.

(1) Informal settlement agreements
provide for withdrawal of the com-
plaint by the Regional Director and are
not subject to approval by or an order
of the Authority. If the Respondent
fails to perform its obligations under
the informal settlement agreement,
the Regional Director may reinstitute
formal proceedings consistent with this
subpart.

(2) Formal settlement agreements
are subject to approval by the Author-
ity, and include the parties’ agreement
to waive their right to a hearing and
acknowledgment that the Authority
may issue an order requiring the Re-
spondent to take action appropriate to
the terms of the settlement. The for-
mal settlement agreement shall also
contain the Respondent’s consent to
the Authority’s application for the
entry of a decree by an appropriate fed-
eral court enforcing the Authority’s
order.

(b) Informal settlement procedure. If
the Charging Party and the Respond-
ent enter into an informal settlement
agreement that is accepted by the Re-
gional Director, the Regional Director
shall withdraw the complaint and ap-
prove the informal settlement agree-
ment. If the Charging Party fails or re-
fuses to become a party to an informal

settlement agreement offered by the
Respondent, and the Regional Director
concludes that the offered settlement
will effectuate the policies of the Fed-
eral Service Labor-Management Rela-
tions Statute, the Regional Director
shall enter into the agreement with the
Respondent and shall withdraw the
complaint. The Charging Party then
may obtain a review of the Regional
Director’s action by filing an appeal
with the General Counsel as provided
in subpart A of this part.

(c) Formal settlement procedure. If the
Charging Party and the Respondent
enter into a formal settlement agree-
ment that is accepted by the Regional
Director, the Regional Director shall
withdraw the complaint upon approval
of the formal settlement agreement by
the Authority. If the Charging Party
fails or refuses to become a party to a
formal settlement agreement offered
by the Respondent, and the Regional
Director concludes that the offered set-
tlement will effectuate the policies of
the Federal Service Labor-Manage-
ment Relations Statute, the agreement
shall be between the Respondent and
the Regional Director. The formal set-
tlement agreement together with the
Charging Party’s objections, if any,
shall be submitted to the Authority for
approval. The Authority may approve a
formal settlement agreement upon a
sufficient showing that it will effec-
tuate the policies of the Federal Serv-
ice Labor-Management Relations Stat-
ute.

(d) Settlement judge program. The Ad-
ministrative Law Judge, in the Judge’s
discretion or upon the request of any
party, may assign a judge or other ap-
propriate official, who shall be other
than the hearing judge unless other-
wise mutually agreed to by the parties,
to conduct negotiations for settlement.

(1) The settlement official shall con-
vene and preside over settlement con-
ferences by telephone or in person.

(2) The settlement official may re-
quire that the representative for each
party be present at settlement con-
ferences and that the parties or agents
with full settlement authority be
present or available by telephone.

(3) The settlement official shall not
discuss any aspect of the case with the
hearing judge.
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(4) No evidence regarding statements,
conduct, offers of settlement, and con-
cessions of the parties made in pro-
ceedings before the settlement official
shall be admissible in any proceeding
before the Administrative Law Judge
or Authority, except by stipulation of
the parties.

§ 2423.26 Stipulations of fact submis-
sions.

(a) General. When all parties agree
that no material issue of fact exists,
the parties may jointly submit a mo-
tion to the Administrative Law Judge
or Authority requesting consideration
of the matter based upon stipulations
of fact. Briefs of the parties are re-
quired and must be submitted within 30
days of the joint motion. Upon receipt
of the briefs, such motions shall be
ruled upon expeditiously.

(b) Stipulations to the Administrative
Law Judge. Where the stipulation ade-
quately addresses the appropriate ma-
terial facts, the Administrative Law
Judge may grant the motion and de-
cide the case through stipulation.

(c) Stipulations to the Authority.
Where the stipulation provides an ade-
quate basis for application of estab-
lished precedent and a decision by the
Administrative Law Judge would not
assist in the resolution of the case, or
in unusual circumstances, the Author-
ity may grant the motion and decide
the case through stipulation.

(d) Decision based on stipulation.
Where the motion is granted, the Au-
thority will adjudicate the case and de-
termine whether the parties have met
their respective burdens based on the
stipulation and the briefs.

§ 2423.27 Summary judgment motions.

(a) Motions. Any party may move for
a summary judgment in its favor on
any of the issues pleaded. Unless other-
wise approved by the Administrative
Law Judge, such motion shall be made
no later than 10 days prior to the hear-
ing. The motion shall demonstrate that
there is no genuine issue of material
fact and that the moving party is enti-
tled to a judgment as a matter of law.
Such motions shall be supported by
documents, affidavits, applicable prece-
dent, or other appropriate materials.

(b) Responses. Responses must be filed
within 5 days after the date of service
of the motion. Responses may not rest
upon mere allegations or denials but
must show, by documents, affidavits,
applicable precedent, or other appro-
priate materials, that there is a genu-
ine issue to be determined at the hear-
ing.

(c) Decision. If all issues are decided
by summary judgment, no hearing will
be held and the Administrative Law
Judge shall prepare a decision in ac-
cordance with § 2423.34. If summary
judgment is denied, or if partial sum-
mary judgment is granted, the Admin-
istrative Law Judge shall issue an
opinion and order, subject to interlocu-
tory appeal as provided in § 2423.31(c) of
this subchapter, and the hearing shall
proceed as necessary.

§ 2423.28 Subpoenas.
(a) When necessary. Where the parties

are in agreement that the appearance
of witnesses or the production of docu-
ments is necessary, and such witnesses
agree to appear, no subpoena need be
sought.

(b) Requests for subpoenas. A request
for a subpoena by any person, as de-
fined in 5 U.S.C. 7103(a)(1), shall be in
writing and filed with the Office of Ad-
ministrative Law Judges not less than
10 days prior to the hearing, or with
the Administrative Law Judge during
the hearing. Requests for subpoenas
made less than 10 days prior to the
hearing shall be granted on sufficient
explanation of why the request was not
timely filed.

(c) Subpoena procedures. The Office of
Administrative Law Judges, or any
other employee of the Authority des-
ignated by the Authority, as appro-
priate, shall furnish the requester the
subpoenas sought, provided the request
is timely made. Requests for subpoenas
may be made ex parte. Completion of
the specific information in the sub-
poena and the service of the subpoena
are the responsibility of the party on
whose behalf the subpoena was issued.

(d) Service of subpoena. A subpoena
may be served by any person who is at
least 18 years old and who is not a
party to the proceeding. The person
who served the subpoena must certify
that he or she did so:
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(1) By delivering it to the witness in
person,

(2) By registered or certified mail, or
(3) By delivering the subpoena to a

responsible person (named in the docu-
ment certifying the delivery) at the
residence or place of business (as ap-
propriate) of the person for whom the
subpoena was intended. The subpoena
shall show on its face the name and ad-
dress of the party on whose behalf the
subpoena was issued.

(e)(1) Petition to revoke subpoena. Any
person served with a subpoena who
does not intend to comply shall, within
5 days after the date of service of the
subpoena upon such person, petition in
writing to revoke the subpoena. A copy
of any petition to revoke a subpoena
shall be served on the party on whose
behalf the subpoena was issued. Such
petition to revoke, if made prior to the
hearing, and a written statement of
service, shall be filed with the Office of
Administrative Law Judges for ruling.
A petition to revoke a subpoena filed
during the hearing, and a written
statement of service, shall be filed with
the Administrative Law Judge.

(2) The Administrative Law Judge, or
any other employee of the Authority
designated by the Authority, as appro-
priate, shall revoke the subpoena if the
person or evidence, the production of
which is required, is not material and
relevant to the matters under inves-
tigation or in question in the proceed-
ings, or the subpoena does not describe
with sufficient particularity the evi-
dence the production of which is re-
quired, or if for any other reason suffi-
cient in law the subpoena is invalid.
The Administrative Law Judge, or any
other employee of the Authority des-
ignated by the Authority, as appro-
priate, shall state the procedural or
other ground for the ruling on the peti-
tion to revoke. The petition to revoke,
any answer thereto, and any ruling
thereon shall not become part of the
official record except upon the request
of the party aggrieved by the ruling.

(f) Failure to comply. Upon the failure
of any person to comply with a sub-
poena issued and upon the request of
the party on whose behalf the subpoena
was issued, the Solicitor of the Author-
ity shall institute proceedings on be-
half of such party in the appropriate

district court for the enforcement
thereof, unless to do so would be incon-
sistent with law and the Federal Serv-
ice Labor-Management Relations Stat-
ute.

§ 2423.29 [Reserved]

Subpart C—Hearing Procedures

§ 2423.30 General rules.

(a) Open hearing. The hearing shall be
open to the public unless otherwise or-
dered by the Administrative Law
Judge.

(b) Administrative Procedure Act. The
hearing shall, to the extent prac-
ticable, be conducted in accordance
with 5 U.S.C. 554–557, and other applica-
ble provisions of the Administrative
Procedure Act.

(c) Rights of parties. A party shall
have the right to appear at any hearing
in person, by counsel, or by other rep-
resentative; to examine and cross-ex-
amine witnesses; to introduce into the
record documentary or other relevant
evidence; and to submit rebuttal evi-
dence, except that the participation of
any party shall be limited to the ex-
tent prescribed by the Administrative
Law Judge.

(d) Objections. Objections are oral or
written complaints concerning the con-
duct of a hearing. Any objection not
raised to the Administrative Law
Judge shall be deemed waived.

(e) Oral argument. Any party shall be
entitled, upon request, to a reasonable
period prior to the close of the hearing
for oral argument, which shall be in-
cluded in the official transcript of the
hearing.

(f) Official transcript. An official re-
porter shall make the only official
transcript of such proceedings. Copies
of the transcript may be examined in
the appropriate Regional Office during
normal working hours. Parties desiring
a copy of the transcript shall make ar-
rangements for a copy with the official
hearing reporter.

§ 2423.31 Powers and duties of the Ad-
ministrative Law Judge at the hear-
ing.

(a) Conduct of hearing. The Adminis-
trative Law Judge shall conduct the
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hearing in a fair, impartial, and judi-
cial manner, taking action as needed to
avoid unnecessary delay and maintain
order during the proceedings. The Ad-
ministrative Law Judge may take any
action necessary to schedule, conduct,
continue, control, and regulate the
hearing, including ruling on motions
and taking official notice of material
facts when appropriate. No provision of
these regulations shall be construed to
limit the powers of the Administrative
Law Judge provided by 5 U.S.C. 556, 557,
and other applicable provisions of the
Administrative Procedure Act.

(b) Evidence. The Administrative Law
Judge shall receive evidence and in-
quire fully into the relevant and mate-
rial facts concerning the matters that
are the subject of the hearing. The Ad-
ministrative Law Judge may exclude
any evidence that is immaterial, irrele-
vant, unduly repetitious, or customar-
ily privileged. Rules of evidence shall
not be strictly followed.

(c) Interlocutory appeals. Motions for
an interlocutory appeal shall be filed
in writing with the Administrative
Law Judge within 5 days after the date
of the contested ruling. The motion
shall state why interlocutory review is
appropriate, and why the Authority
should modify or reverse the contested
ruling.

(1) The Judge shall grant the motion
and certify the contested ruling to the
Authority if:

(i) The ruling involves an important
question of law or policy about which
there is substantial ground for dif-
ference of opinion; and

(ii) Immediate review will materially
advance completion of the proceeding,
or the denial of immediate review will
cause undue harm to a party or the
public.

(2) If the motion is granted, the
Judge or Authority may stay the hear-
ing during the pendency of the appeal.
If the motion is denied, exceptions to
the contested ruling may be filed in ac-
cordance with § 2423.40 of this sub-
chapter after the Judge issues a deci-
sion and recommended order in the
case.

(d) Bench decisions. Upon joint mo-
tion of the parties, the Administrative
Law Judge may issue an oral decision
at the close of the hearing when, in the

Judge’s discretion, the nature of the
case so warrants. By so moving, the
parties waive their right to file
posthearing briefs with the Adminis-
trative Law Judge, pursuant to
§ 2423.33. If the decision is announced
orally, it shall satisfy the requirements
of § 2423.34(a)(1)–(5) and a copy thereof,
excerpted from the transcript, together
with any supplementary matter the
judge may deem necessary to complete
the decision, shall be transmitted to
the Authority, in accordance with
§ 2423.34(b), and furnished to the parties
in accordance with § 2429.12 of this sub-
chapter.

(e) Settlements after the opening of the
hearing. As set forth in § 2423.25(a), set-
tlements may be either informal or for-
mal.

(1) Informal settlement procedure:
Judge’s approval of withdrawal. If the
Charging Party and the Respondent
enter into an informal settlement
agreement that is accepted by the Re-
gional Director, the Regional Director
may request the Administrative Law
Judge for permission to withdraw the
complaint and, having been granted
such permission, shall withdraw the
complaint and approve the informal
settlement between the Charging Party
and Respondent. If the Charging Party
fails or refuses to become a party to an
informal settlement agreement offered
by the Respondent, and the Regional
Director concludes that the offered set-
tlement will effectuate the policies of
the Federal Service Labor-Manage-
ment Relations Statute, the Regional
Director shall enter into the agreement
with the Respondent and shall, if
granted permission by the Administra-
tive Law Judge, withdraw the com-
plaint. The Charging Party then may
obtain a review of the Regional Direc-
tor’s decision as provided in subpart A
of this part.

(2) Formal settlement procedure: Judge’s
approval of settlement. If the Charging
Party and the Respondent enter into a
formal settlement agreement that is
accepted by the Regional Director, the
Regional Director may request the Ad-
ministrative Law Judge to approve
such formal settlement agreement, and
upon such approval, to transmit the
agreement to the Authority for ap-
proval. If the Charging Party fails or
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refuses to become a party to a formal
settlement agreement offered by the
Respondent, and the Regional Director
concludes that the offered settlement
will effectuate the policies of the Fed-
eral Service Labor-Management Rela-
tions Statute, the agreement shall be
between the Respondent and the Re-
gional Director. After the Charging
Party is given an opportunity to state
on the record or in writing the reasons
for opposing the formal settlement, the
Regional Director may request the Ad-
ministrative Law Judge to approve
such formal settlement agreement, and
upon such approval, to transmit the
agreement to the Authority for ap-
proval.

§ 2423.32 Burden of proof before the
Administrative Law Judge.

The General Counsel shall present
the evidence in support of the com-
plaint and have the burden of proving
the allegations of the complaint by a
preponderance of the evidence. The Re-
spondent shall have the burden of prov-
ing any affirmative defenses that it
raises to the allegations in the com-
plaint.

§ 2423.33 Posthearing briefs.
Except when bench decisions are

issued pursuant to § 2423.31(d),
posthearing briefs may be filed with
the Administrative Law Judge within a
time period set by the Judge, not to ex-
ceed 30 days from the close of the hear-
ing, unless otherwise directed by the
judge, and shall satisfy the filing and
service requirements of part 2429 of
this subchapter. Reply briefs shall not
be filed absent permission of the Judge.
Motions to extend the filing deadline
or for permission to file a reply brief
shall be filed in accordance with
§ 2423.21.

§ 2423.34 Decision and record.
(a) Recommended decision. Except

when bench decisions are issued pursu-
ant to § 2423.31(d), the Administrative
Law Judge shall prepare a written deci-
sion expeditiously in every case. All
written decisions shall be served in ac-
cordance with § 2429.12 of this sub-
chapter. The decision shall set forth:

(1) A statement of the issues;
(2) Relevant findings of fact;

(3) Conclusions of law and reasons
therefor;

(4) Credibility determinations as nec-
essary; and

(5) A recommended disposition or
order.

(b) Transmittal to Authority. The
Judge shall transmit the decision and
record to the Authority. The record
shall include the charge, complaint,
service sheet, answer, motions, rulings,
orders, prehearing conference sum-
maries, stipulations, objections, depo-
sitions, interrogatories, exhibits, docu-
mentary evidence, basis for any sanc-
tions ruling, official transcript of the
hearing, briefs, and any other filings or
submissions made by the parties.

§§ 2423.35–2423.39 [Reserved]

Subpart D—Post-Transmission and
Exceptions to Authority Proce-
dures

§ 2423.40 Exceptions; oppositions and
cross-exceptions; oppositions to
cross-exceptions; waiver.

(a) Exceptions. Any exceptions to the
Administrative Law Judge’s decision
must be filed with the Authority with-
in 25 days after the date of service of
the Judge’s decision. Exceptions shall
satisfy the filing and service require-
ments of part 2429 of this subchapter.
Exceptions shall consist of the follow-
ing:

(1) The specific findings, conclusions,
determinations, rulings, or rec-
ommendations being challenged; the
grounds relied upon; and the relief
sought.

(2) Supporting arguments, which
shall set forth, in order: all relevant
facts with specific citations to the
record; the issues to be addressed; and
a separate argument for each issue,
which shall include a discussion of ap-
plicable law. Attachments to briefs
shall be separately paginated and in-
dexed as necessary.

(3) Exceptions containing 25 or more
pages shall include a table of contents
and a table of legal authorities cited.

(b) Oppositions and cross-exceptions.
Unless otherwise directed or approved
by the Authority, oppositions to excep-
tions, cross-exceptions, and oppositions
to cross-exceptions may be filed with
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the Authority within 20 days after the
date of service of the exceptions or
cross-exceptions, respectively. Opposi-
tions shall state the specific exceptions
being opposed. Oppositions and cross-
exceptions shall be subject to the same
requirements as exceptions set out in
paragraph (a) of this section.

(c) Reply briefs. Reply briefs shall not
be filed absent prior permission of the
Authority.

(d) Waiver. Any exception not specifi-
cally argued shall be deemed to have
been waived.

§ 2423.41 Action by the Authority; com-
pliance with Authority decisions
and orders.

(a) Authority decision; no exceptions
filed. In the absence of the filing of ex-
ceptions within the time limits estab-
lished in § 2423.40, the findings, conclu-
sions, and recommendations in the de-
cision of the Administrative Law Judge
shall, without precedential signifi-
cance, become the findings, conclu-
sions, decision and order of the Author-
ity, and all objections and exceptions
to the rulings and decision of the Ad-
ministrative Law Judge shall be
deemed waived for all purposes. Failure
to comply with any filing requirement
established in § 2423.40 may result in
the information furnished being dis-
regarded.

(b) Authority decision; exceptions filed.
Whenever exceptions are filed in ac-
cordance with § 2423.40, the Authority
shall issue a decision affirming or re-
versing, in whole or in part, the deci-
sion of the Administrative Law Judge
or disposing of the matter as is other-
wise deemed appropriate.

(c) Authority’s order. Upon finding a
violation, the Authority shall, in ac-
cordance with 5 U.S.C. 7118(a)(7), issue
an order directing the violator, as ap-
propriate, to cease and desist from any
unfair labor practice, or to take any
other action to effectuate the purposes
of the Federal Service Labor-Manage-
ment Relations Statute.

(d) Dismissal. Upon finding no viola-
tion, the Authority shall dismiss the
complaint.

(e) Report of compliance. After the Au-
thority issues an order, the Respondent
shall, within the time specified in the
order, provide to the appropriate Re-

gional Director a report regarding
what compliance actions have been
taken. Upon determining that the Re-
spondent has not complied with the
Authority’s order, the Regional Direc-
tor shall refer the case to the Author-
ity for enforcement or take other ap-
propriate action.

§ 2423.42 Backpay proceedings.
After the entry of an Authority order

directing payment of backpay, or the
entry of a court decree enforcing such
order, if it appears to the Regional Di-
rector that a controversy exists be-
tween the Authority and a Respondent
regarding backpay that cannot be re-
solved without a formal proceeding,
the Regional Director may issue and
serve on all parties a notice of hearing
before an Administrative Law Judge to
determine the backpay amount. The
notice of hearing shall set forth the
specific backpay issues to be resolved.
The Respondent shall, within 20 days
after the service of a notice of hearing,
file an answer in accordance with
§ 2423.20. After the issuance of a notice
of hearing, the procedures provided in
subparts B, C, and D of this part shall
be followed as applicable.

§§ 2423.43–2423.49 [Reserved]

PART 2424—EXPEDITED REVIEW OF
NEGOTIABILITY ISSUES

Subpart A—Instituting an Appeal

Sec.
2424.1 Conditions governing review.
2424.2 Who may file a petition.
2424.3 Time limits for filing.
2424.4 Content of petition; service.
2424.5 Selection of the unfair labor practice

procedure or the negotiability procedure.
2424.6 Position of the agency; time limits

for filing; service.
2424.7 Response of the exclusive representa-

tive; time limits for filing; service.
2424.8 Additional submissions to the Au-

thority.
2424.9 Hearing.
2424.10 Authority decision and order; com-

pliance.

Subpart B—Criteria for Determining Com-
pelling Need for Agency Rules and
Regulations

2424.11 Illustrative criteria.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.
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SOURCE: 45 FR 3511, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—Instituting an Appeal
§ 2424.1 Conditions governing review.

The Authority will consider a nego-
tiability issue under the conditions
prescribed by 5 U.S.C. 7117 (b) and (c),
namely: If an agency involved in col-
lective bargaining with an exclusive
representative alleges that the duty to
bargain in good faith does not extend
to any matter proposed to be bargained
because, as proposed, the matter is in-
consistent with law, rule or regulation,
the exclusive representative may ap-
peal the allegation to the Authority
when—

(a) It disagrees with the agency’s al-
legation that the matter as proposed to
be bargained is inconsistent with any
Federal law or any Government-wide
rule or regulation; or

(b) It alleges, with regard to any
agency rule or regulation asserted by
the agency as a bar to negotiations on
the matter, as proposed, that:

(1) The rule or regulation violates ap-
plicable law, or rule or regulation of
appropriate authority outside the
agency;

(2) The rule or regulation was not
issued by the agency or by any primary
national subdivision of the agency, or
otherwise is not applicable to bar nego-
tiations with the exclusive representa-
tive, under 5 U.S.C. 7117(a)(3); or

(3) No compelling need exists for the
rule or regulation to bar negotiations
on the matter, as proposed, because the
rule or regulation does not meet the
criteria established in subpart B of this
part.

§ 2424.2 Who may file a petition.
A petition for review of a negotiabil-

ity issue may be filed by an exclusive
representative which is a party to the
negotiations.

§ 2424.3 Time limits for filing.
The time limit for filing a petition

for review is fifteen (15) days after the
date the agency’s allegation that the
duty to bargain in good faith does not
extend to the matter proposed to be
bargained is served on the exclusive
representative. The exclusive rep-

resentative shall request such allega-
tion in writing and the agency shall
make the allegation in writing and
serve a copy on the exclusive rep-
resentative: Provided, however, That re-
view of a negotiability issue may be re-
quested by an exclusive representative
under this subpart without a prior
written allegation by the agency if the
agency has not served such allegation
upon the exclusive representative with-
in ten (10) days after the date of the re-
ceipt by any agency bargaining rep-
resentative at the negotiations of a
written request for such allegation.

§ 2424.4 Content of petition; service.
(a) A petition for review shall be

dated and shall contain the following:
(1) A statement setting forth the ex-

press language of the proposal sought
to be negotiated as submitted to the
agency;

(2) An explicit statement of the
meaning attributed to the proposal by
the exclusive representative including:

(i) Explanation of terms of art, acro-
nyms, technical language, or any other
aspect of the language of the proposal
which is not in common usage; and

(ii) Where the proposal is concerned
with a particular work situation, or
other particular circumstances, a de-
scription of the situation or cir-
cumstances which will enable the Au-
thority to understand the context in
which the proposal is intended to
apply;

(3) A copy of all pertinent material,
including the agency’s allegation in
writing that the matter, as proposed, is
not within the duty to bargain in good
faith, and other relevant documentary
material; and

(4) Notification by the petitioning
labor organization whether the nego-
tiability issue is also involved in an un-
fair labor practice charge filed by such
labor organization under part 2423 of
this subchapter and pending before the
General Counsel.

(b) A copy of the petition including
all attachments thereto shall be served
on the agency head and on the prin-
cipal agency bargaining representative
at the negotiations.

(c)(1) Filing an incomplete petition
for review will result in the exclusive
representative being asked to provide
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the missing or incomplete information.
Noncompliance with a request to com-
plete the record may result in dismis-
sal of the petition.

(2) The processing priority accorded
to an incomplete petition, relative to
other pending negotiability appeals,
will be based upon the date when the
petition is completed—not the date it
was originally filed.

[45 FR 3511, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 46
FR 40674, Aug. 11, 1981; 51 FR 45753, Dec. 22,
1986]

§ 2424.5 Selection of the unfair labor
practice procedure or the nego-
tiability procedure.

Where a labor organization files an
unfair labor practice charge pursuant
to part 2423 of this subchapter which
involves a negotiability issue, and the
labor organization also files pursuant
to this part a petition for review of the
same negotiability issue, the Authority
and the General Counsel ordinarily will
not process the unfair labor practice
charge and the petition for review si-
multaneously. Under such cir-
cumstances, the labor organization
must select under which procedure to
proceed. Upon selection of one proce-
dure, further action under the other
procedure will ordinarily be suspended.
Such selection must be made regard-
less of whether the unfair labor prac-
tice charge or the petition for review of
a negotiability issue is filed first. Noti-
fication of this selection must be made
in writing at the time that both proce-
dures have been invoked, and must be
served on the Authority, the appro-
priate Regional Director and all parties
to both the unfair labor practice case
and the negotiability case. Cases which
solely involve an agency’s allegation
that the duty to bargain in good faith
does not extend to the matter proposed
to be bargained and which do not in-
volve actual or contemplated changes
in conditions of employment may only
be filed under this part.

§ 2424.6 Position of the agency; time
limits for filing; service.

(a) Within thirty (30) days after the
date of the receipt by the head of an
agency of a copy of a petition for re-
view of a negotiability issue the agency
shall file a statement—

(1) Withdrawing the allegation that
the duty to bargain in good faith does
not extend to the matter proposed to
be negotiated; or

(2) Setting forth in full its position
on any matters relevant to the petition
which it wishes the Authority to con-
sider in reaching its decision, including
a full and detailed statement of its rea-
sons supporting the allegation. The
statement shall cite the section of any
law, rule or regulation relied upon as a
basis for the allegation and shall con-
tain a copy of any internal agency rule
or regulation so relied upon. The state-
ment shall include:

(i) Explanation of the meaning the
agency attributes to the proposal as a
whole, including any terms of art,
acronyms, technical language or any
other aspect of the language of the pro-
posal which is not in common usage;
and

(ii) Description of a particular work
situation, or other particular cir-
cumstance the agency views the pro-
posal to concern, which will enable the
Authority to understand the context in
which the proposal is considered to
apply by the agency.

(b) A copy of the agency’s statement
of position, including all attachments
thereto shall be served on the exclusive
representative.

[45 FR 3511, Jan. 17, 1980; 45 FR 8933, Feb. 11,
1980; 51 FR 45753, Dec. 22, 1986]

§ 2424.7 Response of the exclusive rep-
resentative; time limits for filing;
service.

(a) Within fifteen (15) days after the
date of the receipt by an exclusive rep-
resentative of a copy of an agency’s
statement of position the exclusive
representative shall file a full and de-
tailed response stating its position and
reasons for:

(1) Disagreeing with the agency’s al-
legation that the matter, as proposed
to be negotiated, is inconsistent with
any Federal law or Government-wide
rule or regulation; or

(2) Alleging that the agency’s rules
or regulations violate applicable law,
or rule or regulation or appropriate au-
thority outside the agency; that the
rules or regulations were not issued by
the agency or by any primary national
subdivision of the agency, or otherwise
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are not applicable to bar negotiations
under 5 U.S.C. 7117(a)(3); or that no
compelling need exists for the rules or
regulations to bar negotiations.

(b) The response shall cite the par-
ticular section of any law, rule or regu-
lation alleged to be violated by the
agency’s rules or regulations; or shall
explain the grounds for contending the
agency rules or regulations are not ap-
plicable to bar negotiations under 5
U.S.C. 7117(a)(3), or fail to meet the cri-
teria established in subpart B of this
part or were not issued at the agency
headquarters level or at the level of a
primary national subdivision.

(c) A copy of the response of the ex-
clusive representative including all at-
tachments thereto shall be served on
the agency head and on the agency’s
representative of record in the proceed-
ing before the Authority.

[45 FR 3511, Jan. 17, 1980; 45 FR 8933, Feb. 11,
1980]

§ 2424.8 Additional submissions to the
Authority.

The Authority will not consider any
submission filed by any party, whether
supplemental or responsive in nature,
other than those authorized under
§§ 2424.2 through 2424.7 unless such sub-
mission is requested by the Authority;
or unless, upon written request by any
party, a copy of which is served on all
other parties, the Authority in its dis-
cretion grants permission to file such
submission.

§ 2424.9 Hearing.

A hearing may be held, in the discre-
tion of the Authority, before a deter-
mination is made under 5 U.S.C. 7117(b)
or (c). If a hearing is held, it shall be
expedited to the extent practicable and
shall not include the General Counsel
as a party.

§ 2424.10 Authority decision and order;
compliance.

(a) Subject to the requirements of
this subpart the Authority shall expe-
dite proceedings under this part to the
extent practicable and shall issue to
the exclusive representative and to the
agency a written decision on the alle-
gation and specific reasons therefor at
the earliest practicable date.

(b) If the Authority finds that the
duty to bargain extends to the matter
proposed to be bargained, the decision
of the Authority shall include an order
that the agency shall upon request (or
as otherwise agreed to by the parties)
bargain concerning such matter. If the
Authority finds that the duty to bar-
gain does not extend to the matter pro-
posed to be negotiated, the Authority
shall so state and issue an order dis-
missing the petition for review of the
negotiability issue. If the Authority
finds that the duty to bargain extends
to the matter proposed to be bargained
only at the election of the agency, the
Authority shall so state and issue an
order dismissing the petition for review
of the negotiability issue.

(c) When an order is issued as pro-
vided in paragraph (b) of this section,
the agency or exclusive representative
shall report to the appropriate Re-
gional Director within a specified pe-
riod failure to comply with an order
that the agency shall upon request (or
as otherwise agreed to by the parties)
bargain concerning the disputed mat-
ter. If the Authority finds such a fail-
ure to comply with its order, the Au-
thority shall take whatever action it
deems necessary, including enforce-
ment under 5 U.S.C. 7123(b).

[45 FR 48576, July 21, 1980; 45 FR 49905, July
28, 1980; 46 FR 12191, Feb. 13, 1981]

Subpart B—Criteria for Determin-
ing Compelling Need for
Agency Rules and Regula-
tions

§ 2424.11 Illustrative criteria.

A compelling need exists for an agen-
cy rule or regulation concerning any
condition of employment when the
agency demonstrates that the rule or
regulation meets one or more of the
following illustrative criteria:

(a) The rule or regulation is essen-
tial, as distinguished from helpful or
desirable, to the accomplishment of
the mission or the execution of func-
tions of the agency or primary national
subdivision in a manner which is con-
sistent with the requirements of an ef-
fective and efficient government.
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(b) The rule or regulation is nec-
essary to insure the maintenance of
basic merit principles.

(c) The rule or regulation imple-
ments a mandate to the agency or pri-
mary national subdivision under law or
other outside authority, which imple-
mentation is essentially nondiscretion-
ary in nature.

PART 2425—REVIEW OF
ARBITRATION AWARDS

Sec.
2425.1 Who may file an exception; time lim-

its for filing; opposition; service.
2425.2 Content of exception.
2425.3 Grounds for review.
2425.4 Authority decision.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

§ 2425.1 Who may file an exception;
time limits for filing; opposition;
service.

(a) Either party to arbitration under
the provisions of chapter 71 of title 5 of
the United States Code may file an ex-
ception to an arbitrator’s award ren-
dered pursuant to the arbitration.

(b) The time limit for filing an excep-
tion to an arbitration award is thirty
(30) days beginning on the date the
award is served on the filing party.

(c) An opposition to the exception
may be filed by a party within thirty
(30) days after the date of service of the
exception.

(d) A copy of the exception and any
opposition shall be served on the other
party.

[45 FR 3513, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 46
FR 40675, Aug. 11, 1981; 49 FR 22623, May 31,
1984]

§ 2425.2 Content of exception.
An exception must be a dated, self-

contained document which sets forth in
full:

(a) A statement of the grounds on
which review is requested;

(b) Evidence or rulings bearing on the
issues before the Authority;

(c) Arguments in support of the stat-
ed grounds, together with specific ref-
erence to the pertinent documents and
citations of authorities; and

(d) A legible copy of the award of the
arbitrator and legible copies of other
pertinent documents.

(e) The name and address of the arbi-
trator.

[45 FR 3513, Jan. 17, 1986, as amended at 51
FR 45755, Dec. 22, 1986]

§ 2425.3 Grounds for review.
(a) The Authority will review an ar-

bitrator’s award to which an exception
has been filed to determine if the
award is deficient—

(1) Because it is contrary to any law,
rule or regulation; or

(2) On other grounds similar to those
applied by Federal courts in private
sector labor-management relations.

(b) The Authority will not consider
an exception with respect to an award
relating to:

(1) An action based on unacceptable
performance covered under 5 U.S.C.
4303;

(2) A removal, suspension for more
than fourteen (14) days, reduction in
grade, reduction in pay, or furlough of
thirty (30) days or less covered under 5
U.S.C. 7512; or

(3) Matters similar to those covered
under 5 U.S.C. 4303 and 5 U.S.C. 7512
which arise under other personnel sys-
tems.

[45 FR 3513, Jan. 17, 1980]

§ 2425.4 Authority decision.
The Authority shall issue its decision

and order taking such action and mak-
ing such recommendations concerning
the award as it considers necessary,
consistent with applicable laws, rules,
or regulations.

[45 FR 3513, Jan. 17, 1980]

PART 2426—NATIONAL CONSULTA-
TION RIGHTS AND CONSULTA-
TION RIGHTS ON GOVERNMENT-
WIDE RULES OR REGULATIONS

Subpart A—National Consultation Rights

Sec.
2426.1 Requesting; granting; criteria.
2426.2 Requests; petition and procedures for

determination of eligibility for national
consultation rights.

2426.3 Obligation to consult.

Subpart B—Consultation Rights on
Government-wide Rules or Regulations

2426.11 Requesting; granting; criteria.
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2426.12 Requests; petition and procedures
for determination of eligibility for con-
sultation rights on Government-wide
rules or regulations.

2426.13 Obligation to consult.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3513, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—National Consultation
Rights

§ 2426.1 Requesting; granting; criteria.
(a) An agency shall accord national

consultation rights to a labor organiza-
tion that:

(1) Requests national consultation
rights at the agency level; and

(2) Holds exclusive recognition for ei-
ther:

(i) Ten percent (10%) or more of the
total number of civilian personnel em-
ployed by the agency and the non-ap-
propriated fund Federal instrumental-
ities under its jurisdiction, excluding
foreign nationals; or

(ii) 3,500 or more employees of the
agency.

(b) An agency’s primary national
subdivision which has authority to for-
mulate conditions of employment shall
accord national consultation rights to
a labor organization that:

(1) Requests national consultation
rights at the primary national subdivi-
sion level; and

(2) Holds exclusive recognition for ei-
ther:

(i) Ten percent (10%) or more of the
total number of civilian personnel em-
ployed by the primary national sub-
division and the non-appropriated fund
Federal instrumentalities under its ju-
risdiction, excluding foreign nationals;
or

(ii) 3,500 or more employees of the
primary national subdivision.

(c) In determining whether a labor
organization meets the requirements
as prescribed in paragraphs (a)(2) and
(b)(2) of this section, the following will
not be counted:

(1) At the agency level, employees
represented by the labor organization
under national exclusive recognition
granted at the agency level.

(2) At the primary national subdivi-
sion level, employees represented by
the labor organization under national

exclusive recognition granted at the
agency level or at that primary na-
tional subdivision level.

(d) An agency or a primary national
subdivision of an agency shall not
grant national consultation rights to
any labor organization that does not
meet the criteria prescribed in para-
graphs (a), (b) and (c) of this section.

§ 2426.2 Requests; petition and proce-
dures for determination of eligi-
bility for national consultation
rights.

(a) Requests by labor organizations
for national consultation rights shall
be submitted in writing to the head-
quarters of the agency or the agency’s
primary national subdivision, as appro-
priate, which headquarters shall have
fifteen (15) days from the date of serv-
ice of such request to respond thereto
in writing.

(b) Issues relating to a labor organi-
zation’s eligibility for, or continuation
of, national consultation rights shall
be referred to the Authority for deter-
mination as follows:

(1) A petition for determination of
the eligibility of a labor organization
for national consultation rights under
criteria set forth in § 2426.1 may be filed
by a labor organization.

(2) A petition for determination of
eligibility for national consultation
rights shall be submitted on a form
prescribed by the Authority and shall
set forth the following information:

(i) Name and affiliation, if any, of the
petitioner and its address and tele-
phone number;

(ii) A statement that the petitioner
has submitted to the agency or the pri-
mary national subdivision and to the
Assistant Secretary a roster of its offi-
cers and representatives, a copy of its
constitution and bylaws, and a state-
ment of its objectives;

(iii) A declaration by the person sign-
ing the petition, under the penalties of
the Criminal Code (18 U.S.C. 1001), that
its contents are true and correct to the
best of such person’s knowledge and be-
lief;

(iv) The signature of the petitioner’s
representative, including such person’s
title and telephone number;
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(v) The name, address, and telephone
number of the agency or primary na-
tional subdivision in which the peti-
tioner seeks to obtain or retain na-
tional consultation rights, and the per-
sons to contact and their titles, if
known;

(vi) A showing that petitioner holds
adequate exclusive recognition as re-
quired by § 2426.1; and

(vii) A statement as appropriate: (A)
That such showing has been made to
and rejected by the agency or primary
national subdivision, together with a
statement of the reasons for rejection,
if any, offered by that agency or pri-
mary national subdivision;

(B) That the agency or primary na-
tional subdivision has served notice of
its intent to terminate existing na-
tional consultation rights, together
with a statement of the reasons for ter-
mination; or

(C) That the agency or primary na-
tional subdivision has failed to respond
in writing to a request for national
consultation rights made under
§ 2426.2(a) within fifteen (15) days after
the date the request is served on the
agency or primary national subdivi-
sion.

(3) The following regulations govern
petitions filed under this section:

(i) A petition for determination of
eligibility for national consultation
rights shall be filed with the Regional
Director for the region wherein the
headquarters of the agency or the
agency’s primary national subdivision
is located.

(ii) An original and four (4) copies of
a petition shall be filed, together with
a statement of any other relevant facts
and of all correspondence.

(iii) Copies of the petition together
with the attachments referred to in
paragraph (b)(3)(ii) of this section shall
be served by the petitioner on all
known interested parties, and a writ-
ten statement of such service shall be
filed with the Regional Director.

(iv) A petition shall be filed within
thirty (30) days after the service of
written notice by the agency or pri-
mary national subdivision of its refusal
to accord national consultation rights
pursuant to a request under § 2426.2(a)
or its intention to terminate existing
national consultation rights. If an

agency or a primary national subdivi-
sion fails to respond in writing to a re-
quest for national consultation rights
made under § 2426.2(a) within fifteen
(15) days after the date the request is
served on the agency or primary na-
tional subdivision, a petition shall be
filed within thirty (30) days after the
expiration of such fifteen (15) day pe-
riod.

(v) If an agency or primary national
subdivision wishes to terminate na-
tional consultation rights, notice of its
intention to do so shall include a state-
ment of its reasons and shall be served
not less than thirty (30) days prior to
the intended termination date. A labor
organization, after receiving such no-
tice, may file a petition within the
time period prescribed herein, and
thereby cause to be stayed further ac-
tion by the agency or primary national
subdivision pending disposition of the
petition. If no petition has been filed
within the provided time period, an
agency or primary national subdivision
may terminate national consultation
rights.

(vi) Within fifteen (15) days after the
receipt of a copy of the petition, the
agency or primary national subdivision
shall file a response thereto with the
Regional Director raising any matter
which is relevant to the petition.

(vii) The Regional Director shall
make such investigations as the Re-
gional Director deems necessary and
thereafter shall issue and serve on the
parties a Decision and Order with re-
spect to the eligibility for national
consultation rights which shall be
final: Provided, however, That an appli-
cation for review of the Regional Di-
rector’s Decision and Order may be
filed with the Authority in accordance
with the procedure set forth in § 2422.17
of this subchapter. A determination by
the Regional Director to issue a notice
of hearing shall not be subject to the
filing of an application for review. The
Regional Director, if appropriate, may
cause a notice of hearing to be issued
to all interested parties where substan-
tial factual issues exist warranting a
hearing. Hearings shall be conducted
by a Hearing Officer in accordance with
§§ 2422.9 through 2422.15 of this sub-
chapter and after the close of the hear-
ing a Decision and Order shall be issued
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by the Regional Director in accordnce
with § 2422.16 of this subchapter.

[45 FR 3513, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 40193, Sept. 6, 1983]

§ 2426.3 Obligation to consult.
(a) When a labor organization has

been accorded national consultation
rights, the agency or the primary na-
tional subdivision which has granted
those rights shall, through appropriate
officials, furnish designated represent-
atives of the labor organization:

(1) Reasonable notice of any proposed
substantive change in conditions of
employment; and

(2) Reasonable time to present its
views and recommendations regarding
the change.

(b) If a labor organization presents
any views or recommendations regard-
ing any proposed substantive change in
conditions of employment to an agency
or a primary national subdivision, that
agency or primary national subdivision
shall:

(1) Consider the views or rec-
ommendations before taking final ac-
tion on any matter with respect to
which the views or recommendations
are presented; and

(2) Provide the labor organization a
written statement of the reasons for
taking the final action.

(c) Nothing in this subpart shall be
construed to limit the right of any
agency or exclusive representative to
engage in collective bargaining.

Subpart B—Consultation Rights on
Government-wide Rules or
Regulations

§ 2426.11 Requesting; granting; cri-
teria.

(a) An agency shall accord consulta-
tion rights on Government-wide rules
or regulations to a labor organization
that:

(1) Requests consultation rights on
Government-wide rules or regulations
from an agency; and

(2) Holds exclusive recognition for
3,500 or more employees.

(b) An agency shall not grant con-
sultation rights on Government-wide
rules or regulations to any labor orga-
nization that does not meet the cri-

teria prescribed in paragraph (a) of this
section.

§ 2426.12 Requests; petition and proce-
dures for determination of eligi-
bility for consultation rights on
Government-wide rules or regula-
tions.

(a) Requests by labor organizations
for consultation rights on Government-
wide rules or regulations shall be sub-
mitted in writing to the headquarters
of the agency, which headquarters
shall have fifteen (15) days from the
date of service of such request to re-
spond thereto in writing.

(b) Issues relating to a labor organi-
zation’s eligibility for, or continuation
of, consultation rights on Government-
wide rules or regulations shall be re-
ferred to the Authority for determina-
tion as follows:

(1) A petition for determination of
the eligibility of a labor organization
for consultation rights under criteria
set forth in § 2426.11 may be filed by a
labor organization.

(2) A petition for determination of
eligibility for consultation rights shall
be submitted on a form prescribed by
the Authority and shall set forth the
following information:

(i) Name and affiliation, if any, of the
petitioner and its address and tele-
phone number;

(ii) A statement that the petitioner
has submitted to the agency and to the
Assistant Secretary a roster of its offi-
cers and representatives, a copy of its
constitution and bylaws, and a state-
ment of its objectives;

(iii) A declaration by the person sign-
ing the petition, under the penalties of
the Criminal Code (18 U.S.C. 1001), that
its contents are true and correct to the
best of such person’s knowledge and be-
lief;

(iv) The signature of the petitioner’s
representative, including such person’s
title and telephone number;

(v) The name, address, and telephone
number of the agency in which the pe-
titioner seeks to obtain or retain con-
sultation rights on Government-wide
rules or regulations, and the persons to
contact and their titles, if known;

(vi) A showing that petitioner meets
the criteria as required by § 2426.11; and

(vii) A statement, as appropriate:
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(A) That such showing has been made
to and rejected by the agency, together
with a statement of the reasons for re-
jection, if any, offered by that agency;

(B) That the agency has served notice
of its intent to terminate existing con-
sultation rights on Government-wide
rules or regulations, together with a
statement of the reasons for termi-
nation; or

(C) That the agency has failed to re-
spond in writing to a request for con-
sultation rights on Government-wide
rules or regulations made under
§ 2426.12(a) within fifteen (15) days after
the date the request is served on the
agency.

(3) The following regulations govern
petitions filed under this section:

(i) A petition for determination of
eligibility for consultation rights on
Government-wide rules or regulations
shall be filed with the Regional Direc-
tor for the region wherein the head-
quarters of the agency is located.

(ii) An original and four (4) copies of
a petition shall be filed, together with
a statement of any other relevant facts
and of all correspondence.

(iii) Copies of the petition together
with the attachments referred to in
paragraph (b)(3)(ii) of this section shall
be served by the petitioner on the
agency, and a written statement of
such service shall be filed with the Re-
gional Director.

(iv) A petition shall be filed within
thirty (30) days after the service of
written notice by the agency of its re-
fusal to accord consultation rights on
Government-wide rules or regulations
pursuant to a request under § 2426.12(a)
or its intention to terminate such ex-
isting consultation rights. If an agency
fails to respond in writing to a request
for consultation rights on Government-
wide rules or regulations made under
§ 2426.12(a) within fifteen (15) days after
the date the request is served on the
agency, a petition shall be filed within
thirty (30) days after the expiration of
such fifteen (15) day period.

(v) If an agency wishes to terminate
consultation rights on Government-
wide rules or regulations, notice of its
intention to do so shall be served not
less than thirty (30) days prior to the
intended termination date. A labor or-
ganization, after receiving such notice,

may file a petition within the time pe-
riod prescribed herein, and thereby
cause to be stayed further action by
the agency pending disposition of the
petition. If no petition has been filed
within the provided time period, an
agency may terminate such consulta-
tion rights.

(vi) Within fifteen (15) days after the
receipt of a copy of the petition, the
agency shall file a response thereto
with the Regional Director raising any
matter which is relevant to the peti-
tion.

(vii) The Regional Director shall
make such investigation as the Re-
gional Director deems necessary and
thereafter shall issue and serve on the
parties a Decision and Order with re-
spect to the eligibility for consultation
rights which shall be final: Provided,
however, That an application for review
of the Regional Director’s Decision and
Order may be filed with the Authority
in accordance with the procedure set
forth in § 2422.17 of this subchapter. A
determination by the Regional Direc-
tor to issue a notice of hearing shall
not be subject to the filing of an appli-
cation for review. The Regional Direc-
tor, if appropriate, may cause a notice
of hearing to be issued where substan-
tial factual issues exist warranting a
hearing. Hearings shall be conducted
by a Hearing Officer in accordance with
§§ 2422.9 through 2422.15 of this chapter
and after the close of the hearing a De-
cision and Order shall be issued by the
Regional Director in accordance with
§ 2422.16 of this subchapter.

[45 FR 3513, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 40193, Sept. 6, 1983]

§ 2426.13 Obligation to consult.
(a) When a labor organization has

been accorded consultation rights on
Government-wide rules or regulations,
the agency which has granted those
rights shall, through appropriate offi-
cials, furnish designated representa-
tives of the labor organization:

(1) Reasonable notice of any proposed
Government-wide rule or regulation
issued by the agency affecting any sub-
stantive change in any condition of
employment; and

(2) Reasonable time to present its
views and recommendations regarding
the change.
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(b) If a labor organization presents
any views or recommendations regard-
ing any proposed substantive change in
any condition of employment to an
agency, that agency shall:

(1) Consider the views or rec-
ommendations before taking final ac-
tion on any matter with respect to
which the views or recommendations
are presented; and

(2) Provide the labor organization a
written statement of the reasons for
taking the final action.

PART 2427—GENERAL STATEMENTS
OF POLICY OR GUIDANCE

Sec.
2427.1 Scope.
2427.2 Requests for general statements of

policy or guidance.
2427.3 Content of request.
2427.4 Submissions from interested parties.
2427.5 Standards governing issuance of gen-

eral statements of policy or guidance.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2427.1 Scope.

This part sets forth procedures under
which requests may be submitted to
the Authority seeking the issuance of
general statements of policy or guid-
ance under 5 U.S.C. 7105(a)(1).

§ 2427.2 Requests for general state-
ments of policy or guidance.

(a) The head of an agency (or des-
ignee), the national president of a labor
organization (or designee), or the presi-
dent of a labor organization not affili-
ated with a national organization (or
designee) may separately or jointly ask
the Authority for a general statement
of policy or guidance. The head of any
lawful association not qualified as a
labor organization may also ask the
Authority for such a statement pro-
vided the request is not in conflict with
the provisions of chapter 71 of title 5 of
the United States Code or other law.

(b) The Authority ordinarily will not
consider a request related to any mat-
ter pending before the Authority, Gen-
eral Counsel, Panel or Assistant Sec-
retary.

§ 2427.3 Content of request.

(a) A request for a general statement
of policy or guidance shall be in writ-
ing and must contain:

(1) A concise statement of the ques-
tion with respect to which a general
statement of policy or guidance is re-
quested together with background in-
formation necessary to an understand-
ing of the question;

(2) A statement of the standards
under § 2427.5 upon which the request is
based;

(3) A full and detailed statement of
the position or positions of the request-
ing party or parties;

(4) Identification of any cases or
other proceedings known to bear on the
question which are pending under chap-
ter 71 of title 5 of the United States
Code; and

(5) Identification of other known in-
terested parties.

(b) A copy of each document also
shall be served on all known interested
parties, including the General Counsel,
the Panel, the Federal Mediation and
Conciliation Service, and the Assistant
Secretary, where appropriate.

§ 2427.4 Submissions from interested
parties.

Prior to issuance of a general state-
ment of policy or guidance the Author-
ity, as it deems appropriate, will afford
an opportunity to interested parties to
express their views orally or in writing.

§ 2427.5 Standards governing issuance
of general statements of policy or
guidance.

In deciding whether to issue a gen-
eral statement of policy or guidance,
the Authority shall consider:

(a) Whether the question presented
can more appropriately be resolved by
other means;

(b) Where other means are available,
whether an Authority statement would
prevent the proliferation of cases in-
volving the same or similar question;

(c) Whether the resolution of the
question presented would have general
applicability under the Federal Service
Labor-Management Relations Statute;

(d) Whether the question currently
confronts parties in the context of a
labor-management relationship;
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(e) Whether the question is presented
jointly by the parties involved; and

(f) Whether the issuance by the Au-
thority of a general statement of pol-
icy or guidance on the question would
promote constructive and cooperative
labor-management relationships in the
Federal service and would otherwise
promote the purposes of the Federal
Service Labor-Management Relations
Statute.

PART 2428—ENFORCEMENT OF AS-
SISTANT SECRETARY STANDARDS
OF CONDUCT DECISIONS AND
ORDERS

Sec.
2428.1 Scope.
2428.2 Petitions for enforcement.
2428.3 Authority decision.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2428.1 Scope.

This part sets forth procedures under
which the Authority, pursuant to 5
U.S.C. 7105(a)(2)(I), will enforce deci-
sions and orders of the Assistant Sec-
retary in standards of conduct matters
arising under 5 U.S.C. 7120.

§ 2428.2 Petitions for enforcement.

(a) The Assistant Secretary may pe-
tition the Authority to enforce any As-
sistant Secretary decision and order in
a standards of conduct case arising
under 5 U.S.C. 7120. The Assistant Sec-
retary shall transfer to the Authority
the record in the case, including a copy
of the transcript if any, exhibits,
briefs, and other documents filed with
the Assistant Secretary. A copy of the
petition for enforcement shall be
served on the labor organization
against which such order applies.

(b) An opposition to Authority en-
forcement of any such Assistant Sec-
retary decision and order may be filed
by the labor organization against
which such order applies twenty (20)
days from the date of service of the pe-
tition, unless the Authority, upon good
cause shown by the Assistant Sec-
retary, sets a shorter time for filing
such opposition. A copy of the opposi-

tion to enforcement shall be served on
the Assistant Secretary.

§ 2428.3 Authority decision.
(a) A decision and order of the Assist-

ant Secretary shall be enforced unless
it is arbitrary and capricious or based
upon manifest disregard of the law.

(b) The Authority shall issue its deci-
sion on the case enforcing, enforcing as
modified, refusing to enforce, or re-
manding the decision and order of the
Assistant Secretary.

PART 2429—MISCELLANEOUS AND
GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

Subpart A—Miscellaneous

Sec.
2429.1 [Reserved]
2429.2 Transfer and consolidation of cases.
2429.3 Transfer of record.
2429.4 Referral of policy questions to the

Authority.
2429.5 Matters not previously presented; of-

ficial notice.
2429.6 Oral argument.
2429.7 Subpoenas.
2429.8 [Reserved]
2429.9 Amicus curiae.
2429.10 Advisory opinions.
2429.11 Interlocutory appeals.
2429.12 Service of process and papers by the

Authority.
2429.13 Official time for witnesses.
2429.14 Witness fees.
2429.15 Authority requests for advisory

opinions.
2429.16 General remedial authority.
2429.17 Reconsideration.
2429.18 Service of petitions for review of

final authority orders.

Subpart B—General Requirements

2429.21 Computation of time for filing pa-
pers.

2429.22 Additional time after service by
mail.

2429.23 Extension; waiver.
2429.24 Place and method of filing; acknowl-

edgement.
2429.25 Number of copies and paper size.
2429.26 Other documents.
2429.27 Service; statement of service.
2429.28 Petitions for amendment of regula-

tions.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7134; § 2429.18 also
issued under 28 U.S.C. 2112(a).

SOURCE: 45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.
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Subpart A—Miscellaneous

§ 2429.1 [Reserved]

§ 2429.2 Transfer and consolidation of
cases.

In any matter arising pursuant to
parts 2422 and 2423 of this subchapter,
whenever it appears necessary in order
to effectuate the purposes of the Fed-
eral Service Labor-Management Rela-
tions Statute or to avoid unnecessary
costs or delay, Regional Directors may
consolidate cases within their own re-
gion or may transfer such cases to any
other region, for the purpose of inves-
tigation or consolidation with any pro-
ceedings which may have been insti-
tuted in, or transferred to, such region.

§ 2429.3 Transfer of record.

In any case under part 2425 of this
subchapter, upon request by the Au-
thority, the parties jointly shall trans-
fer the record in the case, including a
copy of the transcript, if any, exhibits,
briefs and other documents filed with
the arbitrator, to the Authority.

§ 2429.4 Referral of policy questions to
the Authority.

Notwithstanding the procedures set
forth in this subchapter, the General
Counsel, the Assistant Secretary, or
the Panel may refer for review and de-
cision or general ruling by the Author-
ity any case involving a major policy
issue that arises in a proceeding before
any of them. Any such referral shall be
in writing and a copy of such referral
shall be served on all parties to the
proceeding. Before decision or general
ruling, the Authority shall obtain the
views of the parties and other inter-
ested persons, orally or in writing, as it
deems necessary and appropriate.

§ 2429.5 Matters not previously pre-
sented; official notice.

The Authority will not consider evi-
dence offered by a party, or any issue,
which was not presented in the pro-
ceedings before the Regional Director,
Hearing Officer, Administrative Law
Judge, or arbitrator. The Authority
may, however, take official notice of
such matters as would be proper.

§ 2429.6 Oral argument.
The Authority or the General Coun-

sel, in their discretion, may request or
permit oral argument in any matter
arising under this subchapter under
such circumstances and conditions as
they deem appropriate.

§ 2429.7 Subpoenas.
(a) Any member of the Authority, the

General Counsel, any Administrative
Law Judge appointed by the Authority
under 5 U.S.C. 3105, and any Regional
Director, Hearing Officer, or other em-
ployee of the Authority designated by
the Authority may issue subpoenas re-
quiring the attendance and testimony
of witnesses and the production of doc-
umentary or other evidence. However,
no subpoena shall be issued under this
section which requires the disclosure of
intramanagement guidance, advice,
counsel, or training within an agency
or between an agency and the Office of
Personnel Management.

(b) Where the parties are in agree-
ment that the appearance of witnesses
or the production of documents is nec-
essary, and such witnesses agree to ap-
pear, no such subpoena need be sought.

(c) A request for a subpoena by any
person, as defined in 5 U.S.C. 7103(a)(1),
shall be in writing and filed with the
Regional Director, in proceedings aris-
ing under part 2422 of this subchapter,
or with the Authority, in proceedings
arising under parts 2424 and 2425 of this
subchapter, not less than 10 days prior
to the hearing, or with the appropriate
presiding official(s) during the hearing.
Requests for subpoenas made less than
10 days prior to the opening of the
hearing shall be granted on sufficient
explanation of why the request was not
timely filed.

(d) The Authority, General Counsel,
Regional Director, Hearing Officer, or
any other employee of the Authority
designated by the Authority, as appro-
priate, shall furnish the requester the
subpoenas sought, provided the request
is timely made. Requests for subpoenas
may be made ex parte. Completion of
the specific information in the sub-
poena and the service of the subpoena
are the responsibility of the party on
whose behalf the subpoena was issued.
A subpoena may be served by any per-
son who is at least 18 years old and who
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is not a party to the proceeding. The
person who served the subpoena must
certify that he or she did so:

(1) By delivering it to the witness in
person,

(2) By registered or certified mail, or
(3) By delivering the subpoena to a

responsible person (named in the docu-
ment certifying the delivery) at the
residence or place of business (as ap-
propriate) of the person for whom the
subpoena was intended. The subpoena
shall show on its face the name and ad-
dress of the party on whose behalf the
subpoena was issued.

(e)(1) Any person served with a sub-
poena who does not intend to comply,
shall, within 5 days after the date of
service of the subpoena upon such per-
son, petition in writing to revoke the
subpoena. A copy of any petition to re-
voke a subpoena shall be served on the
party on whose behalf the subpoena
was issued. Such petition to revoke, if
made prior to the hearing, and a writ-
ten statement of service, shall be filed
with the Regional Director in proceed-
ings arising under part 2422 of this sub-
chapter, and with the Authority, in
proceedings arising under parts 2424
and 2425 of this subchapter for ruling. A
petition to revoke a subpoena filed dur-
ing the hearing, and a written state-
ment of service, shall be filed with the
appropriate presiding official(s).

(2) The Authority, General Counsel,
Regional Director, Hearing Officer, or
any other employee of the Authority
designated by the Authority, as appro-
priate, shall revoke the subpoena if the
person or evidence, the production of
which is required, is not material and
relevant to the matters under inves-
tigation or in question in the proceed-
ings, or the subpoena does not describe
with sufficient particularity the evi-
dence the production of which is re-
quired, or if for any other reason suffi-
cient in law the subpoena is invalid.
The Authority, General Counsel, Re-
gional Director, Hearing Officer, or any
other employee of the Authority des-
ignated by the Authority, as appro-
priate, shall state the procedural or
other ground for the ruling on the peti-
tion to revoke. The petition to revoke,
any answer thereto, and any ruling
thereon shall not become part of the

official record except upon the request
of the party aggrieved by the ruling.

(f) Upon the failure of any person to
comply with a subpoena issued and
upon the request of the party on whose
behalf the subpoena was issued, the So-
licitor of the Authority shall institute
proceedings on behalf of such party in
the appropriate district court for the
enforcement thereof, unless to do so
would be inconsistent with law and the
Federal Service Labor-Management
Relations Statute.

[45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 62
FR 40922, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.8 [Reserved]

§ 2429.9 Amicus curiae.
Upon petition of an interested per-

son, a copy of which petition shall be
served on the parties, and as the Au-
thority deems appropriate, the Author-
ity may grant permission for the pres-
entation of written and/or oral argu-
ment at any stage of the proceedings
by an amicus curiae and the parties
shall be notified of such action by the
Authority.

§ 2429.10 Advisory opinions.
The Authority and the General Coun-

sel will not issue advisory opinions.

§ 2429.11 Interlocutory appeals.
Except as set forth in part 2423, the

Authority and the General Counsel or-
dinarily will not consider interlocutory
appeals.

[62 FR 40923, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.12 Service of process and pa-
pers by the Authority.

(a) Methods of service. Notices of hear-
ings, decisions and orders of Regional
Directors, decisions and recommended
orders of Administrative Law Judges,
decisions of the Authority, complaints,
amended complaints, withdrawals of
complaints, written rulings on mo-
tions, and all other papers required by
this subchapter to be issued by the Au-
thority, the General Counsel, Regional
Directors, Hearing Officers, Adminis-
trative Law Judges, and Regional Di-
rectors when not acting as a party
under part 2423 of this subchapter,
shall be served personally, by first-
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class mail, by facsimile transmission,
or by certified mail. Where facsimile
equipment is available, rulings on mo-
tions; information pertaining to pre-
hearing disclosure, conferences, orders,
or hearing dates, and locations; infor-
mation pertaining to subpoenas; and
other similar or time sensitive matters
may be served by facsimile trans-
mission.

(b) Upon whom served. All papers re-
quired to be served under paragraph (a)
of this section shall be served upon all
counsel of record or other designated
representative(s) of parties, and upon
parties not so represented. Service
upon such counsel or representative
shall constitute service upon the party,
but a copy also shall be transmitted to
the party.

(c) Proof of service. Proof of service
shall be verified by certificate of the
individual serving the papers describ-
ing the manner of such service. When
service is by mail, the date of service
shall be the day when the matter
served is deposited in the United States
mail. When service is by facsimile, the
date of service shall be the date the
facsimile transmission is transmitted
and, when necessary, verified by a
dated facsimile record of transmission.

[45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 40194, Sept. 6, 1983; 62 FR 40923, July 31,
1997]

§ 2429.13 Official time for witnesses.

If the participation of any employee
in any phase of any proceeding before
the Authority, including the investiga-
tion of unfair labor practice charges
and representation petitions and the
participation in hearings and represen-
tation elections, is deemed necessary
by the Authority, the General Counsel,
any Administrative Law Judge, Re-
gional Director, Hearing Officer, or
other agent of the Authority des-
ignated by the Authority, the em-
ployee shall be granted official time for
such participation, including necessary
travel time, as occurs during the em-
ployee’s regular work hours and when
the employee would otherwise be in a
work or paid leave status.

[62 FR 40923, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.14 Witness fees.

(a) Witnesses, whether appearing vol-
untarily or pursuant to a subpoena,
shall be paid the fee and mileage allow-
ances which are paid subpoenaed wit-
nesses in the courts of the United
States. However, any witness who is
employed by the Federal Government
shall not be entitled to receive witness
fees.

(b) Witness fees, as appropriate, as
well as transportation and per diem ex-
penses for a witness shall be paid by
the party that calls the witness to tes-
tify.

[62 FR 40923, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.15 Authority requests for advi-
sory opinions.

(a) Whenever the Authority, pursu-
ant to 5 U.S.C. 7105(i) requests an advi-
sory opinion from the Director of the
Office of Personnel Management con-
cerning the proper interpretation of
rules, regulations, or policy directives
issued by that Office in connection
with any matter before the Authority,
a copy of such request, and any re-
sponse thereto, shall be served upon
the parties in the matter.

(b) The parties shall have fifteen (15)
days from the date of service of a copy
of the response of the Office of Person-
nel Management to file with the Au-
thority comments on that response
which the parties wish the Authority
to consider before reaching a decision
in the matter. Such comments shall be
in writing and copies shall be served
upon the other parties in the matter
and upon the Office of Personnel Man-
agement.

§ 2429.16 General remedial authority.

The Authority shall take any actions
which are necessary and appropriate to
administer effectively the provisions of
chapter 71 of title 5 of the United
States Code.

§ 2429.17 Reconsideration.

After a final decision or order of the
Authority has been issued, a party to
the proceeding before the Authority
who can establish in its moving papers
extraordinary circumstances for so
doing, may move for reconsideration of
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such final decision or order. The mo-
tion shall be filed within ten (10) days
after service of the Authority’s deci-
sion or order. A motion for reconsider-
ation shall state with particularity the
extraordinary circumstances claimed
and shall be supported by appropriate
citations. The filing and pendency of a
motion under this provision shall not
operate to stay the effectiveness of the
action of the Authority, unless so or-
dered by the Authority. A motion for
reconsideration need not be filed in
order to exhaust administrative rem-
edies.

[46 FR 40675, Aug. 11, 1981]

§ 2429.18 Service of petitions for re-
view of final authority orders.

Any aggrieved person filing pursuant
to 5 U.S.C. 7123(a) a petition for review
of a final Authority order in an appro-
priate Federal circuit court of appeals
within 10 days of issuance of the
Authority’s final order must ensure
that a court-stamped copy of the peti-
tion for review is received by the Solic-
itor of the Authority within that 10-
day period in order to qualify for par-
ticipation in the random selection
process established in Public Law No.
100–236 for determining the appropriate
court of appeals to review an agency
final order when petitions for review of
that order are filed in more than one
court of appeals.

[55 FR 2509, Jan. 25, 1990]

Subpart B—General Requirements
§ 2429.21 Computation of time for fil-

ing papers.
(a) In computing any period of time

prescribed by or allowed by this sub-
chapter, except in agreement bar situa-
tions described in § 2422.12 (c), (d), (e),
and (f) of this subchapter, and except
as to the filing of exceptions to an arbi-
trator’s award under § 2425.1 of this sub-
chapter, the day of the act, event, or
default from or after which the des-
ignated period of time begins to run
shall not be included. The last day of
the period so computed is to be in-
cluded unless it is a Saturday, Sunday,
or a Federal legal holiday in which
event the period shall run until the end
of the next day which is neither a Sat-

urday, Sunday, or a Federal legal holi-
day. Provided, however, in agreement
bar situations described in § 2422.12 (c),
(d), (e), and (f), if the 60th day prior to
the expiration date of an agreement
falls on Saturday, Sunday, or a Federal
legal holiday, a petition, to be timely,
must be filed by the close of business
on the last official workday preceding
the 60th day. When the period of time
prescribed or allowed is 7 days or less,
intermediate Saturdays, Sundays, and
Federal legal holidays shall be ex-
cluded from the computations.

(b) Except when filing an unfair labor
practice charge pursuant to part 2423 of
this subchapter, a representation peti-
tion pursuant to part 2422 of this sub-
chapter, and a request for an extension
of time pursuant to § 2429.23(a) of this
part, when this subchapter requires the
filing of any paper with the Authority,
the General Counsel, a Regional Direc-
tor, or an Administrative Law Judge,
the date of filing shall be determined
by the date of mailing indicated by the
postmark date or the date a facsimile
is transmitted. If no postmark date is
evident on the mailing, it shall be pre-
sumed to have been mailed 5 days prior
to receipt. If the date of facsimile
transmission is unclear, the date of
transmission shall be the date the fac-
simile transmission is received. If the
filing is by personal or commercial de-
livery, it shall be considered filed on
the date it is received by the Authority
or the officer or agent designated to re-
ceive such materials.

(c) All documents filed or required to
be filed with the Authority shall be
filed in accordance with § 2429.24(a) of
this subchapter.

[51 FR 45751, Dec. 22, 1986, as amended at 60
FR 67298, Dec. 29, 1995; 62 FR 40923, July 31,
1997]

§ 2429.22 Additional time after service
by mail.

Except as to the filing of an applica-
tion for review of a Regional Director’s
Decision and Order under § 2422.31 of
this subchapter, whenever a party has
the right or is required to do some act
pursuant to this subchapter within a
prescribed period after service of a no-
tice or other paper upon such party,
and the notice or paper is served on
such party by mail, 5 days shall be
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added to the prescribed period: Pro-
vided, however, that 5 days shall not be
added in any instance where an exten-
sion of time has been granted.

[62 FR 40923, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.23 Extension; waiver.
(a) Except as provided in paragraph

(d) of this section, and notwithstanding
§ 2429.21(b) of this subchapter, the Au-
thority or General Counsel, or their
designated representatives, as appro-
priate, may extend any time limit pro-
vided in this subchapter for good cause
shown, and shall notify the parties of
any such extension. Requests for exten-
sions of time shall be in writing and re-
ceived by the appropriate official not
later than five (5) days before the es-
tablished time limit for filing, shall
state the position of the other parties
on the request for extension, and shall
be served on the other parties.

(b) Except as provided in paragraph
(d) of this section, the Authority or
General Counsel, or their designated
representatives, as appropriate, may
waive any expired time limit in this
subchapter in extraordinary cir-
cumstances. Request for a waiver of
time limits shall state the position of
the other parties and shall be served on
the other parties.

(c) The time limits established in
this subchapter may not be extended or
waived in any manner other than that
described in this subchapter.

(d) Time limits established in 5
U.S.C. 7105(f), 7117(c)(2) and 7122(b) may
not be extended or waived under this
section.

[45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 40194, Sept. 6, 1983; 51 FR 45752, Dec. 22,
1986]

§ 2429.24 Place and method of filing;
acknowledgement.

(a) All documents filed or required to
be filed with the Authority pursuant to
this subchapter shall be filed with the
Director, Case Control Office, Federal
Labor Relations Authority, Docket
Room, suite 415, 607 14th Street, NW.,
Washington, DC 20424–0001 (telephone:
FTS or Commercial (202) 482–6540) be-
tween 9 a.m. and 5 p.m., Monday
through Friday (except Federal holi-
days). Documents hand-delivered for

filing must be presented in the Docket
Room not later than 5 p.m. to be ac-
cepted for filing on that day.

(b) A document submitted to the
General Counsel pursuant to this sub-
chapter shall be filed with the General
Counsel at the address set forth in the
appendix.

(c) A document submitted to a Re-
gional Director pursuant to this sub-
chapter shall be filed with the appro-
priate regional office, as set forth in
the appendix.

(d) A document submitted to an Ad-
ministrative Law Judge pursuant to
this subchapter shall be filed with the
appropriate Administrative Law Judge,
as set forth in the appendix.

(e) All documents filed pursuant to
this section shall be filed in person, by
commercial delivery, by first-class
mail, or by certified mail. Provided,
however, that where facsimile equip-
ment is available, motions; informa-
tion pertaining to prehearing disclo-
sure, conferences, orders, or hearing
dates, times, and locations; informa-
tion pertaining to subpoenas; and other
similar matters may be filed by fac-
simile transmission, provided that the
entire individual filing by the party
does not exceed 10 pages in total
length, with normal margins and font
sizes.

(f) All matters filed under paragraphs
(a), (b), (c) and (d) of this section shall
be printed, typed, or otherwise legibly
duplicated: Carbon copies of type-
written matter will be accepted if they
are clearly legible.

(g) Documents in any proceedings
under this subchapter, including cor-
respondence, shall show the title of the
proceeding and the case number, if any.

(h) The original of each document re-
quired to be filed under this subchapter
shall be signed by the party or by an
attorney or representative of record for
the party, or by an officer of the party,
and shall contain the address and tele-
phone number of the person signing it.

(i) A return postal receipt may serve
as acknowledgement of receipt by the
Authority, General Counsel, Adminis-
trative Law Judge, Regional Director,
or Hearing Officer, as appropriate. The
receiving officer will otherwise ac-
knowledge receipt of documents filed
only when the filing party so requests
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and includes an extra copy of the docu-
ment or its transmittal letter which
the receiving office will date stamp
upon receipt and return. If return is to
be made by mail, the filing party shall
include a self-addressed, stamped enve-
lope for the purpose.

[45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 51
FR 45752, Dec. 22, 1986; 58 FR 53105, Oct. 14,
1993; 62 FR 40924, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.25 Number of copies and paper
size.

Unless otherwise provided by the Au-
thority or the General Counsel, or
their designated representatives, as ap-
propriate, or under this subchapter,
and with the exception of any pre-
scribed forms, any document or paper
filed with the Authority, General
Counsel, Administrative Law Judge,
Regional Director, or Hearing Officer,
as appropriate, under this subchapter,
together with any enclosure filed
therewith, shall be submitted on 81⁄2 x
11 inch size paper, using normal mar-
gins and font sizes, in an original and
four (4) legible copies. Where facsimile
filing is permitted pursuant to
§ 2429.24(e), one (1) legible copy, capable
of reproduction, shall be sufficient. A
clean copy capable of being used as an
original for purposes such as further
reproduction may be substituted for
the original.

[62 FR 40924, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.26 Other documents.
(a) The Authority or the General

Counsel, or their designated represent-
atives, as appropriate, may in their dis-
cretion grant leave to file other docu-
ments as they deem appropriate.

(b) A copy of such other documents
shall be served on the other parties.

§ 2429.27 Service; statement of service.
(a) Except as provided in § 2423.10(c)

and (d), any party filing a document as
provided in this subchapter is respon-
sible for serving a copy upon all coun-
sel of record or other designated rep-
resentative(s) of parties, upon parties
not so represented, and upon any inter-
ested person who has been granted per-
mission by the Authority pursuant to
§ 2429.9 to present written and/or oral
argument as amicus curiae. Service

upon such counsel or representative
shall constitute service upon the party,
but a copy also shall be transmitted to
the party.

(b) Service of any document or paper
under this subchapter, by any party,
including documents and papers served
by one party on any other party, shall
be accomplished by certified mail,
first-class mail, commercial delivery,
or in person. Where facsimile equip-
ment is available, service by facsimile
of documents described in § 2429.24(e) is
permissible.

(c) A signed and dated statement of
service shall be submitted at the time
of filing. The statement of service shall
include the names of the parties and
persons served, their addresses, the
date of service, the nature of the docu-
ment served, and the manner in which
service was made.

(d) The date of service or date served
shall be the day when the matter
served is deposited in the U.S. mail, de-
livered in person, received from com-
mercial delivery, or, in the case of fac-
simile transmissions, the date trans-
mitted.

[45 FR 3516, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 62
FR 40924, July 31, 1997]

§ 2429.28 Petitions for amendment of
regulations.

Any interested person may petition
the Authority or General Counsel in
writing for amendments to any portion
of these regulations. Such petition
shall identify the portion of the regula-
tions involved and provide the specific
language of the proposed amendment
together with a statement of grounds
in support of such petition.

PART 2430—AWARDS OF ATTOR-
NEY FEES AND OTHER EXPENSES

Sec.
2430.1 Purpose.
2430.2 Proceedings affected; eligibility for

award.
2430.3 Standards for awards.
2430.4 Allowable fees and expenses.
2430.5 Rulemaking on maximum rates for

attorney fees.
2430.6 Contents of application; net worth ex-

hibit; documentation of fees and ex-
penses.

2430.7 When an application may be filed; re-
ferral to Administrative Law Judge; stay
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of proceeding.
2430.8 Filing and service of documents.
2430.9 Answer to application; reply to an-

swer; comments by other parties; exten-
sions of time to file documents.

2430.10 Settlement.
2430.11 Further proceedings.
2430.12 Administrative Law Judge’s deci-

sion; contents; service; transfer of case
to the Authority; contents of record in
case.

2430.13 Exceptions to Administrative Law
Judge’s decision; briefs; action of Au-
thority.

2430.14 Payment of award.

AUTHORITY: Sec. 203(a)(1), Pub. L. 96–481, 94
Stat. 2325 (5 U.S.C. 504(c)(1)), as extended and
amended, Pub. L. 99–80, 99 Stat. 183 (1985).

SOURCE: 46 FR 48623, Oct. 2, 1981, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2430.1 Purpose.
The Equal Assess to Justice Act, 5

U.S.C. 504, provides for the award of at-
torney, agent, or witness fees and other
expenses to eligible individuals and en-
tities who are parties to Authority ad-
versary adjudications. An eligible
party may receive an award when it
prevails over the General Counsel, un-
less the General Counsel’s position in
the proceeding was substantially justi-
fied, or special circumstances make an
award unjust. The rules in this part de-
scribe the parties eligible for awards,
and the Authority proceeding that is
covered. They also set forth the proce-
dures for applying for such awards, and
the procedures by which the Authority
will rule on such applications.

[51 FR 33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2430.2 Proceedings affected; eligi-
bility for award.

(a) The provisions of this part apply
to unfair labor practice proceedings
pending on complaint against a labor
organization at any time since October
1, 1981.

(b) A respondent in an unfair labor
proceeding which has prevailed in the
proceeding, or in a significant and dis-
crete portion of the proceeding, and
who otherwise meets the eligibility re-
quirements of this section, is eligible
to apply for an award of attorneys fees
and other expenses allowable under the
provisions of § 2430.4 of these rules.

(1) Applicants eligible to receive an
award in proceedings conducted by the

Authority are any partnership, cor-
poration, association, or public or pri-
vate organization with a net worth of
not more than $5 million ($7 million in
cases involving adversary adjudica-
tions pending on or commenced on or
after August 5, 1985) and not more than
500 employees.

(2) For the purpose of eligibility, the
net worth and number of employees of
an applicant shall be determined as of
the date the complaint was issued.

(3) The employees of an applicant in-
clude all persons who regularly per-
form services for remuneration for the
applicant, under the applicant’s direc-
tion and control. Part-time employees
shall be included on a proportional
basis.

(4) An applicant that participates in
a proceeding primarily on behalf of one
or more other persons or entities that
would be ineligible is not itself eligible
for an award.

[46 FR 48623, Oct. 2, 1981, as amended at 51 FR
33837, Sept. 23, 1986]

§ 2430.3 Standards for awards.
(a) An eligible applicant may receive

an award for fees and expenses incurred
in connection with a proceeding, or in
a significant and discrete portion of
the proceeding, unless the position of
the General Counsel over which the ap-
plicant has prevailed was substantially
justified. The burden of proof that an
award should not be made to an eligi-
ble applicant is on the General Coun-
sel, who may avoid an award by show-
ing that its position in initiating the
proceeding was reasonable in law and
fact.

(b) An award will be reduced or de-
nied if the applicant has unduly or un-
reasonably protracted the proceeding
or if special circumstances make the
award sought unjust.

§ 2430.4 Allowable fees and expenses.
(a) No award for the fee of an attor-

ney or agent under these rules may ex-
ceed $75.00 per hour. No award to com-
pensate an expert witness may exceed
the highest rate which the Authority
pays expert witnesses. However, an
award may also include the reasonable
expenses of the attorney, agent, or wit-
ness as a separate item, if the attor-
ney, agent or witness ordinarily
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charges clients separately for such ex-
penses.

(b) In determining the reasonableness
of the fee sought for an attorney, agent
or expert witness, the following mat-
ters may be considered:

(1) If the attorney, agent or witness
is in practice, his or her customary fee
for similar services, or, if an employee
of the applicant, the fully allocated
cost of the services;

(2) The prevailing rate for similar
services in the community in which the
attorney, agent or witness ordinarily
performs services;

(3) The time actually spent in the
representation of the applicant;

(4) The time reasonably spent in light
of the difficulty or complexity of the
issues in the proceeding; and

(5) Such other factors as may bear on
the value of the services provided.

(c) The reasonable cost of any study,
analysis, engineering report, test,
project or similar matters prepared on
behalf of an applicant may be awarded,
to the extent that the charge for the
service does not exceed the prevailing
rate for similar services, and the study
or other matter was necessary for prep-
aration of the applicant’s case.

§ 2430.5 Rulemaking on maximum
rates for attorney fees.

Any person may file with the Author-
ity a petition under § 2429.28 of these
rules for rulemaking to increase the
maximum rate for attorney fees. The
petition should specify the rate the pe-
titioner believes should be established
and explain fully the reasons why the
higher rate is warranted.

§ 2430.6 Contents of application; net
worth exhibit; documentation of
fees and expenses.

(a) An application for an award of
fees and expenses under the Act shall
identify the applicant and the proceed-
ing for which an award is sought. The
application shall state the particulars
in which the applicant has prevailed
and identify the positions of the Gen-
eral Counsel in the proceeding that the
applicant alleges were not substan-
tially justified. The application shall
also state the number of employees of
the applicant and describe briefly the

type and purpose of its organization or
business.

(b) The application shall include a
statement that the applicant’s net
worth does not exceed $5 million.

(c) The application shall state the
amount of fees and expenses for which
an award is sought.

(d) The application may also include
any other matters that the applicant
wishes the Authority to consider in de-
termining whether and in what amount
an award should be made.

(e) The application shall be signed by
the applicant or an authorized officer
or attorney of the applicant. It shall
also contain or be accompanied by a
written verification under oath or
under penalty of perjury that the infor-
mation provided in the application is
true.

(f) Each applicant must provide with
its application a detailed exhibit show-
ing the net worth of the applicant
when the proceeding was initiated. The
exhibit may be in any form convenient
to the applicant that provides full dis-
closure of the applicant’s assets and li-
abilities and is sufficient to determine
whether the applicant qualifies under
the standards in this part. The Admin-
istrative Law Judge may require an ap-
plicant to file additional information
to determine its eligibility for an
award.

(g) The application shall be accom-
panied by full documentation of the
fees and expenses for which an award is
sought. A separate itemized statement
shall be submitted for each profes-
sional firm or individual whose serv-
ices are covered by the application,
showing the hours spent in connection
with the proceeding by each individual,
the rate at which each fee has been
computed, any expenses for which re-
imbursement is sought, the total
amount claimed, and the total amount
paid or payable by the applicant or by
any other person or entity for the serv-
ices provided. The Administrative Law
Judge may require the applicant to
provide vouchers, receipts, or other
substantiation for any expenses
claimed.
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§ 2430.7 When an application may be
filed; referral to Administrative
Law Judge; stay of proceeding.

(a) An application may be filed after
entry of the final order establishing
that the applicant has prevailed in the
proceeding, or in a significant and dis-
crete substantive portion of the pro-
ceeding, but in no case later than thir-
ty (30) days after the entry of the
Authority’s final order in the proceed-
ing. The application for an award shall
be filed with the Authority in Washing-
ton, DC, in an original and four copies,
and served on all parties to the unfair
labor practice proceeding. Service of
the application shall be in the same
manner as prescribed in §§ 2429.22 and
2429.27. Upon filing, the application
shall be referred by the Authority to
the Administrative Law Judge who
heard the proceeding upon which the
application is based, or, in the event
the proceeding had not previously been
heard by an Administrative Law Judge,
it shall be referred to the Chief Admin-
istrative Law Judge for designation of
an Administrative Law Judge, to con-
sider the application. When the Admin-
istrative Law Judge to whom the appli-
cation has been referred is or becomes
unavailable, the provisions of § 2423.20
shall be applicable.

(b) Proceedings for the award of fees
and other expenses, but not the time
limit of this section for filing an appli-
cation for an award, shall be stayed
pending final disposition of the case, in
the event any persons seeks Authority
reconsideration or court review of the
Authority decision that forms the basis
for the application for fees and ex-
penses.

§ 2430.8 Filing and service of docu-
ments.

All pleadings or documents after the
time the case is referred by the Au-
thority to an Administative Law
Judge, until the issuance of the Judge’s
decision, shall be filed in an original
and four copies with the Administra-
tive Law Judge and served on all par-
ties to the proceeding. Service of such
documents shall be in the same manner
as prescribed in §§ 2429.22 and 2429.27.

§ 2430.9 Answer to application; reply
to answer; comments by other par-
ties; extensions of time to file docu-
ments.

(a) Within 30 days after service of an
application, the General Counsel may
file an answer to the application. The
filing of a motion to dismiss the appli-
cation shall stay the time for filing an
answer to a date thirty (30) days after
issuance of any order denying the mo-
tion.

(b) If the General Counsel and the ap-
plicant believe that the issues in the
fee application can be settled, they
may jointly file a statement of their
intent to negotiate toward a settle-
ment. The filing of such a statement
shall extend the time for filing an an-
swer for an additional 30 days.

(c) The answer shall explain in detail
any objections to the award requested,
and identify the facts relied on in sup-
port of the General Counsel’s position.
If the answer is based on alleged facts
not already in the record of the pro-
ceeding, supporting affidavits shall be
provided or a request made for further
proceedings under § 2430.11.

(d) Within fifteen (15) days after serv-
ice of an answer, the applicant may file
a reply. If the reply is based on alleged
facts not already in the record of the
proceeding, supporting affidavits shall
be provided or a request made for fur-
ther proceedings under § 2430.11.

(e) Any party to a proceeding other
than the applicant and the General
Counsel may file comments on an ap-
plication within 30 days after it is
served, or on an answer within 15 days
after it is served. A commenting party
may not participate further in the pro-
ceeding on the application unless the
Administrative Law Judge determines
that such participation is required in
order to permit full exploration of mat-
ters raised in the comments.

(f) Motions for extensions of time to
file documents permitted by this sec-
tion or § 2430.11 shall be filed with the
Administrative Law Judge not less
than five (5) days before the due date of
the document.

§ 2430.10 Settlement.
The applicant and the General Coun-

sel may agree on a proposed settlement
of the award before final action on the
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application. If an applicant and the
General Counsel agree on a proposed
settlement of an award before an appli-
cation has been filed, the proposed set-
tlement shall be filed with the applica-
tion. All such settlements shall be sub-
ject to approval by the Authority.

§ 2430.11 Further proceedings.
(a) The determination of an award

may be made on the basis of the docu-
ments in the record, or the Administra-
tive Law Judge, upon request of either
the applicant or the General Counsel,
or on his or her own initiative, may
order further proceedings. Such further
proceedings may include, but shall not
be limited to, an informal conference,
oral argument, additional written sub-
missions, or an evidentiary hearing.

(b) A request that the Administrative
Law Judge order further proceedings
under this section shall specifically
identify the disputed issues and the
evidence sought to be adduced, and
shall explain why the additional pro-
ceedings are necessary to resolve the
issues.

(c) An order of the Administrative
Law Judge scheduling oral argument,
additional written submissions, or an
evidentiary hearing, shall specify the
issues to be considered in such argu-
ment, submission, or hearing.

(d) Any evidentiary hearing held pur-
suant to this section shall be con-
ducted not earlier than forty-five (45)
days after the date on which the appli-
cation is served. In all other respects,
such hearing shall be conducted in ac-
cordance with §§ 2423.14, 2423.16, 2423.17,
2423.19 through 2423.21, 2423.23, and
2423.24, insofar as these sections are
consistent with the provisions of this
part.

§ 2430.12 Administrative Law Judge’s
decision; contents; service; transfer
of case to the Authority; contents of
record in case.

(a) Upon conclusion of proceedings
under §§ 2430.6 to 2430.11, the Adminis-
trative Law Judge shall prepare a deci-
sion. The decision shall include written
findings and conclusions on the appli-
cant’s status as a prevailing party and
eligibility, and an explanation of the
reasons for any difference between the
amount requested and the amount

awarded. The decision shall also in-
clude, if at issue, findings on whether
the agency’s position was substantially
justified, whether the applicant unduly
protracted the proceedings, or whether
special circumstances make an award
unjust. The Administrative Law Judge
shall cause the decision to be served
promptly on all parties to the proceed-
ing. Thereafter, the Administrative
Law Judge shall transmit the case to
the Authority, including the judge’s
decision and the record. Service of the
Administrative Law Judge’s decision
and of the order transferring the case
to the Board shall be complete upon
mailing.

(b) The record in a proceeding on an
application for an award of fees and ex-
penses shall consist of the application
for an award of fees and expenses and
any amendments or attachments there-
to, the net worth exhibit, the answer
and any amendments or attachments
thereto, any reply to the answer, any
comments by other parties, motions,
rulings, orders, stipulations, written
submissions, the stenographic tran-
script of oral argument, the steno-
graphic transcript of the hearing, ex-
hibits and depositions, together with
the Administrative Law Judge’s deci-
sion, and the exceptions and briefs as
provided in § 2430.13, and the record of
the unfair labor practice proceeding
upon which the application is based.

§ 2430.13 Exceptions to Administrative
Law Judge’s decision; briefs; action
of Authority.

Procedures before the Authority, in-
cluding the filing of exceptions to the
administrative law judge’s decision
rendered pursuant to § 2430.12, and ac-
tion by the Authority, shall be in ac-
cordance with §§ 2423.26(c), 2423.27, and
2423.28 of these rules. The Authority’s
review of the matter shall be in accord-
ance with § 2423.29(a).

§ 2430.14 Payment of award.
To obtain payment of an award made

by the Authority the applicant shall
submit to the Executive Director of the
Authority a copy of the Authority’s
final decision granting the award, ac-
companied by a statement that the ap-
plicant will not seek court review of
the decision. The amount awarded will
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then be paid unless judicial review of
the award, or of the underlying deci-

sion, has been sought by the applicant
or any other party to the proceeding.
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SUBCHAPTER D—FEDERAL SERVICE IMPASSES PANEL

PART 2470—GENERAL

Subpart A—Purpose

Sec.
2470.1 Purpose.

Subpart B—Definitions

2470.2 Definitions.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7119, 7134.

Subpart A—Purpose
§ 2470.1 Purpose.

The regulations contained in this
subchapter are intended to implement
the provisions of section 7119 of title 5
of the United States Code. They pre-
scribe procedures and methods which
the Federal Service Impasses Panel
may utilize in the resolution of nego-
tiation impasses when voluntary ar-
rangements, including the services of
the Federal Mediation and Conciliation
Service or any other third-party medi-
ation, fail to resolve the disputes. It is
the policy of the Panel to encourage
labor and management to resolve dis-
putes on terms that are mutually
agreeable at any stage of the Panel’s
procedures.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 61
FR 41294, Aug. 8, 1996]

Subpart B—Definitions
§ 2470.2 Definitions.

(a) The terms agency, labor organiza-
tion, and conditions of employment as
used herein shall have the meaning set
forth in 5 U.S.C. 7103(a).

(b) The term Executive Director means
the Executive Director of the Panel.

(c) The terms designated representative
or designee of the Panel means a Panel
member, a staff member, or other indi-
vidual designated by the Panel to act
on its behalf.

(d) The term hearing means a fact-
finding hearing, arbitration hearing, or
any other hearing procedure deemed
necessary to accomplish the purposes
of 5 U.S.C. 7119.

(e) The term impasse means that
point in the negotiation of conditions

of employment at which the parties are
unable to reach agreement, notwith-
standing their efforts to do so by direct
negotiations and by the use of medi-
ation or other voluntary arrangements
for settlement.

(f) The term Panel means the Federal
Service Impasses Panel described in 5
U.S.C. 7119(c) or a quorum thereof.

(g) The term party means the agency
or the labor organization participating
in the negotiation of conditions of em-
ployment.

(h) The term quorum means a major-
ity of the members of the Panel.

(i) The term voluntary arrangements
means any method adopted by the par-
ties for the purpose of assisting them
in their resolution of a negotiation dis-
pute which is not inconsistent with the
provisions of 5 U.S.C. 7119.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 19693, May 2, 1983]

PART 2471—PROCEDURES OF THE
PANEL

Sec.
2471.1 Request for Panel consideration; re-

quest for Panel approval of binding arbi-
tration.

2471.2 Request form.
2471.3 Content of request.
2471.4 Where to file.
2471.5 Filing and service.
2471.6 Investigation of request; Panel proce-

dures; approval of binding arbitration.
2471.7 Preliminary factfinding procedures.
2471.8 Conduct of factfinding and other

hearings; prehearing conferences.
2471.9 Report and recommendations.
2471.10 Duties of each party following re-

ceipt of recommendations.
2471.11 Final action by the Panel.
2471.12 Inconsistent labor agreement provi-

sions.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7119, 7134.

SOURCE: 45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 2471.1 Request for Panel consider-
ation; request for Panel approval of
binding arbitration.

If voluntary arrangements, including
the services of the Federal Mediation
and Conciliation Service or any other
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third-party mediation, fail to resolve a
negotiation impasse:

(a) Either party, or the parties joint-
ly, may request the Panel to consider
the matter by filing a request as here-
inafter provided; or the Panel may,
pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 7119(c)(1), under-
take consideration of the matter upon
request of (i) the Federal Mediation
and Conciliation Service, or (ii) the Ex-
ecutive Director; or

(b) The parties may jointly request
the Panel to approve any procedure,
which they have agreed to adopt, for
binding arbitration of the negotiation
impasse by filing a request as herein-
after provided.

§ 2471.2 Request form.
A form is available for use by the

parties in filing a request for consider-
ation of an impasse or approval of a
binding arbitration procedure. Copies
are available from the Office of the Ex-
ecutive Director, Federal Service Im-
passes Panel, 607 14th Street, NW.,
Suite 220, Washington, DC. 20424–0001.
Telephone (202) 482–6670. Use of the
form is not required provided that the
request includes all of the information
set forth in § 2471.3.

[61 FR 41294, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2471.3 Content of request.
(a) A request from a party or parties

to the Panel for consideration of an im-
passe must be in writing and include
the following information:

(1) Identification of the parties and
individuals authorized to act on their
behalf, including their addresses, tele-
phone numbers, and facsimile numbers;

(2) Statement of issues at impasse
and the summary positions of the initi-
ating party or parties with respect to
those issues; and

(3) Number, length, and dates of ne-
gotiation and mediation sessions held,
including the nature and extent of all
other voluntary arrangements utilized.

(b) A request for approval of a bind-
ing arbitration procedure must be in
writing, jointly filed by the parties,
and include the following information
about the pending impasse:

(1) Identification of the parties and
individuals authorized to act on their
behalf, including their addresses, tele-
phone numbers, and facsimile numbers;

(2) Brief description of the impasse
including the issues to be submitted to
the arbitrator;

(3) Number, length, and dates of ne-
gotiation and mediation sessions held,
including the nature and extent of all
other voluntary arrangements utilized;

(4) Statement as to whether any of
the proposals to be submitted to the
arbitrator contain questions concern-
ing the duty to bargain and a state-
ment of each party’s position concern-
ing such questions; and

(5) Statement of the arbitration pro-
cedures to be used, including the type
of arbitration, the method of selecting
the arbitrator, and the arrangement
for paying for the proceedings or, in
the alternative, those provisions of the
parties’ labor agreement which contain
this information.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 61
FR 41294, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2471.4 Where to file.

Requests to the Panel provided for in
this part, and inquiries or correspond-
ence on the status of impasses or other
related matters, should be addressed to
the Executive Director, Federal Serv-
ice Impasses Panel, 607 14th Street,
NW., Suite 220, Washington, D.C. 20424–
0001. Telephone (202) 482–6670. Facsimile
(202) 482–6674.

[61 FR 41294, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2471.5 Filing and service.

(a) Filing and service of request. (1)
Any party submitting a request for
Panel consideration of an impasse or a
request for approval of a binding arbi-
tration procedure shall file an original
and one copy with the Panel. A clean
copy may be submitted for the origi-
nal. Requests may be submitted in per-
son or by registered mail, certified
mail, regular mail, or private delivery
service. Requests may also be accepted
by the Panel if transmitted to the fac-
simile machine of its office. A party
submitting a request by facsimile shall
also file an original for the Panel’s
records, but failure to do so shall not
affect the validity of the filing by fac-
simile, if otherwise proper.

(2) The party submitting the request
shall serve a copy of such request upon
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all counsel of record or other des-
ignated representative(s) of parties,
upon parties not so represented, and
upon any mediation service which may
have been utilized. Service upon such
counsel or representative shall con-
stitute service upon the party, but a
copy also shall be transmitted to the
party. Service of a request may be
made in person or by registered mail,
certified mail, regular mail, or private
delivery service. With the permission
of the person receiving the request,
service may be made by facsimile
transmission or by any other agreed-
upon method. When the Panel acts on a
request from the Federal Mediation
and Conciliation Service or acts on a
request from the Executive Director
under § 2471.1(a), it will notify the par-
ties to the dispute, their counsel of
record, if any, and any mediation serv-
ice which may have been utilized.

(b) Filing and service of other docu-
ments. (1) Any party submitting a re-
sponse to, or other document in con-
nection with, a request for Panel con-
sideration of an impasse or a request
for approval of a binding arbitration
procedure shall file an original and one
copy with the Panel. A clean copy may
be submitted for the original. Docu-
ments may be submitted to the Panel
in person or by registered mail, cer-
tified mail, regular mail, or private de-
livery service. Documents may also be
accepted by the Panel if transmitted to
the facsimile machine of its office, but
only with advance permission, which
may be obtained by telephone. A party
submitting a document by facsimile
shall also file an original for the Pan-
el’s records, but failure to do so shall
not affect the validity of the submis-
sion, if otherwise proper.

(2) The party submitting the docu-
ment shall serve a copy of such request
upon all counsel of record or other des-
ignated representative(s) of parties, or
upon parties not so represented. Serv-
ice upon such counsel or representative
shall constitute service upon the party,
but a copy also shall be transmitted to
the party. Service of a document may
be made in person or by registered
mail, certified mail, regular mail, or
private delivery service. With the per-
mission of the person receiving the
document, service may be made by fac-

simile transmission or by any other
agreed-upon method.

(c) A signed and dated statement of
service shall accompany each docu-
ment submitted to the Panel. The
statement of service shall include the
names of the parties and persons
served, their addresses, the date of
service, the nature of the document
served, and the manner in which serv-
ice was made.

(d) The date of service or date served
shall be the day when the matter
served, if properly addressed, is depos-
ited in the U.S. mail or is delivered in
person or is deposited with a private
delivery service that will provide a
record showing the date the document
was tendered to the delivery service.
Where service is made by facsimile
transmission, the date of service shall
be the date on which transmission is
received.

(e) Unless otherwise provided by the
Panel or its designated representatives,
any document or paper filed with the
Panel under this section, together with
any enclosure filed therewith, shall be
typewritten on 81⁄2×11 inch plain white
paper, shall have margins no less than
1 inch on each side, shall be in typeface
no smaller than 10 characters per inch,
and shall be numbered consecutively.
Nonconforming papers may, at the
Panel’s discretion, be rejected.

[48 FR 19694, May 2, 1983, as amended at 61
FR 41294, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2471.6 Investigation of request; Panel
procedures; approval of binding ar-
bitration.

(a) Upon receipt of a request for con-
sideration of an impasse, the Panel or
its designee will promptly conduct an
investigation, consulting when nec-
essary with the parties and with any
mediation service utilized. After due
consideration, the Panel shall either:

(1) Decline to assert jurisdiction in
the event that it finds that no impasse
exists or that there is other good cause
for not asserting jurisdiction, in whole
or in part, and so advise the parties in
writing, stating its reasons; or

(2) Assert jurisdiction and
(i) Recommend to the parties proce-

dures for the resolution of the impasse;
and/or
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(ii) Assist the parties in resolving the
impasse through whatever methods and
procedures the Panel considers appro-
priate. The procedures utilized by the
Panel may include, but are not limited
to: informal conferences with a Panel
designee; factfinding (by a Panel des-
ignee or a private factfinder); written
submissions; show cause orders; oral
presentations to the Panel; and arbi-
tration or mediation-arbitration (by a
Panel designee or a private arbitrator).
Following procedures used by the
Panel, it may issue a report to the par-
ties containing recommendations for
settlement prior to taking final action
to resolve the impasse.

(b) Upon receipt of a request for ap-
proval of a binding arbitration proce-
dure, the Panel or its designee will
promptly conduct an investigation,
consulting when necessary with the
parties and with any mediation service
utilized. After due consideration, the
Panel shall promptly approve or dis-
approve the request, normally within
five (5) workdays.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 61
FR 41294, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2471.7 Preliminary factfinding proce-
dures.

When the Panel determines that a
factfinding hearing is necessary under
§ 2471.6, and it appoints one or more of
its designees to conduct such hearing,
it will issue and serve upon each of the
parties a notice of hearing and a notice
of prehearing conference, if any. The
notice will state:

(a) The names of the parties to the
dispute;

(b) The date, time, place, type, and
purpose of the hearing;

(c) The date, time, place, and purpose
of the prehearing conference, if any;

(d) The name of the designated rep-
resentatives appointed by the Panel;

(e) The issues to be resolved; and
(f) The method, if any, by which the

hearing shall be recorded.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 19694, May 2, 1983; 61 FR 41295, Aug. 8,
1996]

§ 2471.8 Conduct of factfinding and
other hearings; prehearing con-
ferences.

(a) A designated representative of the
Panel, when so appointed to conduct a
hearing, shall have the authority on
behalf of the Panel to:

(1) Administer oaths, take the testi-
mony or deposition of any person under
oath, receive other evidence, and issue
subpenas;

(2) Conduct the hearing in open, or in
closed session at the discretion of the
designated representative for good
cause shown;

(3) Rule on motions and requests for
appearance of witnesses and the pro-
duction of records;

(4) Designate the date on which
posthearing briefs, if any, shall be sub-
mitted.

(5) Determine all procedural matters
concerning the hearing, including the
length of sessions, conduct of persons
in attendance, recesses, continuances,
and adjournments; and take any other
appropriate procedural action which, in
the judgment of the designated rep-
resentative, will promote the purpose
and objectives of the hearing.

(b) A prehearing conference may be
conducted by the designated represent-
ative of the Panel in order to:

(1) Inform the parties of the purpose
of the hearing and the procedures
under which it will take place;

(2) Explore the possibilities of obtain-
ing stipulations of fact;

(3) Clarify the positions of the parties
with respect to the issues to be heard;
and

(4) Discuss any other relevant mat-
ters which will assist the parties in the
resolution of the dispute.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 19694, May 2, 1983]

§ 2471.9 Report and recommendations.
(a) When a report is issued after a

factfinding hearing is conducted pursu-
ant to § 2471.7 and 2471.8, it normally
shall be in writing and, when author-
ized by the Panel, shall contain rec-
ommendations.

(b) A report of the designated rep-
resentative containing recommenda-
tions shall be submitted to the parties,
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with two (2) copies to the Executive Di-
rector, within a period normally not to
exceed thirty (30) calendar days after
receipt of the transcript or briefs, if
any.

(c) A report of the designated rep-
resentative not containing rec-
ommendations shall be submitted to
the Panel with a copy to each party
within a period normally not to exceed
thirty (30) calendar days after receipt
of the transcript or briefs, if any. The
Panel shall then take whatever action
it may consider appropriate or nec-
essary to resolve the impasse.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 61
FR 41295, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2471.10 Duties of each party follow-
ing receipt of recommendations.

(a) Within thirty (30) calendar days
after receipt of a report containing rec-
ommendations of the Panel or its des-
ignated representative, each party
shall, after conferring with the other,
either:

(1) Accept the recommendations and
so notify the Executive Director; or

(2) Reach a settlement of all unre-
solved issues and submit a written set-
tlement statement to the Executive Di-
rector; or

(3) Submit a written statement to
the Executive Director setting forth
the reasons for not accepting the rec-
ommendations and for not reaching a
settlement of all unresolved issues.

(b) A reasonable extension of time
may be authorized by the Executive Di-
rector for good cause shown when re-
quested in writing by either party prior
to the expiration of the time limits.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 19694, May 2, 1983]

§ 2471.11 Final action by the Panel.
(a) If the parties do not arrive at a

settlement as a result of or during ac-
tions taken under §§ 2471.6(a)(2), 2471.7,
2471.8, 2471.9, and 2471.10, the Panel may
take whatever action is necessary and
not inconsistent with 5 U.S.C. chapter
71 to resolve the impasse, including but
not limited to, methods and procedures
which the Panel considers appropriate,
such as directing the parties to accept
a factfinder’s recommendations, order-
ing binding arbitration conducted ac-

cording to whatever procedure the
Panel deems suitable, and rendering a
binding decision.

(b) In preparation for taking such
final action, the Panel may hold hear-
ings, administer oaths, take the testi-
mony or deposition of any person under
oath, and issue subpenas as provided in
5 U.S.C. 7132, or it may appoint or des-
ignate one or more individuals pursu-
ant to 5 U.S.C. 7119(c)(4) to exercise
such authority on its behalf.

(c) When the exercise of authority
under this section requires the holding
of a hearing, the procedure contained
in § 2471.8 shall apply.

(d) Notice of any final action of the
Panel shall be promptly served upon
the parties, and the action shall be
binding on such parties during the
term of the agreement, unless they
agree otherwise.

[45 FR 3520, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 19694, May 2, 1983]

§ 2471.12 Inconsistent labor agreement
provisions.

Any provisions of the parties’ labor
agreements relating to impasse resolu-
tion which are inconsistent with the
provisions of either 5 U.S.C. 7119 or the
procedures of the Panel shall be
deemed to be superseded, unless such
provisions are permitted under 5 U.S.C.
7135.

PART 2472—IMPASSES ARISING
PURSUANT TO AGENCY DETER-
MINATIONS NOT TO ESTABLISH
OR TO TERMINATE FLEXIBLE OR
COMPRESSED WORK SCHEDULES

Subpart A—Purpose and Definitions

Sec.
2472.1 Purpose.
2472.2 Definitions.

Subpart B—Procedures of the Panel

2472.3 Request for Panel consideration.
2472.4 Content of request.
2472.5 Where to file.
2472.6 Filing and service.
2472.7 Investigation of request; Panel assist-

ance.
2472.8 Preliminary hearing procedures.
2472.9 Conduct of hearing and prehearing

conference.
2472.10 Reports.
2472.11 Final action by the Panel.
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AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 6131.

SOURCE: 48 FR 19695, May 2, 1983, unless
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—Purpose and
Definitions

§ 2472.1 Purpose.
The regulations contained in this

Part are intended to implement the
provisions of section 6131 of title 5 of
the United States Code. They prescribe
procedures and methods which the Fed-
eral Service Impasses Panel may uti-
lize in the resolution of negotiations
impasses arising from agency deter-
minations not to establish or to termi-
nate flexible and compressed work
schedules.

§ 2472.2 Definitions.
(a) The term the Act means the Fed-

eral Employees Flexible and Com-
pressed Work Schedules Act of 1982,
Pub. L. 97–221, 5 U.S.C. 6120 et seq.

(b) The term adverse agency impact
shall have the meaning set forth in 5
U.S.C. 6131(b).

(c) The term agency shall have the
meaning set forth in 5 U.S.C. 6121(1).

(d) The term duly authorized delegatee
means an official who has been dele-
gated the authority to act for the head
of the agency in the matter concerned.

(e) The term agency determination
means a determination: (1) Not to es-
tablish a flexible or compressed work
schedule under 5 U.S.C. 6131(c)(2); or (2)
to terminate such a schedule under 5
U.S.C. 6131(c)(3).

(f) The terms collective bargaining
agreement and exclusive representative
shall have the meanings set forth in 5
U.S.C. 6121(8).

(g) The term Executive Director means
the Executive Director of the Panel.

(h) The terms designated representa-
tive or designee of the Panel means a
Panel member, staff member, or other
individual designated by the Panel to
act on its behalf.

(i) The term flexible and compressed
work schedules shall have the meaning
set forth in 5 U.S.C. 6121 et seq.

(j) The term hearing means a fact-
finding hearing or any other hearing
procedures deemed necessary to accom-
plish the purpose of 5 U.S.C. 6131.

(k) The term impasse means that
point in the negotiation of flexible and
compressed work schedules at which
the parties are unable to reach agree-
ment on whether a schedule has had or
would have an adverse agency impact.

(l) The term Panel means the Federal
Service Impasses Panel described in 5
U.S.C. 7119(c) or a quorum thereof.

(m) The term party means the agency
or the exclusive representative partici-
pating in negotiations concerning
flexible and compressed work sched-
ules.

(n) The term quorum means a major-
ity of the members of the Panel.

(o) The term schedule(s) means flexi-
ble and compressed work schedules.

[48 FR 19695, May 2, 1983, as amended at 61
FR 41295, Aug. 8, 1996]

Subpart B—Procedures of the
Panel

§ 2472.3 Request for Panel consider-
ation.

Either party, or the parties jointly,
may request the Panel to resolve an
impasse resulting from an agency de-
termination not to establish or to ter-
minate a flexible or compressed work
schedule by filing a request as herein-
after provided. A form is available for
use by the parties in filing a request
with the Panel. Copies are available
from the Office of the Executive Direc-
tor, Federal Service Impasses Panel,
607 14th Street, NW., Suite 220, Wash-
ington, DC 20424–0001. Telephone (202)
482–6670. Facsimile (202) 482–6674. Use of
the form is not required provided that
the request includes all of the informa-
tion set forth in § 2472.4.

[61 FR 41295, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.4 Content of request.

(a) A request from a party or parties
to the Panel for consideration of an im-
passe arising from an agency deter-
mination not to establish or to termi-
nate a flexible or compressed work
schedule under section 6131 (c)(2) or
(c)(3) of the Act must be in writing and
shall include the following informa-
tion:

(1) Identification of the parties and
individuals authorized to act on their
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behalf, including their addresses, tele-
phone numbers, and facsimile numbers;

(2) Description of the bargaining unit
involved in the dispute and the date
recognition was accorded to the exclu-
sive representative;

(3) Number, length, and dates of ne-
gotiation sessions held;

(4) A copy of any collective bargain-
ing agreement between the parties and
any other agreements concerning flexi-
ble and compressed work schedules;

(5) A copy of the schedule or proposed
schedule, if any, which is the subject of
the agency’s determination;

(6) A copy of the agency’s written de-
termination and the finding on which
the determination is based, including,
in a case where the finding is made by
a duly authorized delegatee, evidence
of a specific delegation of authority to
make such a finding; and

(7) A summary of the position of the
initiating party or parties with respect
to the agency’s determination.

[48 FR 19695, May 2, 1983, as amended at 61
FR 41295, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.5 Where to file.
Requests to the Panel provided for in

these rules, and inquiries or cor-
respondence on the status of impasses
or other related matters, should be di-
rected to the Executive Director, Fed-
eral Service Impasses Panel, 607 14th
Street, NW., Suite 220, Washington, DC
20424–0001. Telephone (202) 482–6670.
Facsimile (202) 482–6674.

[61 FR 41295, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.6 Filing and service.
(a) Filing and service of request. (1)

Any party submitting a request for
Panel consideration of an impasse filed
pursuant to § 2472.3 of these rules shall
file an original and one copy with the
Panel. A clean copy may be submitted
for the original. Requests may be sub-
mitted in person or by registered mail,
certified mail, regular mail, or private
delivery service. Requests will also be
accepted by the Panel if transmitted to
the facsimile machine of its office. A
party submitting a request by fac-
simile shall also file an original for the
Panel’s records, but failure to do so
shall not affect the validity of the fil-
ing by facsimile, if otherwise proper.

(2) The party submitting the request
shall serve a copy of such request upon
all counsel of record or other des-
ignated representative(s) of parties,
and upon parties not so represented.
Service upon such counsel or represent-
ative shall constitute service upon the
party, but a copy also shall be trans-
mitted to the party. Service of a re-
quest may be made in person or by reg-
istered mail, certified mail, regular
mail, or private delivery service. With
the permission of the person receiving
the request, service may be made by
facsimile transmission or by any other
agreed-upon method.

(b) Filing and service of other docu-
ments. (1) Any party submitting a re-
sponse to, or other document in con-
nection with, a request for Panel con-
sideration of an impasse filed pursuant
to § 2472.3 shall file an original and one
copy with the Panel. A clean copy may
be submitted for the original. Docu-
ments may be submitted to the Panel
in person or by registered mail, cer-
tified mail, regular mail, or private de-
livery service. Documents may also be
accepted by the Panel if transmitted to
the facsimile machine of its office, but
only with advance permission, which
may be obtained by telephone. A party
submitting a document by facsimile
shall also file an original for the Pan-
el’s records, but failure to do so shall
not affect the validity of the submis-
sion, if otherwise proper.

(2) The party submitting the docu-
ment shall serve a copy of such request
upon all counsel of record or other des-
ignated representative(s) of parties, or
upon parties not so represented. Serv-
ice upon such counsel or representative
shall constitute service upon the party,
but a copy also shall be transmitted to
the party. Service of a document may
be made in person or by registered
mail, certified mail, regular mail, or
private delivery service. With the per-
mission of the person receiving the
document, service may be made by fac-
simile transmission or by any other
agreed-upon method.

(c) A signed and dated statement of
service shall accompany each docu-
ment submitted to the Panel. The
statement of service shall include the
names of the parties and persons
served, their addresses, the date of
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service, the nature of the document
served, and the manner in which serv-
ice was made.

(d) The date of service or date served
shall be the day when the matter
served, if properly addressed, is depos-
ited in the U.S. mail, is delivered in
person, or is deposited with a private
delivery service that will provide a
record showing the date the document
was tendered to the delivery service.
Where service is made by facsimile
transmission, the date of service shall
be the date on which transmission is
received.

(e) Unless otherwise provided by the
Panel or its designated representatives,
any document or paper filed with the
Panel under this part, together with
any enclosure filed therewith, shall be
typewritten on 81⁄2×11 inch plain white
paper, shall have margins no less than
1 inch on each side, shall be in typeface
no smaller than 10 characters per inch,
and shall be numbered consecutively.
Nonconforming papers may, at the
Panel’s discretion, be rejected.

(f) An impasse arising pursuant to
section 6131(c) (2) or (3) of the Act will
not be considered to be filed, and no
Panel action will be taken, until the
party initiating the request has com-
plied with § 2472.4, 2472.5, and 2472.6 of
these regulations.

[48 FR 19695, May 2, 1983. Redesignated and
amended at 61 FR 41295, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.7 Investigation of request; Panel
assistance.

(a) Upon receipt of a request for con-
sideration of an impasse filed in ac-
cordance with these rules, the Panel or
its designee shall promptly conduct an
investigation, consulting when nec-
essary with the parties. After due con-
sideration, the Panel shall determine
the procedures by which the impasse
shall be resolved and shall notify the
parties of its determination.

(b) The procedures utilized by the
Panel shall afford the parties an oppor-
tunity to present their positions, in-
cluding supporting evidence and argu-
ments orally and/or in writing. They
include, but are not limited to: infor-
mal conferences with a Panel designee;
factfinding (by a Panel designee or a
private factfinder); written submis-

sions; show cause orders; and oral pres-
entations to the Panel.

[48 FR 19695, May 2, 1983. Redesignated and
amended at 61 FR 41295, 41296, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.8 Preliminary hearing proce-
dures.

When the Panel determines that a
hearing shall be held, and it appoints
one or more of its designees to conduct
such a hearing, it will issue and serve
upon each of the parties a notice of
hearing and a notice of prehearing con-
ference, if any. The notice will state:

(a) The names of the parties to the
dispute;

(b) The date, time, place, type, and
purpose of the hearing;

(c) The date, time, place, and purpose
of the prehearing conference, if any;

(d) The name of the designated rep-
resentative(s) appointed by the Panel;

(e) The issue(s) to be resolved; and
(f) The method, if any, by which the

hearing shall be transcribed.

[61 FR 41296, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.9 Conduct of hearing and pre-
hearing conference.

(a) A designated representative of the
Panel, when so appointed to conduct a
hearing, shall have the authority on
behalf of the Panel to:

(1) Administer oaths, take the testi-
mony or deposition of any person under
oath, receive other evidence, and issue
subpoenas;

(2) Conduct the hearing in open or in
closed session at the discretion of the
designated representative for good
cause shown;

(3) Rule on motions and requests for
appearance of witnesses and the pro-
duction of records;

(4) Designate the date on which
posthearing briefs, if any, shall be sub-
mitted; and

(5) Determine all procedural matters
concerning the hearing, including the
length of sessions, conduct of persons
in attendance, recesses, continuances,
and adjournments; and take any other
action which, in the judgment of the
designated representative, will pro-
mote the purpose and objectives of the
hearing.

(b) A prehearing conference may be
conducted by the designated represent-
ative of the Panel to:
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(1) Inform the parties of the purpose
of the hearing and the procedures
under which it will take place;

(2) Explore the possibilities of obtain-
ing stipulations of fact;

(3) Clarify the positions of the parties
with respect to the issues to be heard;
and

(4) Discuss any other relevant mat-
ters which will assist the parties in the
resolution of the dispute.

[48 FR 19695, May 2, 1983. Redesignated at 61
FR 41295, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.10 Reports.
When a report is issued after a hear-

ing conducted pursuant to § 2472.8 and
2472.9, it normally shall be in writing
and shall be submitted to the Panel,
with a copy to each party, within a pe-
riod normally not to exceed 30 calendar
days after the close of the hearing and
receipt of briefs, if any.

[61 FR 41296, Aug. 8, 1996]

§ 2472.11 Final action by the Panel.
(a) After due consideration of the

parties’ positions, evidence, and argu-
ments, including any report submitted
in accordance with § 2472.10, the Panel
shall take final action in favor of the
agency’s determination if:

(1) The finding on which a determina-
tion under 5 U.S.C. 6131(c)(2) not to es-
tablish a flexible or compressed work
schedule is based is supported by evi-
dence that the schedule is likely to
cause an adverse agency impact; or

(2) The finding on which a determina-
tion under 5 U.S.C. 6131(c)(3) to termi-
nate a flexible or compressed work
schedule is based is supported by evi-
dence that the schedule has caused an
adverse agency impact.

(b) If the finding on which an agency
determination under 5 U.S.C. 6131(c)(2)
or (c)(3) is based is not supported by
evidence that the schedule is likely to
cause or has caused an adverse agency
impact, the Panel shall take whatever
final action is appropriate.

(c) In preparation for taking such
final action, the Panel may hold hear-
ings, administer oaths, take the testi-
mony or deposition of any person under
oath, and issue subpoenas, or it may
appoint one or more individuals to ex-
ercise such authority on its behalf.

Such action may be taken without re-
gard to procedures previously author-
ized by the Panel.

(d) Notice of any final action of the
Panel shall be promptly served upon
the parties.

[48 FR 19695, May 2, 1983. Redesignated and
amended at 61 FR 41295, 41296, Aug. 8, 1996]

PART 2473—SUBPOENAS

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 7119, 7134.

§ 2473.1 Subpenas.
(a) Any member of the Panel, the Ex-

ecutive Director, or other person des-
ignated by the Panel, may issue subpe-
nas requiring the attendance and testi-
mony of witnesses and the production
of documentary or other evidence.
However, no subpena shall be issued
under this section which requires the
disclosure of intramanagement guid-
ance, advice, counsel, or training with-
in an agency or between an agency and
the Office of Personnel Management.

(b) Where the parties are in agree-
ment that the appearance of witnesses
or the production of documents is nec-
essary, and such witnesses agree to ap-
pear, no such subpena need be sought.

(c) A request for a subpena by any
person, as defined in 5 U.S.C. 7103(a)(1),
shall be in writing and filed with the
Executive Director, not less than fif-
teen (15) days prior to the opening of a
hearing, or with the appropriate presid-
ing official(s) during the hearing.

(d) All requests shall name and iden-
tify the witnesses or documents
sought, and state the reasons therefor.
The Panel, Executive Director, or any
other person designated by the Panel,
as appropriate, shall grant the request
upon the determination that the testi-
mony or documents appear to be nec-
essary to the matters under consider-
ation and the request describes with
sufficient particularity the documents
sought. Service of an approved subpena
is the responsibility of the party on
whose behalf the subpena was issued.
The subpena shall show on its face the
name and address of the party on
whose behalf the subpena was issued.

(e) Any person served with a subpena
who does not intend to comply shall
within five (5) days after the date of
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service of the subpena upon such per-
son, petition in writing to revoke the
subpena. A copy of any petition to re-
voke a subpena shall be served on the
party on whose behalf the subpena was
issued. Such petition to revoke, if
made prior to the hearing, and a writ-
ten statement of service, shall be filed
with the Executive Director. A petition
to revoke a subpena filed during the
hearing, and a written statement of
service shall be filed with the appro-
priate presiding official(s). The Execu-
tive Director, or the appropriate pre-
siding official(s) will, as a matter of
course, cause a copy of the petition to
revoke to be served on the party on
whose behalf the subpena was issued,
but shall not be deemed to assume re-
sponsibility for such service. The
Panel, Executive Director, or any other
person designated by the Panel, as ap-
propriate, shall revoke the subpena if
the evidence the production of which is
required does not relate to any matter
under consideration in the proceedings,
or the subpena does not describe with
sufficient particularity the evidence
the production of which is required, or
if for any other reason sufficient in law
the subpena is invalid. The Panel, Ex-
ecutive Director, or any other person
designated by the Panel, as appro-
priate, shall make a simple statement
of procedural or other ground for the
ruling on the petition to revoke. The
petition to revoke, any answer thereto,
and any ruling thereon shall not be-
come part of the official record except
upon the request of the party aggrieved
by the ruling.

(f) Upon the failure of any person to
comply with a subpena issued, and
upon the request of the party on whose
behalf the subpena was issued, the So-
licitor of the FLRA shall, on behalf of
such party, institute proceedings in the
appropriate district court for the en-
forcement thereof, unless to do so
would be inconsistent with law and the
policies of the Federal Service Labor-
Management Relations Statute. The
Solicitor of the FLRA shall not be
deemed thereby to have assumed re-
sponsibility for the effective prosecu-
tion of the same before the court there-
after.

(g) All papers submitted to the Exec-
utive Director under this section shall

be filed in duplicate, along with a
statement of service showing that a
copy has been served on the other
party to the dispute.

(h)(1) Witnesses (whether appearing
voluntarily or under a subpena) shall
be paid the fee and mileage allowances
which are paid subpenaed witnesses in
the courts of the United States: Pro-
vided, that any witness who is em-
ployed by the Federal Government
shall not be entitled to receive witness
fees in addition to compensation re-
ceived in conjunction with official time
granted for such participation, includ-
ing necessary travel time, as occurs
during the employee’s regular work
hours and when the employee would
otherwise be in a work or paid leave
status.

(2) Witness fees and mileage allow-
ances shall be paid by the party at
whose instance the witnesses appear
except when the witness receives com-
pensation in conjunction with official
time as described in paragraph (h)(1) of
this section.

[61 FR 41296, Aug. 8, 1996]

APPENDIX A TO 5 CFR CHAPTER XIV—
CURRENT ADDRESSES AND GEO-
GRAPHIC JURISDICTIONS

(a) The Office address, telephone and fax
numbers of the Authority are: 607 14th
Street, NW., Washington, DC 20424–0001; tele-
phone: FTS or Commercial (202) 482–6540; fax:
FTS or Commercial (202) 482–6635.

(b) The Office address, telephone and fax
numbers of the General Counsel are: 607 14th
Street, NW., Washington, DC 20424–0001; tele-
phone: FTS or Commercial (202) 482–6600; fax:
FTS Commercial (202) 482–6608.

(c) The Office address, telephone and fax
numbers of the Chief Administrative Law
Judge are: 607 14th Street, NW., Washington,
DC 20424–0001; telephone: FTS or Commercial
(202) 482–6630; fax: FTS or Commercial (202)
482–6635.

(d) The Office addresses, telephone and fax
numbers of the Regional Offices of the Au-
thority are as follows:

(1) Boston, Massachusetts Regional Office–
99 Summer Street, suite 1500, Boston, Massa-
chusetts 02110–1200; telephone: FTS or com-
mercial (617) 424–5730; fax: FTS or commer-
cial (617) 424–5743.

(2) Washington, DC Regional Office—1255
22nd Street, NW., suite 400, Washington, DC
20037–1206; telephone: FTS or commercial
(202) 653–8500; fax: FTS or commercial (202)
653–5091.
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(3) Atlanta, Georgia Regional Office—285
Peachtree Center Avenue, suite 701, Atlanta,
Georgia 30303–1270; telephone: FTS or com-
mercial (404) 331–5300; fax: FTS or commer-
cial (404) 331–5280.

(4) Chicago, Illinois Regional Office—55
West Monroe, suite 1150, Chicago, Illinois
60603–9729; telephone: FTS or commercial
(312) 353–6306; fax: FTS or commercial (312)
886–5977.

(5) Dallas, Texas Regional Office—525 Grif-
fin Street, suite 926, LB–107, Dallas, Texas
75202–1906; telephone: FTS or commercial
(214) 767–4996; fax: FTS or commercial (214)
767–0156.

(6) Denver, Colorado Regional Office—1244
Speer Boulevard, suite 100, Denver, Colorado
80204–3581; telephone: FTS or commercial
(303) 844–5224; fax: FTS or commercial (303)
844–2774.

(7) San Francisco, California Regional Of-
fice—901 Market Street, suite 220, San Fran-
cisco, California 94103–1791; telephone: FTS
or commercial (415) 356–5000; fax: FTS or
commercial (415) 356–5017.

(e) The Office address and telephone num-
ber of the Federal Service Impasses Panel
are: 607 14th Street NW., Washington, DC
20424–0001; telephone: FTS or Commercial
(202) 482–6670.

(f) The geographic jurisdictions of the Re-
gional Directors of the Federal Labor Rela-
tions Authority are as follows:

State or other locality Regional office

Alabama .................................... Atlanta.
Alaska ....................................... San Francisco.
Arizona ...................................... Denver.
Arkansas ................................... Dallas.
California ................................... San Francisco.
Colorado ................................... Denver.
Connecticut ............................... Boston.
Delaware ................................... Washington, DC.
District of Columbia .................. Washington, DC.
Florida ....................................... Atlanta.
Georgia ..................................... Atlanta.
Hawaii and all land water areas

west of the continents of
North and South America
(except coastal islands) to
long 90 degrees East.

San Francisco.

Idaho ......................................... Denver.
Illinois ........................................ Chicago.
Indiana ...................................... Chicago.
Iowa .......................................... Chicago.
Kansas ...................................... Denver.
Kentucky ................................... Chicago.
Louisiana ................................... Dallas.
Maine ........................................ Boston.
Maryland ................................... Washington, DC.
Massachusetts .......................... Boston.
Michigan .................................... Chicago.
Minnesota ................................. Chicago.
Mississippi ................................. Atlanta.
Missouri ..................................... Denver.
Montana .................................... Denver.
Nebraska ................................... Denver.
Nevada ...................................... Denver.
New Hampshire ........................ Boston.
New Jersey ............................... Boston.
New Mexico .............................. Dallas.

State or other locality Regional office

New York .................................. Boston.
North Carolina ........................... Atlanta.
North Dakota ............................. Chicago.
Ohio .......................................... Chicago.
Oklahoma .................................. Dallas.
Oregon ...................................... San Francisco.
Pennsylvania ............................. Boston.
Puerto Rico ............................... Atlanta.
Rhode Island ............................. Boston.
South Carolina .......................... Atlanta.
South Dakota ............................ Denver.
Tennessee ................................ Chicago.
Texas ........................................ Dallas.
Utah .......................................... Denver.
Vermont .................................... Boston.
Virginia ...................................... Washington, DC.
Washington ............................... San Francisco.
West Virginia ............................. Washington, DC.
Wisconsin .................................. Chicago.
Wyoming ................................... Denver.
Virgin Islands ............................ Atlanta.
Panama/limited FLRA jurisdic-

tion.
Dallas.

All land and water areas east of
the continents of North and
South America to long 90 de-
grees East, except the Virgin
Islands, Panama (limited
FLRA jurisdiction), Puerto
Rico and coastal islands.

Chicago.

[55, FR 52831, Dec. 24, 1990, as amended at 58
FR 13695, Mar. 15, 1993; 59 FR 30504, June 14,
1994; 60 FR 49493, Sept. 26, 1995; 61 FR 1697,
Jan. 23, 1996; 61 FR 51207, Oct. 1, 1996]

APPENDIX B TO 5 CFR CHAPTER XIV—
MEMORANDUM DESCRIBING THE AU-
THORITY AND ASSIGNED RESPON-
SIBILITIES OF THE GENERAL COUNSEL
OF THE FEDERAL LABOR RELATIONS
AUTHORITY

The statutory authority and responsibility
of the General Counsel of the Federal Labor
Relations Authority are stated in section
7104(f), subsections (1), (2) and (3), of the Fed-
eral Service Labor-Management Relations
Statute as follows:

(1) The General Counsel of the Authority
shall be appointed by the President, by and
with the advice and consent of the Senate,
for a term of 5 years. The General Counsel
may be removed at any time by the Presi-
dent. The General Counsel shall hold no
other office or position in the Government of
the United States except as provided by law.

(2) The General Counsel may—
(A) investigate alleged unfair labor prac-

tices under this chapter,
(B) file and prosecute complaints under

this chapter, and
(C) exercise such other powers of the Au-

thority as the Authority may prescribe.
(3) The General Counsel shall have direct

authority over, and responsibility for, all
employees in the office of the General Coun-
sel, including employees of the General
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Counsel in the regional offices of the Author-
ity.
This memorandum is intended to describe
the statutory authority and set forth the
prescribed duties and authority of the Gen-
eral Counsel of the Federal Labor Relations
Authority, effective January 28, 1980.

I. Case handling—A. Unfair labor practice
cases. The General Counsel has full and final
authority and responsibility, on behalf of the
Authority, to accept and investigate charges
filed, to enter into and approve the informal
settlement of charges, to approve withdrawal
requests, to dismiss charges, to determine
matters concerning the consolidation and
severance of cases before the complaint
issues, to issue complaints and notices of
hearing, to appear before Administrative
Law Judges in hearings on complaints and
prosecute as provided in the Authority’s and
the General Counsel’s rules and regulations,
and to initiate and prosecute injunction pro-
ceedings as provided for in section 7123(d) of
the Statute. After issuance of the Adminis-
trative Law Judge’s decision, the General
Counsel may file exceptions and briefs and
appear before the Authority in oral argu-
ment, subject to the Authority’s and the
General Counsel’s rules and regulations.

B. Compliance actions (injunction proceed-
ings). The General Counsel is authorized and
responsible, on behalf of the Authority, to
seek and effect compliance with the
Authority’s orders and make such compli-
ance reports to the Authority as it may from
time to time require.
On behalf of the Authority, the General
Counsel will, in full accordance with the di-
rections of the Authority, initiate and pros-
ecute injunction proceedings as provided in
section 7123(d) of the Statute: Provided how-
ever, That the General Counsel will initiate
and conduct injunction proceedings under
section 7123(d) of the Statute only upon ap-
proval of the Authority.

C. Representation cases. The statutory au-
thority of the Federal Labor Relations Au-
thority to delegate to Regional Directors its
authority to process and determine represen-
tation matters is set forth in section 7105
(e)(1) and (f) of the Statute as follows:

(e)(1) The Authority may delegate to any
regional director its authority under this
chapter—

(A) to determine whether a group of em-
ployees is an appropriate unit;

(B) to conduct investigations and to pro-
vide for hearings;

(C) to determine whether a question of rep-
resentation exists and to direct an election;
and

(D) to supervise or conduct secret ballot
elections and certify the results thereof.

(f) If the Authority delegates any author-
ity to any regional director . . . to take any
action pursuant to subsection (e) of this sec-

tion, the Authority may, upon application
by any interested person filed within 60 days
after the date of the action, review such ac-
tion, but the review shall not, unless specifi-
cally ordered by the Authority, operate as a
stay of action. The Authority may affirm,
modify, or reverse any action reviewed under
this subsection. If the Authority does not un-
dertake to grant review of the action under
this subsection within 60 days after the later
of—

(1) the date of the action, or
(2) the date of the filing of any application

under this subsection for review of the ac-
tion;
the action shall become the action of the Au-
thority at the end of such 60 day period.

In accordance with section 7105 (e)(1) and
(f) of the Statute, Regional Directors, who
are directed and supervised by the General
Counsel as provided by section III of this
memorandum, are hereby delegated the au-
thority to determine whether a group of em-
ployees is an appropriate unit, to conduct in-
vestigations and to provide for hearings, to
determine whether a question of representa-
tion exists and to direct an election, and to
supervise or conduct secret ballot elections
and certify the results thereof.

Regional Directors are authorized and have
responsibility to receive and process, in ac-
cordance with decisions of the Authority and
the rules and regulations of the Authority
and the General Counsel, all petitions filed
pursuant to sections 7111, 7112(d), 7113, 7115
and 7117(d) of the Statute.

The authority and responsibility of Re-
gional Directors in cases filed involving such
petitions shall extend to all phases of the in-
vestigation of such petitions through the
conclusion of the hearing to be conducted by
a Regional Office employee (if a hearing
should be necessary to resolve disputed
issues), including decisional action by the
Regional Director after such investigation or
hearing.

Regional Directors also are authorized and
have responsibility to direct an election
after a hearing pursuant to sections 7111 and
7112(d) of the Statute and to approve consent
election agreements in accordance with sec-
tion 7111(g) of the Statute.

In the event a Regional Director directs an
election or approves a consent election
agreement, the Regional Director is author-
ized to supervise or conduct the election pur-
suant to section 7111 and 7112(d) of the Stat-
ute. In such instances, Regional Directors
are authorized and have responsibility to de-
termine the validity of determinative chal-
lenges and objections to the conduct of the
election and other similar matters. This au-
thority and responsibility extends to all
phases of the investigation such determina-
tive challenges and objections through the
conclusion of a hearing to be conducted by a
Regional Office employee (if a hearing
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should be necessary to resolve disputed
issues), including decisional action by the
Regional Director after such investigation or
hearing.

Decisions and Orders of Regional Directors
made pursuant to this delegation of author-
ity become the action of the Authority:

(1) If no interested person files an applica-
tion for review of the Regional Director’s De-
cision and Order with the Authority within
sixty (60) days after the Regional Director’s
Decision and Order; or

(2) If the Authority does not undertake to
grant review of the Regional Director’s Deci-
sion and Order within sixty (60) days after
the filing of a timely application for review;

If no interested person files an application
for review of the Regional Director’s Deci-
sion and Order with the Authority within
(60) days after the Regional Director’s Deci-
sion and Order, or if the Authority does not
undertake to grant review of the action of
the regional Director’s Decision and Order
within sixty (60) days after the filing of a
timely application for review, the Regional
Director’s Decision and Order will become
final and binding, and the Regional Director
will certify to the parties the results of any
election held or issue any clarification of
unit, amendment of recognition or certifi-
cation, determination of eligibility for dues
allotment, or certification on consolidation
of units as required.

The Authority will undertake to grant re-
view of a Decision and Order of a Regional
Director upon the timely filing of an applica-
tion for review only where compelling rea-
sons exist therefor as set forth in the rules
and regulations.

The Authority’s granting of review upon
the timely filing of an application for review
of a Regional Director’s Decision and Order
will not operate as a stay of such action or-
dered by the Regional Director, unless spe-
cifically ordered by the Authority. If the Au-
thority grants review, the Authority may af-
firm, modify or reverse action reviewed.

II. Liaison with other governmental agencies.
The General Counsel is authorized and has
responsibility, on behalf of the Authority, to
maintain appropriate and adequate liaison
and arrangements with the Office of the As-
sistant Secretary of Labor for Labor-Man-
agement Relations with reference to the fi-
nancial and other reports required to be filed
with the Assistant Secretary pursuant to
section 7120(c) of the Statute and the avail-
ability to the Authority and the General
Counsel of the contents thereof. The General
Counsel is authorized and has responsibility,
on behalf of the Authority, to maintain ap-
propriate and adequate liaison with the Fed-
eral Mediation and Conciliation Service with
respect to functions which may be performed
by the Federal Mediation and Conciliation
Service.

III. Personnel. Under 5 U.S.C. 7105(d), the
Authority is authorized to appoint Regional
Directors. In order better to ensure the effec-
tive exercise of the duties and responsibil-
ities of the General Counsel described above,
the General Counsel is delegated authority
to recommend the appointment, transfer, de-
motion or discharge of any Regional Direc-
tor. However, such actions may be taken
only with the approval of the Authority. In
the event of a vacant Regional Director posi-
tion, the General Counsel may, without the
approval of the Authority, detail personnel
as acting Regional Director for a total period
of up to 120 days commencing on the day the
position becomes vacant. If the position re-
mains vacant for more than 120 days, a detail
must be approved by the Authority. Other
details of personnel to act as Regional Direc-
tor during periods when there is an incum-
bent in the position shall be accomplished by
the General Counsel without the approval of
the Authority. The General Counsel shall
have authority to direct and supervise the
Regional Directors. Under 5 U.S.C. 7104(f)(3),
the General Counsel shall have direct au-
thority over, and responsibility for all em-
ployees in the Office of the General Counsel
and all personnel of the General Counsel in
the field offices of the Authority. This in-
cludes full and final authority subject to ap-
plicable laws and rules, regulations and pro-
cedures of the Office of Personnel Manage-
ment and the Authority over the selection,
retention, transfer, promotion, demotion,
discipline, discharge and in all other respects
of such personnel except the detail in the
event of a vacancy for a period in excess of
120 days, appointment, transfer, demotion or
discharge of any Regional Director. Further,
the establishment, transfer, or elimination
of any Regional Office or non-Regional Office
duty location may be accomplished only
with the approval of the Authority. The Au-
thority will provide such administrative sup-
port functions, including personnel manage-
ment, financial management and procure-
ment functions, through the Office of Admin-
istration of the Authority as are required by
the General Counsel to carry out the General
Counsel’s statutory and prescribed functions.

IV. To the extent that the above-described
duties, powers and authority rest by statute
with the Authority, the foregoing statement
constitutes a prescription and assignment of
such duties, powers and authority, whether
or not so specified.

[45 FR 3523, Jan. 17, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 28814, June 23, 1983; 61 FR 16043, Apr. 11,
1996]
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